Vol. 5 No. 1, January 2021

e-ISSN 2548-8430 p-ISSN 2548-8422



Published by Institute for Research and Community Services Sanata Dharma University

IJIET (International Journal
of Indonesian Education and Teaching)

Vol. 5

No. 1

Pages 1-124

e-ISSN 2548-8430 p-ISSN 2548-8422



International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching (IJIET) is published by the Institute for Research and Community Services of Sanata Dharma University twice a year: in January and July. This journal publishes research and conceptual articles on education and teaching.

Editor in-Chief

Paul Suparno, S.J.

Associate Editors

M. Andy Rudhito C. Teguh Dalyono M.M. Sri Hastuti

Executive Editors

Yuliana Setiyaningsih Barli Bram L. Sumarni Rishe Purnama Dewi

Editorial Review Board

Ali Saukah	Malang State University, Malang
Rudi Santosa	Widya Mandala University, Madiun
J. Sudarminta	Driyarkara School of Philosophy, Jakarta
A. Supratignya	Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta
Marilyn Susman	Loyola University Chicago, United States of America
Wanty Widjaya	Deakin University, Australia
Wuri Soedjatmiko	Widya Mandala University, Surabaya

Office Secretaries

Agnes Lusia Budi Asri Robertus Marsidiq

Editorial Address

Faculty of Teacher Training and Education (FKIP) Universitas Sanata Dharma Jl. Affandi, Tromol Pos 29, Mrican, Yogyakarta 55002, Indonesia Telephone (0274) 513301, 515352, Fax (0274) 562383 Email: ijiet@usd.ac.id Website: http://e-journal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET



Table of Contents

LEARNING APP IN A SYSTEMATIC REVIEWING Michael Olubunmi Odewumi, Isyaka Bello1
SINDESO: FOSTERING HIGH ORDER THINKING SKILLS THROUGH REAL PRACTICE EDUCATION Chusna Apriyanti
THE TENDENCY OF PERSONALITY DISORDER SCREENING IN EARLY ADULTHOOD Erna Erawati, Moh Ridwan, Susi Roestyati Talib, Lulut Handayani
LECTURERS ENGAGEMENT OF OPEN SOURCE SOFTWARE (OSS) FOR LEARNING IN UNIVERSITY OF ILORIN, ILORIN, NIGERIA Ayotunde Atanda Falade, Moridiyah Omolola Ibrahim, Olubunmi Michael Odewumi
NOTICING GRAMMATICAL PATTERN ON ONLINE SHORT STORIES BY LEARNING GRAMMAR THROUGH GRAMMAR TRANSLATION METHOD Edy Suseno
ON THE DARK SIDE OF LEARNING CALCULUS: EVIDENCE FROM AGRIBUSINESS STUDENTS Leomarich F Casinillo, Ginna F Tavera
STUDENTS' MATHEMATICAL COMMUNICATION SKILLS IN SOLVING STORY PROBLEMS BASED ON MATHEMATICAL ABILITIES Ilmus Samawati
ACADEMIC STAFF UNION VERSUS GOVERNMENT NEGOTIATION STRATEGIES: A VERITABLE TOOL FOR SUSTAINING INDUSTRIAL HARMONY IN ONDO STATE SECONDARY SCHOOLS, NIGERIA Adetola Adenivi Adekola, Busuvi Francis Olowo, Olugbenga Timothy Ajadi
DEVELOPMENT OF MICROALGA DIVERSITY MODULE AS A BIOLOGICAL LEARNING MEDIA TO IMPROVE LEARNING OUTCOMES OF X GRADE HIGH SCHOOL STUDENTS IN PROTISTA MATERIAL
SNONITA AUITA AKDAR
INVESTIGATING EFL STUDENTS' PERCEPTION ON ONLINE LEARNING AMIDST COVID-19 PANDEMIC Firima Zona Tanjung, Aries Utomo
TEACHERS AND STUDENTS' PERCEPTIONS ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF K-12 SPIRAL PROGRESSION APPROACH Raymund Medrano Igcasama

IJIET, e-ISSN 2548-8430, p-ISSN 2548-8422, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021



International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching http://e-journal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

LEARNING APP IN A SYSTEMATIC REVIEWING

^{*}Michael Olubunmi Odewumi¹ and Isyaka Bello²

University of Ilorin, Nigeria¹ and Obafemi Awolowo University, Nigeria² agbegilerebunmi2@gmail.com and belloisyaka1@gmail.com correspondence: agbegilerebunmi2@gmail.com **DOI:** doi.org/10.24071/ijiet.v5i1.1979 received 7 July 2019; accepted 30 September 2020

Abstract

The purpose of the study was to find out a systematic reviewing of apps for instruction in the context of creative arts in Nigeria Junior Secondary Schools. The study also investigated the influence of gender students' taught with apps. The quasi-experimental design, which is of the pre-test and post-test was used. The research sample was drawn from two randomly selected secondary schools. One intact class in each sampled school was also randomly selected for the study. The students from the sampled class were further stratified along with gender boys and girls. The Learning App, Validated test, and Marking guide were the instruments. Two hypotheses were tested using Analysis of Covariance and t-test. Findings indicated that students taught with apps performed significantly better than those taught without. It also revealed the gender of students was not a factor in the performance of students when they were taught using apps this was because there was no significant difference between the performance of male and female students. Based on these findings, it was recommended that the use of apps should be encouraged in teaching creativity in Nigeria schools.

Keywords: learning apps, systematic reviewing, students' gender

Introduction

Learning involves a process that supports individuals to build up capabilities through the gaining of knowledge, values, skills, and attitudes for societal and personal development (Odewumi, 2017). Educational stated goals will be difficult to be accomplished without providing the needed technologies because technology broadens the application of proficiency by the instructors to disseminate knowledge, manage and provide new methods for learners (Hong & Songan, 2011). Information and Communication Technology (ICT) has greatly influenced the interaction services and pedagogical rendered by instructors within and outside the students' environment during and after instructional delivery (Omiola, 2011). In essence, ICT is a novel technological process and development that enables collect, process, and disseminate learning contents (Iyeke, 2011).

According to the study by Garcia, Welford, and Smith (2016) ICT has diverse sets of instruments and devices that facilitate and brought improvement to knowledge. In the same vein, Zubairu and Isyaku (2015) stated that the utilization

of ICT provides the learners' needs, it also promotes independent and collaboration knowledge acquisition in the context of both the learners and instructors. The use of ICT in education facilitates easy dissemination and effective utilization of pedagogies in learning, this provides learners with the privilege to acquire knowledge either collaboratively or independently (Hismanoglu, 2012). Also, Geer and Sweeney (2012) submitted that using educational technological tools would facilitate instructors and learners to be comfortable in achieving the stated goals in instruction. More so, the study of Odewumi, Adeniran, and Falade (2018) stated that the advent of ICT, coupled with the internet has revolutionized instruction dissemination from classroombased to content sharing and delivery via m-learning and e-learning making it significantly and ubiquitous contribute to the pedagogical process. Mobile technology has facilitated myriads of experiences through learning creativity with apps.

Previous studies have confirmed the creativity in arts as relevant and significant in developing the learners. Although, the study of Unegbu (2014) established that there are abundant life and continuity in creativity in terms of child arts. Odewumi (2015) submitted that fine arts bring out a great value of creativity in an individual child. Soetan and Odewumi (2016) mentioned that fine arts serve as a preservation of creativity in the cultural heritage of learners. Odewumi, Okeke, Abdulhammed, Uzoma, Okuche (2015) expressed that art and cultural heritage develops and prepare an individual in creative ways for a valuable living within the society. The authors further divided Art into Non Visual and Visual. Visual art is visible products while non-visual art is those whose products that cannot be seen with our naked eyes, they are purposely for entertainment and recreations. Creative art is a branch of visual art.

Creativity can be understood as having the power or quality to express individuality in his way. Children prefer to learn in creative ways, they learn better and sometimes faster creatively mostly things they see rather than just memorizing abstract information given by their tutor or parents (Usman, Odewumi, Obotuke, Apolola, & Ogunyinka, 2014). Elufadejin (2016) affirmed that arts education is valued in that it develops creativity and cultural awareness, it also creates a particular form of knowledge that requires work and understanding of skills. The author further mentioned that the aforementioned skill assists the learners to link with other subjects on the school curriculum. It was concluded that arts education generally includes music, dance, drama, and visual art. Similarly, Thormann (2008) submitted that arts education provides a creative ability to support the power of transformation and exhibition in different fields of art. It plays a vital role in the life of art students. Arts education fosters developmental knowledge acquisition and skill gained. It is a powerful instrument that prepares the future of students with special needs through direct contact of experiences from the instructors. In essence, it supports the complete development of the child and prepares the child for a better life filled with opportunities, learning, joy and plays a crucial role in the overall success of the learners (Catterall, 2009).

A study by Weller and Anderson (2013) confirmed that teaching and learning have metamorphosed to be positive through the use of technologies. In teaching

and learning of fine arts, relevance technological instructional tools have been employed. For example, Ikponmwosa (2013) study confirmed that the teaching strategies with technology have helped the students to move forward on intentions to take up Fine and Applied Arts as a career. Kuratko and Hodgetts (2007) expressed that the conception of an individual which included the willingness has created a successful collaborative team on creative skills acquisition through technological tools. The skills acquisition is a product of m-learning and Elearning.

Mobile learning is believed to be a branch of e-learning which utilizes the ubiquity and flexibility of mobile devices to offer students additional learning opportunities (Fan, Radford, & Fabian, 2016). The mobile devices are based on the ideology of the internet which assists the application software to function effectively (MacNeill, 2015). This application is sometimes called apps (Wasserman, 2010). Railean (2012) explained the apps as instructive empowered learner-centered tools based on the ideology of online and creates solutions globally for classroom teaching and learning.

In recent times mobile apps provide the potential for instruction through the use of technological devices. A number of mobile apps have been developed and used for instruction in the classroom context based on mobile platforms (Alqahtani & Mohammad 2015). However, studies have argued that few learning apps were effective in learning, while the majority of the apps have not been pedagogically useful, because of how it was developed and the purpose it was meant for. Nevertheless, the inception of mobile technological devices like phones has brought instruction to a standardized stage and teaching and learning become more meaningful through online podium (Huet & Tcheng, 2010).

Furthermore, researchers affirmed and established that the ideology of mobile technologies is built on the internet, this earnestly promotes accessibility to learning resources online, adequate instruction acquisition anywhere and anytime (Fu, Su, & Yu, 2009). Studies have confirmed the perceived usefulness of online resources for instructions. For example, the study of Hashim, Ahmad, and Ahmad (2011) stressed the introduction of Java as a useful online learning material for sciences, languages, and calculations. Similarly, Alhazmi and Rahman (2012) confirmed the frequent use of the online tool in educational institutions for learning. In essence, an online environment, promotes social integration, collaboration, and group cohesion for instruction (Zydney & Seo, 2012).

Mobile apps create an innovative scheme for instruction globally (Kim, Rueckert, Kim, & Seo, 2013). It provides a prospective clue for teaching and learning at anytime and anywhere via learners utilizing different mobile technological devices (Egbert, Akasha, Huff, & Lee, 2011; Hoven & Palalas, 2011). Mobile apps promote significant improvement in collaboration between instructors and learners (Choi, Kim, & Kim, 2016).

Although, Mobile devices, such as iPods, tablet PCs, and mobile phones have been acclaimed as an integral part of learning apps (Kim, Kim, & Choi1, 2016). The empirical researches on mobile devices issues by researcher have different findings bordering on divergent discipline. The study of Hsu and Ching (2013) concluded that mobile devices were useful, positive, and enhance learners' performance in learning.

Despite the advantages of mobile devices in learning, the study by Kim, Rueckert, Kim, and Seo (2013) mentioned some obstacles confronting learning through the use of mobile technology devices. For example, learners' easy of usage and adaptation of mobile devices for communication and entertainment is a general problem of the app for learning. Despite, the connectivity, mobility, learner's skillfulness, ability, and self-control, management is another obvious problem facing students' usage of mobile devices (Okeke & Umoru, 2012). Moreover, the digital tools in research have been acclaimed on both opportunities and challenges (Davidson, Paulus & Jackson, 2016). Nevertheless, the study of Hsu and Ching (2012) mentioned the provision of adaptability and ease of use to the mobile device in terms of connectivity as a means of solution.

Empirical studies on apps for instructions remained controversial among scholars. For example, the study of van Arnhem (2015) mentioned the usefulness of apps in the study of the library as very effective. Similarly, Zou and Li (2015) emphasized the teaching of the English language with apps as positive among the learners. In the same vein, Widodo (2017) expressed the use of apps for the teaching of Mathematics was productive and successful. In essence, Alqahtani and Mohammad (2015) submitted that recitation of the Holy Quran as being effective when utilizing apps for teaching the verses among teenagers.

Previous researches have revealed the effectiveness of apps in the delivery of instruction globally, some of them are Hsu and Ching (2013) whose study examined the educators utilized limited programming and experiences to design apps for collaboration, guidance, and peer support. The authors stressed that apps are the web-based program for inventive and functioning instruction. It was concluded that apps met the diverse need of learners in teaching and learning. Also, in the study of Railean (2012) on mobile apps and instruction, the author stressed that apps provided the possibilities of learning among undergraduate and K-12 education. It was further concluded that different steps should be embarked on to ensure the dynamicity and flexibility in learning.

The problems of learning of creative arts have been stressed by many scholars. For example, Olurinola (2016) submitted that lack of interest, inadequate enough teaching arena, and unfavorable time table as a major defect. Archibong (2012) further mentioned the scarcity of relevant textbooks and qualified teachers. Poor attitude of administrators, community, and parental ideology brings discord to the learning of fine arts. Despite this, creative arts reduce joblessness and the creation of handiwork labor for the youthful age (Adeyemo, 2013). The problem of its teaching can be alleviated through the use of apps.

Although the most known researches on apps are on designing, developing, and usage which was basically on language acquisition skills. Although Cummins-VanHerreweghe (2017) argued that a learning app is a tool for teaching in collaboration between the instructor and learners. Nevertheless, the current study attempts to fill the existing gap by looked into learning apps in the context of learning creativity in arts. The study also attempts to see the influence of the variable of gender when utilizing apps as m-learning and e-learning strategy in Nigeria Junior Secondary School. Furthermore, the study researched into the

students' performances when they embarked on educational apps for learning of selected creative arts topic in the context of Nigeria Junior Secondary school.

In this study, the following research questions were addressed: First, what is the difference in the performance of students taught with learning apps and those exposed to conventional teaching? Second, what is the difference in the performance of male and female students taught with learning apps? These null hypotheses were tested in the course of this study: Firstly, there is no significant difference in the performance of students taught with learning apps, and those taught using conventional teaching. Secondly, there is no significant difference in the performance of students when they were taught with learning apps.

Method

The design used by the researcher for the study was the quasi-experimental designed, which consists of pre and post-test. Purposive random sampling is applied to select two Junior Secondary Schools offering creative arts as a subject on the school curriculum. These schools which have been in existence for more than ten years were selected based on the following criteria: Equivalence in having standardized Creative art studio. Experienced instructor teaching creative arts. School ownership belongs to the government. The mixed school composition of both male and female students. Also, learners made available Mobile devices like a mobile phone with enough space.

Intact classes in the two schools were selected and randomly re-grouped to experimental (apps) and conventional groups through simple random sampling. Also, the students were grouped according to their sexes (male & female). The instrument used were; Creative Arts Learning Apps (CALA). Test, Making guide, Methodology, and instructional materials for the conventional group. Creative Arts Learning Apps (CALA) was developed by the researchers in relating to the Junior Secondary School Two curriculum on creative arts as approved by NADEREC. The design, creation, and development of the CALA were prepared by the researchers with the help of the Heads of the Department of creative and visual arts of the two schools, the Internet and available Creative arts and Visual Arts Textbooks, this was given to computer specialist to produce the app in mp3 format.

The learning instrument CALA was later given to a specialist in Fine and Applied Arts, Educational Technology, and Computer Science, for the face and content validity of the apps. The validated test instruments consisted of Creative Arts Test (CAT) of 50 multiple choice objective items taken from the validated Junior Secondary School III past question prepared by the Ministry of education Oyo State. The Test (CAT) was on the topics taught. And contained five options (A-E) as possible answers to the question. Students were asked to carefully pick the correct answers by shading the letters out of "A" to "E", which is the correct option for each item. CAT was first administered to both the experimental and control groups as a pre-test and again for the post-test after it had been rearranged.

The apps contained six weeks' topics. The sample consisted of 60 creative arts students of 31 males and 29 females which form the two research. The first week was used to familiarize the learners with the lesson and checking of the

suitability of the mobile devices in terms of space, speed, and suitability for the intended work. The treatment group was given the topic through Bluetooth into their various mobile phones on weekly bases.

On experimental procedure, the aims and objectives, including the modality of the experiment was written in the instructional booklet given to both concerning instructors and learners. The experimental groups were guided on how to use the instruments' apps and were instructed to be heedful and take notices of instruction given. The content to be taught weekly is recorded in the memory card with mp3 format. The mp3 and the memory card in which the content to be taught weekly are handled to each student at the beginning of each week. The instructor explains in detail the operating of the apps. The students access the learning content through the mp3 players provided at the venue of the lesson and the instructor evaluates each weekly topic along with the students while the mp3 is collected back at the end of the lesson.

The treatment lasted for six weeks after which the test was administered. The control group was team taught with along with the two researchers. On completion of teaching and learning on the prescribed week of study, the test was given to both groups. The students (both groups) were examined in the classroom with writing materials on paper-based test under the supervising the creative arts teachers and researcher's assistance. The marking guides were given to creative arts teachers to mark the students' work and record their marks immediately. The students' raw scores were collected and analyzed using t-test and Analysis of Covariance (ANCOVA) with Statistical Package for Social sciences (IBM SPSS Statics) version 21 at 0.05 alpha level.

Hypothesis testing:

Ho₁: There is no significant difference in the performance of students taught with learning apps and those taught using conventional teaching.

The hypothesis was tested with the ANCOVA statistic method, to compare the mean scores of students in the experimental group with the pre-test scores serving as covariates. The result is as reflected in Table 1.

	and Laught	with C		ulou		
Source	Type III Sum of	Df	Mean Square	F	Sig.	
	Squares					
Corrected Model	1351.723ª	6	225.287	6.173	.001	
Intercept	5998.089	1	5998.089	164.352	.000	
VAR00001	322.606	1	322.606	8.840	.008	
VAR00003	1240.811	5	248.162	6.800	.001	
Error	656.917	18	36.495			
Total	134796.000	25				
Corrected Total	2008.640	24				
						_

Table 1. ANCOVA Table of Students Taught with Apps and Taught with Conventional Method

Significant at 0.05

Table 1 reveals that the calculated F value of 6.800 is significant because .001 significance level is less than 0.05 alpha levels. This indicates that there is a significant difference in the post-test mean score of the students. Therefore, the null hypothesis is not rejected.

Ho₂: There is no significant difference in the performance of male and female students taught with learning apps.

The hypothesis is tested with t-test statistic methods to compare male and female mean. This is shown in table 2.

c a: 1

.

	Table	2. t-test Stat	ics of Girls at	nd Boys Tau	ght with Apps	8
Variables	No	Mean	SD	Df	t-value	p-value
Boys	31	64	12.0			
				48	13.690	.000
Girls	29	32	5.3			

Table 2 shows that the calculated F value of 13.690 is significant because the significant value of 13.690 is lower than 0.05 alpha levels. The result implies that there is a significant difference between post-test mean scores of male and female students. That is, male students' score differs significantly from the female students score when both were taught with apps. Therefore, the null hypothesis is rejected.

Findings and Discussion

The two hypotheses in this study were rejected. There seems to be similarity in the findings of this research with those of some researchers. The finding is agreed with the findings of MacNeill (2015) who confirmed that there is positive in learners' respondents on apps, attitudes towards use, and inclusion in the research academic environment. The findings conform to the study of Algahtani and Mohammad (2015) who findings stressed that students have high satisfaction while engaged in the use of apps for study. The findings are in line with the findings of Moonen, (2015), Suwantarathip and Wichadee, (2014) whose findings declared apps as given learners more benefit in a solitary way. The finding favored the findings of Brodahl and Hansen (2014) who findings declared apps are being positive in relating instruction and contribution given to their learners. The results of the findings are in line with Zou and Li (2015) who mentioned the significance of apps in terms of motivation and given relevancy to subjects on the school curriculum. Also, it was in agreement with the findings of the study of Kutluk and Gülmez (2014) who findings students strongly agree with easy-tonavigate content in m-learners.

More so, the result of this study agreed with the finding of Railean (2012) whose findings stressed that apps promote highly intention to use and promote convenient resources accessible for learning instruction. The finding supports the findings of Kitsantas and Dabbagh (2010) who expressed that using of apps by students bestow self-regulated learning. The findings are in line with the findings of Brodahl and Hansen (2014), Zheng, Lawrence, Warschauer, and Lin (2015) whose findings inveterate / confirmed that apps improve learning in collaborative ways with their peer. The findings are in agreement with the findings of Shea and Bidjerano (2013) whose findings confirmed that apps play a significant role in Malaysian education.

The findings contradict the findings of Chantoem and Radanovich (2015) who study reacted that using apps indirectly promotes positive and collaboration group assignments with the learners.

Conclusions

The following were the conclusions derived from the findings. Learning apps can enhance students' understanding of fine arts concepts and acquisition of skills and improve their performance. On gender, male and female students exposed to learning apps performed significantly different. The following recommendations arose from the findings of the study. First, the use of apps could be encouraged in teaching arts. Second, educational technologists could be encouraged to develop apps as an instructional aid for students in secondary school arts. Third, school principals or representatives of the government are advised to support teachers financially to enable them to produce learning apps.

References

- Adeyemo, P. A. (2013). Fine and applied arts education: A means for reducing joblessness and insecurity in Nigeria. *Multidisciplinary Journal of Research Development*, 22(2), 1-7.
- Alhazmi, A. K. & Rahman, A. A. (2012). IEEE Symp. On *E-Learning, E-Management and E-Services* (Kuala Lumpur: Malaysia/IEEE Xplore).
- Alqahtani, M. & Mohammad, H (2015). Mobile applications' impact on student performance and satisfaction. *Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology (TOJET)*, 14(4), 102-112.
- Archibong, M. (2012). We used to lure students to study fine art. *Tralian Journal* of Education Technology, 23(4), 413-424.
- Brodahl, C. & Hansen, N. K. (2014). Education students' use of collaborative writing tools in collectively reflective essay papers. *Journal of Information Technology Education: Research*, 13(1), 91-120.
- Catterall, J. S. (2009). Doing well and doing good by doing art: A 12-year longitudinal study of arts education effects on the achievements and values of young adults. Los children with difficulties in mainstream classes. *Educational Studies*, *30*(3), 331-343
- Chantoem, R. & Rattanavich, S. (2015). Just-in-time teaching techniques through web technologies for vocational students' reading and writing abilities. *English Language Teaching*, 9(1), 65-76.
- Choi, S., Kim, D., & Kim, D. J. (2016). Exploring applicability of mobile devices to flipped classroom. Secondary. *Education Research*, 64(2), 451-480.
- Cummins-VanHerreweghe, M. (2017). Google Apps for Education, G Suite, Instructional Design. OAI identifier: oai:scholarspace.manoa.hawaii.edu:10125/45549.
- Davidson, J., Paulus, T., & Jackson, K. (2016). Speculating on the future of digital tools for qualitative research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 22(7), 606-610.
- Egbert, J., Akasha, O., Huff, L., & Lee, H. (2011). Moving forward: Anecdotes and evidence guiding the next generation of CALL. *International Journal of Computer-Assisted Language Learning and Teaching*, 1(1), 1-15.

- Elufadejin, J. (2016). Junior secondary cultural and creative arts, impute in book one. Ibadan, Oyo State: Bayekooto Groups of Publisher.
- Fan, S., Radford, J., & Fabian, D. (2016). A mixed-method research to investigate the adoption of mobile devices and Web 2.0 technologies among medical students and educators. *BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making*, 16(1), 43.
- Fu, F. L., Su, R. C., & Yu, S. C. (2009). EGameFlow: A scale to measure learners' enjoyment of e-learning games. *Computers & Education*, 52(1), 101-112.
- Garcia, B., Welford, J., & Smith, B. (2016). Using a smartphone app in qualitative research: The good, the bad and the ugly. *Qualitative Research*, *16*(5), 508-525.
- Geer, R. & Sweeney, T. (2012). Students' voices about learning with technology. *Journal of Social Sciences*, 8(2), 294-303.
- Hashim, A. S., Ahmad, W. F. W., & Ahmad, R. (2011). Mobile learning course content application as a revision tool: The effectiveness and usability. 2011 International Conference on Pattern Analysis and Intelligence Robotics, 2, 184-187.
- Hismanoglu, M. (2012). Heralding an ICT environment in initial EFL teacher training. *Journal of Language Teaching and Research*, 3(1).
- Hong, K. S. & Songan, P. (2011). ICT in the changing landscape of higher education in Southeast Asia. In K. S. Hong & K. W. Lai (Eds), ICT for accessible, effective and efficient higher education: Experiences of Southeast Asia. Australasian Journal of Educational Technology, 27(8), 1276-1290.
- Hoven, D. & Palalas, A. (2011). (Re) conceptualizing design approaches for mobile language learning. *CALICO Journal*, 28(3), 699-720.
- Hsu, Y. C. & Ching, Y. H. (2012). Mobile microblogging: Using Twitter and mobile devices in an online course to promote learning in authentic contexts. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 13(4), 211-227.
- Hsu, Y. C. & Ching, Y. H. (2013). Mobile app design for teaching and learning: Educators' experiences in an online graduate course. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 14(4), 117-139.
- Huet, J. M. & Tcheng, H. (2010). What if telecoms were the key to the third industrial revolution? (Global Edition). [Online]. Available at: http://books.google.com.sa/books.
- Ikponmwosa, O. O. (2013). Entrepreneurship in fine and applied art education towards achieving sustainable job creation in Nigeria: strategies for its teaching. *International Journal of African and Asian Studies - An Open* Access International Journal, 2(2013),57-61
- Ito, M., Baumer, S., & Bittanti, M., (2010). *Hanging out, messing around, and geeking out: Kids living and learning with new media*. Cambridge: The MIT Press.
- Iyeke, P. O. (2011). Information and Communication Technology (ICT) needs of secondary school teachers in Delta State: A case for human capital

development. Journal of Research in Education and Society. International Perspective, 2(2).

- Johnson, L., Levine, A., Smith, R., & Stone, S. (2010). *The 2010 horizon report*. Austin, Texas: The New Media Consortium.
- Kim, D. J., Kim, D. & Choi, S. H. (2016). How does the use of mobile devices affect teachers' perceptions on mobile learning?. International Conferences ITS, ICEduTech and STE 2016. 297-300. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED571559.pdf
- Kim, D., Rueckert, D., Kim, D. J., & Seo, D. (2013). Students' perceptions and experiences of mobile learning. *Language Learning & Technology*, 17(3), 52-73.
- Kitsantas, A. & Dabbagh, N. (2010). *Learning to learn with Integrative Learning Technologies (ILT): A practical guide for academic success*. Greenwich, CT: Information Age Publishing.
- Kuratko, D. F. & Hodgetts, R. M. (2007). *Entrepreneurship: Theory, process, practice* (7th ed.). Mason, OH: Thomson/South-Western Publishing.
- Kutluk, F. A. & Gülmez, M. (2014). A research about mobile learning perspectives of university students who have accounting lessons. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 116, 291-297.
- MacNeill, F. (2015). Approaching apps for learning, teaching and research. In A. Middleton (Ed.), *Smart learning: Teaching and learning with smartphones and tablets in post compulsory education* (pp. 238-264).
- Makori, E. O. & Mauti, N. O. (2016). Digital technology acceptance in transformation of university libraries and higher education institutions in Kenya. *Library Philosophy and Practice*, 0_1, 1-20.
- Moonen, L. (2015). 'Come on guys, what are we really trying to say here?': Using Google Docs to develop Year 9 pupils' essay-writing skills. *Teaching History*, (161), 8-14.
- Odewumi M. O., Adeniran A. O., & Falade, A. A. (2018). Pre service fine-arts teachers' disposition to use technology of painting-media for fine-arts instructions in South-West, Nigeria. *Discovery*, 54(268), 130-138.
- Odewumi, B. (2015). *Junior secondary cultural and creative arts*. Book One. Ogbomoso, Oyo state: Ayekooto Publishing House.
- Odewumi, M. O. (2017). Perception of postgraduate students on the integration of social media in learning, in South-west, Nigeria. A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Award of the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Ph.D.) in the Department of Educational Technology, Faculty of Education, University of Ilorin, Ilorin. Nigeria.
- Odewumi, O., Okeke, F., Abdulhammed, A., Uzoma, C., & Okuche, D. (2015). *Cultural and creative arts for basic schools*. Osogbo: Paulmac.
- Olurinola, O. D. (2017). Effect of presentation media on students learning outcomes in visual arts. *Nigerian Journal of Educational Technology*, 1(2), 67-74.
- Omiola, M. A. (2011). Design, development and validation of a web-based instructional package in basic technology for Nigerian junior secondary school students. (Unpublished Ph.D. Thesis, University of Ilorin, Nigeria).

- Railean, E. (2012). Google apps for education–a powerful solution for global scientific classrooms with learner centred environment. *International Journal of Computer Science Research and Application*, 2(2), 19-27.
- Rao, L. (2011). Apple's App Store Crosses 15B App Downloads, Adds 1B Downloads in Past Month. Tech Crunch. AOL Inc.
- Sharples, M. & Beale, R. (2003). A technical review of mobile computational devices. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 19(3), 392-395.
- Shea, P. & Bidjerano, T. (2013). Understanding distinctions in learning in hybrid, and online environments: An empirical investigation of the community of inquiry framework. *Interactive Learning Environments*, *21*(4), 355-370.
- Soetan, A. K. & Odewumi, M. O. (2016). Effects of computer assisted instructional packages on the performance of senior secondary school visual art students Nigerian. *Journal of Educational Technology*, 1(2), 139-142.
- Suwantarathip, O. & Wichadee, S. (2014). The effects of collaborative writing activity using Google Docs on students' writing abilities. *Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology*-TOJET, *13*(2), 148-156.
- Umoru, T. A. & Okeke, A. U. (2012). M-learning in Nigerian universities: Challenges and possibilities. *Global Awareness Society International 21st Annual Conference*, New York City.
- Unegbu, I. (2014). A solo visual arts exhibition held during the 147 inaugural lecture of Professor A. S. Olorundare at the University of Ilorin, Nigeria.
- Usman, A., Odewumi, O., Obotuke, E., Apolola, O. & Ogunyinka, C. O. (2014). *Cultural and creative arts book one for junior secondary schools*. Ibadan, Nigeria: Spectrum Books Limited, Ring road Ibadan.
- van Arnhem, J. P. (2015). Mobile apps for libraries: Apps and gear for ethnographic field research. *The Charleston Advisor*, 17(2), 58-64.
- Wasserman, A. I. (2010). Software engineering issues for mobile application development. Proceedings of the Workshop on Future of Software Engineering Research, FoSER 2010, at the 18th ACM SIGSOFT International Symposium on Foundations of Software Engineering, 2010, Santa Fe, NM, USA, November 7-11, 2010.
- Weller, M. & Anderson, T. (2013). Digital resilience in higher education. *European Journal of Open, Distance and E-Learning, 16*(1), 53-60.
- Widodo, S. (2017). Implementing google apps for education as learning management system in math education. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 895(1), 0-5.
- Zheng, B., Lawrence, J., Warschauer, M., & Lin, C. H. (2015). Middle school students' writing and feedback in a cloud-based classroom environment. *Technology, Knowledge and Learning*, 20(2), 201-229.
- Zou, B. & Li, J. (2015). Exploring mobile apps for English language teaching and learning. In F. Helm, L. Bradley, M. Guarda, & S. Thouësny (Eds), *Critical CALL Proceedings of the 2015 EUROCALL Conference, Padova, Italy* (pp. 564-568). Dublin: Research-publishing.net. http://dx.doi.org/10.14705/rpnet.2015.000394
- Zubairu S. A. & Isyaku, A. (2015). Impact of 2 dimensional shapes on primary school pupils' academic performance in mathematics in Zaria metropolis,

Kaduna State. Journal of Technology, Mathematics and Education (JOSTMED), 11(3), 224-240.

Zydney, J. M., deNoyelles, A., & Seo, K. K. J. (2012). Creating a community of inquiry in online environments: An exploratory study on the effect of a protocol on interactions within asynchronous discussions. *Computers & Education*, 58(1),77–87.

IJIET, e-ISSN 2548-8430, p-ISSN 2548-8422, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching IJIET

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching http://e-journal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

SINDESO: FOSTERING HIGH ORDER THINKING SKILLS THROUGH REAL PRACTICE EDUCATION

Chusna Apriyanti

STKIP PGRI Pacitan chusna.apriyanti@gmail.com correspondence: chusna.apriyanti@gmail.com **DOI:** doi.org/10.24071/ijiet.v5i1.1795 received 23 March 2019; accepted 6 October 2020

Abstract

This study aims to know the Sindeso program hosted by Sekolah Alam Pacitan and to know the development of Higher Order Thinking Skills (HOTS) in Sindeso program. The researcher used a descriptive qualitative research design. The researcher collected the data from the students joined Sindeso, the teachers, the communities. There were 130 students divided into ten groups. The research was conducted in February 2018 during the Sindeso program in Wonoanti, Tulakan Pacitan, and Sekolah Alam Pacitan. The data were collected by implementing observations and interviews. After being collected, the data were analyzed using Miles and Huberman data analysis step, including data condensation, data display, and drawing conclusion/verification. The result showed that the Sindeso program is conducted into three stages: preparation, main, and evaluation. Higher-order thinking skills (HOTS) is developed through analyzing, evaluating, and creating process.

Keywords: Sindeso, HOTS, real practice education

Introduction

Education is an essential component of human lives. It deals with all aspects of human beings. Ideally, it brings "brightness" to people's lives. However, education is not as simple as going to school or being literate. It covers the whole dimension of human lives. Some perception appears that being highly educated people means being superior in their education marks. The students who are called "clever" refer to those who have a score above KKM. Therefore, the parents swarm to register their children into some courses. It aims to improve children's scores in their rapport book. In some cases, the children do dishonest actions to keep their score high, like cheating on exams.

However, emphasizing score is no longer essential in children's education. The value plays a vital element in it. Score leaves number, but value gives much more beneficial to children. Education is more complicated than a score. It deals with students' process in developing themselves to face the world. However, education is not only transferring knowledge from books or teachers. It does not cover the student's creativity and thinking. The students need to be more creative than listening to the material from the teachers. This sort of learning has a negative effect on the psychological development of students, isolates students, neglect them, and make them feel insecure and exile, eventually leave students without sufficient skills (Nourdad et al., 2018).

Indonesia faces the challenge of education. The low level of reading interest has become a challenge for the education system in Indonesia. In March 2017, the World's Most Literate Nations (WMLRN) issued research on human literacy in 61 countries worldwide. Ironically, Indonesia is placed in the 60th position. The developed countries place the first ten in Scandinavian, Finland (Wibowo, 2016). In 2012, BPS claimed that 91% of young learners in Indonesia prefer to watch the television rather than reading a book. There were only 17% who love reading books. Besides, UNESCO issued that index literacy level in Indonesia is 0.0001. It means that there is only one person who reads the book among 1000 people (Hasan, 2017).

However, reading habits dealing with literacy can improve student's creativity and creative thinking. The literature reveals an agreement between theorists and researchers that there is a strong relationship between reading comprehension, critical thinking, and prior knowledge (Aloqaili, 2012). By reading, children can activate their imagination and creativity. The sense of curiosity plays an important part here. It is much more useful than watching television. Watching television limited the student's interest since the action and information are transferred clearly. By creating imagination, children can develop their thinking. Curiosity can alter children's thinking. Jirout and Khalr (2012) define that Children who are curious by trait have been shown to have better question-asking abilities(Alaimi et al., 2020). However, it is not merely the only predictor. Istiani (2015), Herayani (2016), Saironi (2017), and Solehuzain (2017) arguing there is a positive influence of curiosity on students' creative thinking skills although it has a slight percentage because of many factors influencing students' creative thinking skills (Mulyati & Junaedi, 2021).

Undeniable, memorization is also part of the education system. The students tend to memorize the material from books or the teachers' material. Teachercentered learning still becomes a common phenomenon in Indonesia. Why? The conventional method, like remembering or answering the question on the student's worksheet, does not need the teacher's creativity in the assessment. The teacher can quickly assess the students' task based on the answer key. It assumes that the teacher is "the smartest" figure in the classroom. Besides, the sense of practicality makes the conventional teachers "comfortable" toward the traditional method. They do not need to bring students into the real practice of education.

Those conditions need to be omitted. The teachers have to elaborate their ability supported with facilities to create a modern style of teaching. Memorizing the material makes the students have "temporary understanding" toward the material because they do not "feel" the real implementation of learning. As an example, when the teacher brings a picture of the body in part of body material is not sufficient for teaching vocabulary for students. Without using the image, they can use their own body. The teaching-learning process can be enjoyable by completing the material with a song entitled "head shoulder knees and toes."

Therefore, developing students thinking ability become the key to the modern education system. The teachers need to arouse students' critical thinking. Critical thinking later called as HOTS, is popular nowadays. The education Minister, Muhadjir Effendy, said that the question for Computer Based National Examination is much more complicated than the previous years. It happens because there is 20 HOTS question from all list of item. Hopefully, the students have five thinking competencies: critical thinking, creativity, innovation, communication ability, teamwork, and self-confidence. Tragically, the students still are unfamiliar with HOTS. Ivie (1998) argues that in most classrooms, higher-order thinking receives little or no attention (Tan & Halili, 2015). Yuliati, Siti Rohma; Lestari (2018) state that the preliminary study conducted on 100 students in January 2018 found that a majority (80%) of students answered that they still did not know the whole concept of HOTS; most (95%) students do not have references related to HOTS; a majority (70%) of students answer lecture assignments given by the lecturers are only paper-based so students only take from internet sources without prior analysis, and a majority (78%) students want a learning source for the form of Instructional Evaluation courses that taught about HOTS.

Developing HOTS can be implemented in various subjects. The teachers can perform it both in the classroom teaching-learning process or outside the classroom. In Sekolah Alam Pacitan, HOTS can be seen from the implementation of real practice education called Sindeso. Sindeso is a yearly event when the students join two-day camp in the villages in Pacitan. They have to enter the villager's activities as well as complete the projects. The students are divided into groups with 10-12 members for each group. One teacher supervises each group. During the program, they can implement six thinking competencies developed by Blooms' Taxonomy later revised by Krathwohl in 2001. Therefore, this program is nearly urgent to be identified. Hopefully, the other schools will imitate the program.

Thinking skills are fundamental in the educational process because it generates other aspects of learning. Related to this phenomenon, Krulik and Rudnick (1999) classified thinking skills into four-level categories: recall thinking, basic thinking, critical thinking, and creative thinking (Siswono, 2010). Memorization is the basis for recall thinking. The students are guided to memorize the material in the teaching-learning process. Therefore, it leads them to answer the question based on the data from books. The basic thinking refers to the understanding of subtractions and addition. It gives the students competency to raise a question based on their knowledge. Critical thinking refers to the ability to check, connect, and evaluate all aspects of a situation and problem. The last is creative thinking. It refers to be more complex thinking process. It leads the students to synthesize and create new ideas holistically.

Developing children thinking is one strategy to increase the education system in Indonesia. The students are not only having Low Order Thinking (LOT) but also to reach Higher Order Thinking (HOT). In this case, Remembering, Understanding, and Applying are considered as verbs used for Low Order Thinking Skills (LOTS), while the three others; Analyzing, Evaluating, and Creating, refer to High Order Thinking Skills (HOTS) (Juhansar et al., 2016).

HOT is originally derived from Blooms' Taxonomy in 1956. Later, it is revised by Anderson, L. W., & Krathwohl, D. R. in 2001. Years later, many theories are supporting the understanding of HOTS. According to Tomei (2011), HOT includes the transformation of information and ideas. The mentioned transformation occurs when pupils can combine facts and opinions, synthesize, generalize, and explain the hypothesis, and they can also arrive at some conclusion or some interpretation.

According to Heong et al. (2011), higher-order thinking is using thinking widely to find a new challenge. A learner's thoughts can affect the ability of learning, speed, and effectiveness of learning. By having high thinking skills, students are not only accepting the knowledge from the teachers but also elaborating on aspects of life. They will have a high curiosity. High curiosity leads to a student's creativity.

Teaching by implementing HOTS is much more beneficial for students. Michael and Jones (2015) in Nourdad et al. (2018) said that there was a significant difference between the performance of the students taught by higher-order methods and lower order methods of instruction. Besides, it revealed that teaching higher-order methods were more beneficial and constructive for students. Similarly, Grigatte (2005) researched the effect of using HOT strategies on developing a child's thinking skills. There were fifty-seven children at the age of six who took part in the experiment. The researcher's findings showed that pupils who received treatment were more creative and showed high degrees of cognitivism (Nourdad et al., 2018).

Viewing back to Bloom's Taxonomy, HOTS is classified into six categories: knowledge, comprehension, application, analysis, synthesis, and evaluation (Bloom, 1956). While the newest theory, Anderson and Krathwohl (2001), in (Wilson, 2016), said that the cognitive process dimension (the verb) consists of remembering, understanding, applying, analyzing, evaluating, and creating.

- 1. Remember, retrieve relevant knowledge from long-term memory.
- 2. Understand, construct meaning from instructional messages, including oral, written, and graphic communication.
- 3. Apply, carry out, or use a procedure in a given situation.
- 4. Analyze, break material into its constituent parts and determine how the parts relate to one another and an overall structure or purpose.
- 5. Evaluate, make judgments based on criteria and standards.
- 6. Create, put elements together to form a coherent or functional whole; reorganize elements into a new pattern or structure.

In the original taxonomy by Bloom, there is a cumulative hierarchy because the classes of objectives were arranged in order of increasing complexity and cumulative because each class of behaviors was presumed to include all the behaviors of the less complex classes (Krietzer et al., 1994) in (Amer, 2006). At the same time, Krathwohl (2002:213) added that mastery of each simple category was a prerequisite to mastery of the next more complex one. Therefore, there is a revised taxonomy. The revised taxonomy by Krathwohl separates the noun and verb components of the original knowledge category into two separate dimensions: the knowledge dimension (noun aspect) and the cognitive process dimension (verb aspect) (Anderson, et al. 2001:308).

Method

This is descriptive qualitative research. The researcher elaborated on the development of HOTS in the Sindeso program hosted by Sekolah Alam Pacitan. The researcher collected the data from the students joined Sindeso (130 students divided into ten groups), the teachers, the communities. The research was conducted in February 2018. The research was conducted in Wonoanti, Tulakan Pacitan, and Sekolah Alam Pacitan. The data were collected by implementing observations and interviews. The researcher acts as the instrument, meaning that the researcher participates in every single step of research. After being collected, the data were analyzed using Miles and Huberman data analysis step, including data condensation, data display, and drawing conclusion/verification.

Findings and Discussion

The Sindeso Program

The Sindeso or *Sinau ing Ndeso* program is an annual program carried out in the middle of the second semester in each school year. This program aims to introduce rural life to students. Not only by observing the villagers, but also participating in various kinds of activities carried out by the surrounding community. The Sindeso program is divided into three main stages: preparation, implementation, and evaluation.

Preparations have been made before the program takes place. The teachers survey the decided site. The program is spread in several villages in the Pacitan district. For each year, activities are focused on one village but consist of several different houses. Sindeso 2018 was conducted in Wonoanti, Tulakan, Pacitan. Then, the teachers divide the students into several groups. After dividing groups, the teachers give a briefing for the participant. It was carried out to understand the characteristics of their place before going directly to the field. A teacher accompanies each group. In the preparation stage, the participants were assisted by teachers to prepare various needs during the Sindeso program. Therefore, on the program day, the students are ready to join all the activities.

In the main phase, participants are directly involved in the villagers' daily program and the school program. The students, guided by the teacher, ask permission from the homeowner. Then, they go directly to follow daily homeowner activities. The evaluation phase includes the Sindeso exhibition after the program ends. A week after the program, the students, guided by the teacher, show their projects and activities.

HOTS in Sindeso Program

Analyzing

Analyzing means breaking materials or concepts into parts, determining how the aspects relate to one another or how they interrelate, or how the parts relate to an overall structure or purpose. Mental actions included in this function are *differentiating, organizing, and attributing,* as well as *being able to distinguish between* the components or parts. When one is analyzing, he/she can illustrate this mental function by creating spreadsheets, surveys, charts, or diagrams, or graphic representations (Anderson and Krathwohl's Taxonomy, 2001) in (Wilson, 2016). In this phase, they can compare or contrast two processes in making something. They analyze the situation and get the answer by interviewing with the villagers. They need to be active in making a report (final assessment of the Sindeso program).

As an example of the analyzing process, the students can compare the process of making Tempe. They differentiate two methods in making Tempe: first is by using yeast and the second is by using natural yeast from Waru leaves. Waru leaf or Hibiscus leaves serve any function other than to present a firm and inert attachment surface and to maintain adequate relative humidity during the incubation of the leaf sandwiches (Nout et al., 1992). Waru leaf is chosen due to the low-cost and biodegradability factor. This process raises students' analysis between Waru leaf and yeast for its effectiveness.

All of these processes are an example of the analyzing process in HOTS. By learning in real practice beyond the classroom wall, students do not only learn about the theories but also make trial and error based on the surrounding condition. They are forced to think creatively and solve problems quickly. Like the example mentioned above, the villagers usually make Tempe by using plastic. But, the students propose it using hibiscus leaf for natural fermentation and reduce the problem of plastic waste.

The other group may analyze the process of a coffee plantation. They differentiate the process of coffee into coffee powder. The villagers use traditional methods to process coffee. They compare and find the effectiveness of processing coffee by using modern hulling and by a hammer. The process from coffee seed until deserved in a cup is a long journey. The villagers usually do natural processing or dry processing. It is the oldest way of coffee production. The coffee seeds are dried on a plastic or bamboo carpet under the sun for a week or ten days. Then, they remove the fruit casing by hammering. The process of hammering can be done before the heating process. This process needs a long time mechanism. Besides, it is also unpractical.

Evaluating

Anderson and Krathwohl (2001) (Wilson, 2016) said that evaluating is making judgments based on criteria and standards through checking and critiquing. Critiques, recommendations, and reports are some of the products that can be created to demonstrate the processes of evaluation. In the newer taxonomy, *evaluating* comes before starting as it is often a necessary part of the precursory behavior before one creates something.

This part leads the students to raise their critical thinking as well as their creative thinking. They do not only critically critic the situation or thing, but also creatively find the solution. The solution and methods are based on their knowledge from school. However, they lack experience rather than the villagers. Sekolah Alam Pacitan makes the education system by compiling and combining

the theories and the real application. However, their activities in the villages is not a surprising activity even though the projects and activities are new for them. Each year, the school find different school around Pacitan district to rich the students' knowledge and experience.

Evaluating is an essential step before creating it. As an example, the students assess the effectiveness of Tempe packaging among using banana leaves, Jati leaves, plastic, and banana stem. Each of them has specific strengths and weaknesses. Packaging Tempe using banana leaves or Jati leaves needs a more protracted process because they make Tempe smaller. They consider the width of the leaves. Using plastic is more efficient than using traditional plates, but it is not recommended due to plastic waste. However, using a banana stem is used to make a bigger size and more expensive Tempe. They calculate the most recommended shape due to effectiveness and efficiency.

Through this process, they prepare some considerations to judge and decide. They learn to solve problems through scientific reviews. Children begin to show problem-solving behaviors from early young ages. Thus, children who identify problem situations can investigate the causes and consequences, create thinking processes, and choose appropriate solutions. For this reason, problem-solving skills are one of the most basic and critical skills that children can use throughout their life (Bahar & Aksüt, 2020).

For this reason, problem-solving is a soft skill that must be mastered by the students. For example, when they choose to wrap Tempe by using Banana Stem, they have reasons that it is applicable and low cost since all of the villagers have Banana Stem. They will not choose a thing based on likes or dislikes. They have analyzed before evaluating. By making a decision, they also communicate with their teams. They build their ability in teamwork and collaborative learning. Collaborative learning is essential. It provides a lot of benefits to preschoolers as well as to the learning process. The activities that are subject to collaborative learning are several (language, mathematics, art) and help children develop social, cognitive, and emotional skills that will be useful in their lives (Zisopoulou, 2019). Learning together also builds students' empathy. Sparks (2017) said that collaboration in the classroom could help students think more deeply and creatively about a subject and develop more empathy for others' perspectives.

All of these values are important for children in the future. Teamwork leads children to build a relationship and compromise with other people. They can work cooperatively. They can argue their ideas in group discussions, even raise the solution. They can learn "take and give" information and build a sense of responsibility. They also brave themselves to be involved in group decision making. All of these values can be rooted in direct learning methods like in Sindeso. As their condition is more challenging than inside their classroom. So, they must have surviving skills, as for themselves and their group.

Creating

Creating is the last step in developing higher-order thinking skills. According to Anderson and Kratwohl (2001) in (Wilson, 2016), creating is putting elements together to form a coherent or functional whole; reorganizing elements into a new

pattern or structure through generating, planning, or producing. Creating requires users to put parts together in a new way or synthesize components into something new and different making a new form or product. This process is the most difficult mental function in the new taxonomy.

Creating is the peak of HOTS. It leads to the overall development of thinking. The students create new construction based on their experience from remembering step, then continued understanding, applying, analyzing, and evaluating. The teacher leads them to make a new creation that is different from the existing design. As an example, the students make Tempe in a more modern shape by using a jelly mold. They have different shapes of Tempe based on the mold, such as animal shape, flower, or other shapes. They assume that the new shape of Tempe will make children like to eat Tempe because of the unique shape of Tempe. Besides of its uniqueness, molding Tempe in the jelly mold is more effective than wrapping it by using leaves or plastic bag. It causes wastes. However, jelly mold or chocolate mold is reusable.

By creating innovation, the students will develop their high order thinking skill. Innovation is vital in this industrial revolution, 4.0. era. Innovation can affect people's lives. Like the example, by innovation, the conventional Tempe has been created into various shapes Tempe. It increases the selling because the shape attracts the customers. Another design is found in different processing of traditional herbal. There are multiple traditional herbals in the village that give benefits, like ginger, turmeric, galangal, etc. The villagers usually process it into conventional herbs. Then, they sell it in the traditional market. By adopting innovation, those herbs can be processed into long-term Javanese traditional herbs. They make it in powder form and package it in modern packaging design. Collaboration among schools and communities can create innovation.

Discussion

Sindeso program can be the pilot project for implementing High Order Thinking Skills in education, especially for young learners. Learning is not merely admitted as the formal program inside the classroom with planned steps and material. Education must be recognized as a part of life. It is beneficial for students to face a challenging future. Therefore, learning beyond the classroom wall can be supplementary material and resources for students' knowledge, especially children. Increasing attention is being given to the role of the outdoors as an important aspect of childhood internationally (Lester and Russell, 2010) (Bentsen, 2012). Children are connected related closely to the environment since they learn everything from the surroundings for every single step of their development.

Strong-Wilson and Ellis (2007) explain that childhood is often the first place where we begin to see and use the environment imaginatively [and where] we can begin to notice how our surroundings can take on a life of their own that contributes to children's learning (Robson & Mastrangelo, 2018). Makin (2003) defines the term environment in early education settings as "an aggregate of conditions and influences on learning, including both the physical environment (layout, range of resources, access, and use) and the psycho-social environment (interactions between staff and children, among peers, and between the setting and its wider context of homes and communities) (Robson & Mastrangelo, 2018).

In Sindeso, children can get much knowledge and value for learning, starting from the preparation until the evaluation. As they go directly to the field, they learn not only everything in the surroundings, but also how to survive in a new place. As an example, when they practice making Tempe with the homeowners, they do not learn about the material and the process of how to make Tempe. Still, they also learn how to sell Tempe in the local market and communicate with the customers. It is the most meaningful learning. Making Tempe might be learned from books or internet sources, but their attitudes in communication with the customers give them courage. Besides, they also know to manage communication with customers.

During the process, they also develop their creative thinking. They cannot predict the programs in Sindeso, or it is far from their daily lives. They live in the city without doing the activities of people in the countryside like planting coffee, farming, making crafts, etc. therefore, all those events raise their curiosity. Those curiosity leads them to be more talkative in asking for much information from the homeowners. They are also asked to write everything they want to know about all the activities. By doing this, their higher-order thinking skills are developed well. They do not only answering the question like they do in the classroom. But, society makes improving their thinking. All of the processes in Sindeso raise students' meaningful learning. Therefore, from the participants, most of them said that Sindeso is an exciting program. The surroundings support the combination of their knowledge from the classroom make them learning thoroughly.

Conclusion

This research aims to know the implementation of HOTS in the Sindeso program. Sindeso is a yearly program of SD Alam Pacitan by combining school learning and real practice education by sending students into some villages and learn villagers' activities. They camp there and joining all of the activities done by the homeowners. Actual practice education, as implemented in the Sindeso program, can develop higher-order thinking skills (HOTS) for students. The students can develop three thinking through daily activities with villagers, analyzing, evaluating, and creating. There are many values found in this program. The students can be an independent person to handle themselves. They must prepare what they need in the program. They stay far from their parents and live together with their friends, teachers, and villagers. Despite self-independence, they learn to work collaboratively. They do teamwork. They share ideas, give opinions, analyze and solve problems, and create inventions. They build their empathy by working together. They will learn how to defend their ego wisely and accept other people's opinions. They know traditional tools and types of equipment for living. They learn how to cook conventionally by using a traditional stove with firewood. All these processes lead them to have meaningful learning. They do not know by opening a book or searching on the internet, but they learn directly in the field.

References

- Alaimi, M., Law, E., Pantasdo, K. D., Oudeyer, P. Y., & Sauzeon, H. (2020). Pedagogical agents for fostering question-asking skills in children. *Proceedings of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems* (pp. 1-13). https://doi.org/10.1145/3313831.3376776
- Aloqaili, A. S. (2012). The relationship between reading comprehension and critical thinking: A theoretical study. *Journal of King Saud University-Languages and Translation*, 24(1), 35–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jksult.2011.01.001
- Amer, A. (2006). Reflections on Bloom's revised taxonomy. *Electronic Journal* of Research in Educational Psychology, 4(8), 215.
- Bahar, M., & Aksüt, P. (2020). Investigation on the effects of activity-based science teaching practices in the acquisition of problem solving skills for 5-6 year old pre-school children. *Journal of Turkish Science Education*, 17(1), 22–39. https://doi.org/10.36681/tused.2020.11
- Bentsen, P., Ho, S., Gray, T., & Waite, S. (2017). A global view of learning outside the classroom. *Children Learning Outside the Classroom from Birth to Eleven*, 53-66.
- Hasan, A. M. (2017). Potret anak Indonesia: Lemah nalar karena kurang membaca. *Tirto.ID*. https://tirto.id/
- Heong, Y. M., Othman, W. B., Yunos, J. B. M., Kiong, T. T., Hassan, R. B., & Mohamad, M. M. B. (2011). The level of Marzano Higher Order Thinking Skills among technical education students. *International Journal of Social Science and Humanity*, 1(2), 121–125. https://doi.org/10.7763/ijssh.2011.v1.20
- Latief, J. A., Pabbajah, M., & Karim, S. A. (2016). The implementation of Higher Order Thinking Skills at Universitas Teknologi Yogyakarta in Indonesia: Opportunities and challenges. *Proceeding of International Conference on Education and Higher Order Thinking Skills (ICE-HOTS)*, 1, 80–90.
- Mulyati, S., Junaedi, I., & Sukestiyarno, Y. L. (2020). Creative critical thinking skill reviewed by curiosity on independent learning assisted by e-learning. *Unnes Journal of Mathematics Education Research*, 208–214.
- Nourdad, N., Masoudi, S., & Rahimali, P. (2018). The effect of Higher Order Thinking Skill instruction on EFL reading ability. *International Journal of Applied Linguistics and English Literature*, 7(3), 231–237. https://doi.org/10.7575/aiac.ijalel.v.7n.3p.231
- Nout, M. J. R., Martoyuwono, T. D., Bonné, P. C. J., & Odamtten, G. T. (1992). Hibiscus leaves for the manufacture of usar, a traditional inoculum for tempe. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 58(3), 339–346. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.2740580308
- Robson, K., & Mastrangelo, S. (2017). Children's views of the learning environment: A study exploring the Reggio Emilia principle of the environment as the third teacher. *Journal of Childhood Studies*, 42(4), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.18357/jcs.v42i4.18100
- Siswono, T. Y. E. (2010). Leveling students' creative thinking in solving and posing mathematical problem. *Journal on Mathematics Education*, 1(1), 17–40. https://doi.org/10.22342/jme.1.1.794.17-40

- Sparks, S. D. (2017). Children must be taught to collaborate, studies say. *Education Week, 36*(31), 8. https://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2017/05/17/children-must-be-taught-to-collaborate-studies.html.
- Yen, T. S., & Halili, S. H. (2015). Effective teaching of Higher Order Thinking (HOT) in education. *The Online Journal of Distance Education and e-Learning*, 3(2), 41–47.
- Tomei, L. A. (2005). *Taxonomy for the Technology Domain*. IGI Global. https://doi.org/10.4018/9781591405245.ch005
- Wibowo, A. (2016). Kreativitas dan pendidikan kita. *Media Indonesia*. https://m.mediaindonesia.com/read/detail/38101-kreativitas-dan-pendidikan-kita
- Wilson, L. O. (2016). Anderson and Krathwohl-Bloom's taxonomy revised. Understanding the new version of Bloom's taxonomy. https://quincycollege.edu/content/uploads/Anderson-and-Krathwohl Revised-Blooms-Taxonomy.pdf
- Yuliati, S. R., & Lestari, I. (2018). Higher-Order Thinking Skills (HOTS) analysis of students in solving HOTS question in higher education. *Perspektif Ilmu Pendidikan*, 32(2), 181–188. https://doi.org/10.21009/PIP.322.10
- Zisopoulou, E. (2019). Collaborative learning in kindergarten: Challenge or reality? *Erken Çocukluk Çalışmaları Dergisi*, *3*(2), 335–351. https://doi.org/10.24130/eccd-jecs.1967201932113

IJIET, e-ISSN 2548-8430, p-ISSN 2548-8422, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching **JIET**

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching http://e-journal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

THE TENDENCY OF PERSONALITY DISORDER SCREENING IN EARLY ADULTHOOD

Erna Erawati¹, Moh. Ridwan², Susi Tentrem Roestyati Talib³, Lulut Handayani⁴

Poltekkes Kemenkes Semarang, Indonesia ernaerawati57@yahoo.com¹, mohridwan_2009@yahoo.com², susi_0973@yahoo.com³, lulut_75@yahoo.co.id⁴ Correspondence:ernaerawati57@yahoo.com **DOI:** 10.24071/ijiet.v5i1.1816 received 1 April 2019 ; accepted 11 November 2019

Abstract

A personality disorder is often under-diagnosed in the normal population. It is important to detect personality disorder through screening at an early stage. This study was carried out to assess the tendency of personality disorder at an early stage. A descriptive quantitative study was adopted. The sampling technique used in this research was consecutive sampling. Data were analyzed using descriptive and frequencies to describe the demographic characteristics and the tendency of personality disorder based on cluster. There was 546 late adolescence in the normal population. Of these, 49 met the criteria for the inclusion criteria. The result showed that the majority of the participants were girls (86%), with age 20 years (60%). This study also showed that the high-risk personality disorder was dominantly by narcissistic (57%) in Cluster B and the least dominant of high-risk personality was avoidant (4%) in Cluster C. The results of this study provide important information for the normal population to prevent actual personality disorder among people at an early stage. These findings also recommended further research to determine the extent of personality disorder type and its influence on the normal population.

Keywords: Early stage; Personality disorder; Screening; Descriptive quantitative.

Introduction

The tendency of personality disorder is often undetectable because it needs a long-term marked deviation from cultural expectations. This causes a major concern for health care providers. Some people with personality disorders will experience difficulties in their relationships, at work or school, but it appears that there is no distress for themselves but not for others. It needed a high self-awareness among early adulthood to realize the tendency of personality disorder through screening. So that the personality disorder instruments are important to detect at an early stage (Stieglitz, 2007). It would be necessary to prevent personality disorder among healthy individuals through early detection.

A personality disorder is a way of thinking, feeling, and behaving that deviates from the expectations of the culture, causes distress or problems functioning, and lasts over time (DSM-5, 2013). Utami and Pribadi (2013) found that 117 prisoner 13-20 years old has clinical personality such as negativistic, depressive, and histrionic. The participants in Utami and Pribadi research have face problems with family discord, insensitivity in their social, and insecurity with their peers. Based on DSM-5 (2013), the 10 specific personality disorders are grouped into three categories called "clusters" that consisted of cluster A, cluster B, and cluster C. Cluster A itself included paranoid personality disorder, schizoid personality disorder, and schizotypal personality disorder that characterized by odd or eccentric behavior. Meanwhile, Cluster B is more dramatic, emotional, or erratic behavior. Antisocial personality disorder, borderline personality disorder, histrionic personality disorder are included in this Cluster B. Cluster C associated with anxious or fearful behavior. Avoidant personality disorder, dependent personality disorder, and obsessive-compulsive personality disorder.

Huang et al (2009) found that the prevalence estimates for personality disorder clusters average 3.6% for Cluster A, 1.5% for Cluster B and 2.7% for Cluster C. Meanwhile Mergui (2015) through multiple imputation method found that prevalence of personality disorder estimates were 4.6% Clustered A, 1.6% Cluster B, 2.4% Cluster C, and 6.1% any personality disorder. Many kinds of research in Indonesia investigated personality type in early adulthood especially in the normal population using Myers-Briggs Type Indicator (MBTI) (Wandrial, 2014; Setiawati, 2016) and using Type-D personality questionnaire, such as Tangka (2014).

In Indonesia, research on the tendency of personality disorder among the normal population is limited. Amalia's research on 80 employees in the normal population found that the higher the conscientiousness score, the higher the tendency for obsessive-compulsive personality disorder. Hardika et al (2019) found that there was an association with self-esteem and loneliness on narcissistic personality disorder tendencies. Meanwhile, Pakha (2014) found that there was an association between antisocial personality disorder tendency with game online addiction in Surakarta. There has been limited research in Indonesia investigated personality disorder screening based on a cluster of personality disorders among early adulthood. This study aimed to assess personality disorder risk among early adulthood in the normal population.

Method

A descriptive research design was adopted. In this study, the researchers describe the personality disorder screening in early adulthood. This study was conducted on 8 January 2018 and 5 March 2018. A population of all students in a school with a number of 446, the sample used 49 participants. This is considered a large sample from a minimal standard of 10% of the population. We used a consecutive sampling technique. The samples were taken from all subjects that fulfilled the inclusion criteria until its number met. Participants were recruited in the educational setting. The following inclusion criterion: (1) eligible to

participate in the study, (2) had not received psychological treatment. Students with substance abuse were excluded.

The researchers received ethical approval obtained from Poltekkes Kemenkes Semarang. The participation in the study was voluntary, Each participant was informed of the purpose of the study and the estimated time required to complete the personality disorder questionnaires, and their right to withdraw without penalty. The participants gave fully informed consent. The data for this study using The Indonesian version of personality disorder questionnaires. Paranoid quiz (Research Team, 2020) is 8- items with range score 20-35 (severe category), 17-19 (possibly category), and 0-16 (unlikely). Schizoid quiz (Schizoid mental health) is 36-items with range score 33-36 (severe category), 27-30 (possibly category), and 21-24 (unlikely). Schizotypal quiz (Psymed, 2020) is 12items with range score 33-48 (severe category), 20-32 (likely), 15-19 (possibly category), and 0-14 (unlikely). Anti-social self-test (Ietherapy, 2020) is 40-items with range score 31-40 (severe category), 17-30 (likely), 7-16 (possibly category), and 0-6 (unlikely). Borderline test (Research Team, 2020) is 12- items with range score >33 (severe category), 20-32 (likely category), 15-19 (possibly category) and 0-14 (unlikely). Brief Histrionic Personality Scale (BHPS) by Ferguson & Negy (2014) is 11- items with range score 35-44(severe category), 30-34(possibly category), and 11-29 (unlikely). Narcissistic quiz (Research Team, 2020) is 40items with range score >20(severe category), 16-19 (possibly category), and 12-15 (unlikely). Avoidant quiz (Illness, 2020) is 14- items with range score 12-14 (severe category), 8-11 (likely category), 2-7 (possibly category), and 1-2 (unlikely). Dependent personality questionnaire (Perry, 2005) is 8- items with range score 19-24 (severe category), 13-18 (likely category), 7-12 (possibly category), and 0-6 (unlikely). Obsessive-compulsive quiz (Research Team, 2020) is 20- items with range score >12 (severe category), 9-11 (possibly category), and 0-7 (unlikely).

It is used for identifying different classes of personality disorder severity already at the screening stage of the diagnostic process (Lange et al, 2012). The measures of the Indonesian version of personality disorder screening demonstrated satisfactory internal reliability. Cronbach's alpha for this instrument was .845. Descriptive and frequencies were used to describe the demographic characteristics and risk of personality disorder based on clusters.

Findings and Discussion

Most participants in this study were 20 years (60%) and women (86%). Socio-demographic characteristics are summarized in table 1.

Tabel 1. Socio-demographic variables					
Variable	N(%)	Mean	SD		
Age					
19 years	6(12)	3.35	.19		
20 years	29(60)	3.47	.09		
21 years	14(28)	3.60	.17		
Gender					

Man	7(14)	3.35	.17
Woman	42(86)	3.44	.16

According to the socio-demographic result, the participant's age between 19-21 old years. This is supported by research by Mergui (2015). His research findings mentioned that in cluster B, patients were more likely to be younger (P < 0.001), unmarried (P = 0.005), and without organic medical illness (P < 0.001). Based on gender, most of the participants were a woman (86%). Meanwhile, Huang et al (2009) mentioned that personality disorders are significantly elevated among males, the previously married (Cluster C), unemployed (Cluster C), the young (Clusters A and B).

The results of the current study indicate that the most dominant of high-risk personality disorder was narcissistic (57%) in Cluster B and the least dominant of high-risk personality was avoidant (4%) in Cluster C. DSM-5 (2013) mentioned that a person with a histrionic personality disorder may be uncomfortable when he/she is not the center of attention, consistently use physical appearance to draw attention or show rapidly shifting or exaggerated emotions.

Descriptive statistics for personality disorder risk using the PDS-10 questionnaire are presented in Table 2.

Personality	Mean	SD			N(%)	
disorder screening						
Cluster A			Severe	Likely	Possibly	Unlikely
Paranoid	4.89	4.44	0(0)	0(0)	1(2)	48(98)
Schizoid	8.00	2.91	0(0)	0(0)	0(0)	49(100)
Schizotypal	11.31	7.19	0(0)	6(12)	3(6)	40(81)
Cluster B						
Antisocial	5.14	3.45	0(0)	0(0)	13(26)	36(74)
Borderline	11.27	7.15	0(0)	7(14)	8(17)	34(69)
Histrionic	17.53	4.76	0(0)	0(0)	0(0)	49(100)
Narcissistic	19.74	3.58	0(0)	28(57)	17(35)	4(8)
Cluster C						
Avoidant	3.61	1.82	0(0)	2(4)	16(33)	31(63)
Dependent	9.44	3.23	0(0)	8(17)	8(17)	33(66)
Obsessive-	7.97	2.87	0(0)	6(12)	19(39)	21(49)
compulsive						

Table 2. Distribution of personality disorder risk in early adulthood (N=49)

The results also indicate the least dominant of high-risk personality disorder was avoidant (4%) Avoidant personality tend to social withdrawal and low selfesteem. Mendatu (2007) classified this sign with a type D personality which consisted of social inhibition and negative affectivity (Donollet, 2005). Since this study was conducted in an academic setting, This finding study accordance with Tangka, Lumi, and Ponge (2014) through their research on 120 nursing students found that individuals with a type-D personality tend to have maladaptive coping. DSM-5 (2013) mentioned that A person with an avoidant personality disorder may be unwilling to get involved with people unless he/she is certain of being liked, be preoccupied with being criticized or rejected, or may view himself/herself as being inferior or socially inept.

This results by Hsiung (2019) found that 58% of late adolescents were identified to be at risk of mental health during the screening. Chernomas & Shapiro (2013) mentioned that with all the challenges during their study and difficulty to achieve their competency skills, put the nursing students in a high-risk group related to stress, anxiety, and depression compared with non-nursing students. These study findings are useful to detect personality disorder tendencies and raise self-awareness so that the participants could finish their development tasks in academic and prevent actual personality disorder.

The study has several limitations. First, the instrument was self-rated that might be biased. Second, The sample size was small (less than 500 respondents) by the standards of epidemiological studies.

Conclusion

In the view of the normal population, the tendency of personality disorder can cause the further impact of the development of personality disorder. Mental health should be considered as the main factor for early adulthood to finish their task in the academy and for their task development. The results of this study provide important information in the normal population to prevent actual personality disorder in early adulthood. We recommended considering further research to determine the extent of personality disorder screening and its influence on the normal population in a long term.

References

- Amalia, D. (2010). Hubungan trait kepribadian dengan kecenderungan gangguan kepribadian obsesif kompulsif pada karyawan. Skripsi. Jakarta: UIN Syarif Hidayatullah. Accessed on http://www.repository.uinjkt.ac.id/dspace/bitstream/123456789/1177/1/DA RA%20AMALIA-FPS.pdf
- Al-Naggar, R. A., Osman, M. T., Ismail, Z., Bobryshev, Y. V., Ali, M. S., & Gonzalez, M. M. (2015). Relation between type of personality and academic performance among Malaysian health sciences students. *International Archives of Medicine*. Section: Psychiatry and Mental Health. 8(182): 1-8. <u>http://doi.org/10.3823/1781</u>
- Benjet, C., Borges, G., & Medina-Mora, M. E. (2008). DSM-IV personality disorders in Mexico: Results from a general population survey. *Revista Bras*ileira De Psiquiatria, (3).
- Chernomas, W. M., & Shapiro, C. (2013). Stress, depression, and anxiety among undergraduate nursing students. *International journal of nursing education scholarship*, *10*(1), 255-266.
- Denollet, J. (2005). DS14: Standard Assessment of Negative Affectivity, Social Inhibition, and Type D personality. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 67(1), 89-97. http://doi.org/10.1097/01.psy.0000149256.81953.49

- Ferguson, C. J., & Negy, C. (2014). Development of a brief screening questionnaire for histrionic personality symptoms. *Personality and individual differences*, 66, 124-127. <u>http://www.christopherjferguson.com/Histrionic.pdf</u>
- Hardika, J., Noviekayati, I. G. A. A., & Saragih, S. (2019). Hubungan Self-Esteem dan Kesepian dengan Kecenderungan Gangguan Kepribadian Narsistik pada Remaja Pengguna Sosial Media Instagram. *Psikosains* (Jurnal Penelitian dan Pemikiran Psikologi), 14(1), 1-13.
- Hsiung, D. Y., Tsai, C. L., Chiang, L. C., & Ma, W. F. (2019). Screening nursing students to identify those at high risk of poor mental health: a cross-sectional survey. *BMJ Open*, 9(6), e025912. Doi:10.1136/ bmjopen-2018-025912
- Huang, Y., Kotov, R., Girolamo, G. D., Preti, A., Angermeyer, M., Benjet, C., ... Kessler, R. C. (2009). DSM–IV personality disorders in the WHO World Mental Health Surveys. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 195(1), 46–53. <u>http://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.108.058552</u>
- Ietherapy. Antisocial Personality Disorder Self-Test. <u>http://www.ietherapy.com/antisocial-persMERGUIonality-disorder/self-</u> test/antisocial-personality-disorder-self-test.php
- Illness. (2020). Avoidant personality test. Retrieved from illnessquiz.com/avoidant-personality-test/
- Lamont, S., & Brunero, S. (2009). Personality Disorder Prevalence and Treatment Outcomes: A Literature Review. *Issues in Mental Health Nursing*, 30, 631-367
- Lange, J., & Schöttke, H. (2013). Latente Klassen von Persönlichkeitsstörungen: Gruppenvergleiche und Psychotherapieverläufe. *PPmP - Psychotherapie · Psychosomatik · Medizinische Psychologie*, 63(9-10) 365-373. <u>http://doi.org/10.1055/s-0032-1333287</u>
- Ludeke, S. G. (2014). Truth and fiction in the association between Openness and education: The role of biased responding. *Learning and Individual Differences*, *35*, 137-141. <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2014.07.008</u>.
- Mergui, J., Raveh, D., Gropp, C., Golmard, J. L., & Jaworowski, S. (2015). Prevalence and characteristics of cluster B personality disorder in a consultation-liaison psychiatry practice. *International journal of psychiatry* in clinical practice, 19(1), 65-70.http://doi.org/10.3109/13651501.2014.981543

Mendatu, A. Mengenal Emosi Anda. 2007. Smartplan Media, Jakarta.

- Newton-Howes, G., Tyrer, P., Anagnostakis, K., Cooper, S., Bowden-Jones, O., & Weaver, T. (2009). The prevalence of personality disorder, its comorbidity with mental state disorders, and its clinical significance in community mental health teams. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 45(4):453-460.
- Pakha, D.N. (2014). Hubungan kecenderungan gangguan kepribadian antisosial dengan adiksi online game pada remaja pengunjung game centre di Surakarta. Skripsi. Surakarta: Fakultas Kedokteran Universitas Sebelas Maret.

- Paris, J. (2013). Personality disorders begin in adolescence. *Journal of the Canadian Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 22(3), 195.
- Perry, J.C. (2005). Dependent Personality Disorder. In G.O. Gabbard, J.S. Beck & J Holmes (Eds.), Oxford Textbook of Psychotherapy (pp. 321-328). Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press. Retrieved from: https://engagedscholarship.csuohio.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1599&c ontext=etdarchive
- Psymed. (2020). Schizotypal-personality-disorder-test. https://psymed.info/schizotypal-personality-disorder-test
- Research Team, P. (2020). Paranoid Personality Quiz. *Psych Central*. Retrieved on August 26, 2020, from https://psychcentral.com/quizzes/paranoid-quiz/
- Research Team, P. (2020). Borderline Personality Test. *Psych Central*. Retrieved on August 25, 2020, from https://psychcentral.com/quizzes/borderline-test/
- Research Team, P. (2020). Narcissistic Personality Quiz. *Psych Central*. Retrieved on August 25, 2020, from https://psychcentral.com/quizzes/narcissistic-personality-quiz/
- Research Team, P. (2020). Narcissistic Personality Quiz. *Psych Central*. Retrieved on August 25, 2020, from https://psychcentral.com/quizzes/narcissistic-personality-quiz/
- Research Team, P. (2020). Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder (OCD) Screening Quiz. *Psych Central*. Retrieved on August 25, 2020, from https://psychcentral.com/quizzes/ocd-quiz/
- Schizoid mental health. (2020). Schizoid quiz. Retrieved on August 25, 2020. www.schizoids.info
- Setiawati, F. A., Triyanto, A., & Gunawan, N. E. (2016). Implementasi Mbti Untuk Pengembangan Karir Mahasiswa: Studi Perbedaan Tipe Kepribadian Pada Mahasiswa Bimbingan Konseling. Jurnal Penelitian Ilmu Pendidikan, (2).
- Stieglitz, R.D. (2007). Screening. Psychotherapie, Psychosomatik, medizinische Psychologie. 57:178-189.
- Tangka JW, Lumi F, Ponge S. (2014). Hubungan kepribadian tipe D dengan koping klien akne vulgaris di Jurusan keperawatan Politeknik Kesehatan kemenkes Manado. Juiperdo. 3(2):19-26.
- Utami, RR., Pribadi, AS. (2013). Deskripsi Gangguan Kepribadian pada Anak Didik Lembaga Pemasyarakatan anak kelas II A Kutoarjo. Manasa. 2(1): 47-55.
- Vedel, A., & Poropat, A. E. (2017). Personality and Academic Performance. Encyclopedia of Personality and Individual Differences. http://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-28099-8 989-1
- Wandrial, S. (2014). Tipe Kepribadian pada Mahasiswa Kelas Manajemen Universitas Bina Nusantara dengan Menggunakan Myers-Briggs Type Indicator (MBTI). *Binus Business Review*, 5(1):344-354.

IJIET, e-ISSN 2548-8430, p-ISSN 2548-8422, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching **JIET**

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching http://e-journal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

LECTURERS' ENGAGEMENT OF OPEN SOURCE SOFTWARE (OSS) FOR LEARNING IN UNIVERSITY OF ILORIN, ILORIN, NIGERIA

*Ayotunde Atanda Falade¹, Moridiyah Omolola Ibrahim², and Olubunmi Michael Odewumi³

University of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria ayoatandafalade@yahoo.com, moreedeeyah2020@gmail.com, agbegilerebunmi2@gmail.com correspondence: ayoatandafalade@yahoo.com **DOI:** 10.24071/ijiet.v5i1.2927 received 26 October 2020; accepted 11 January 2021

Abstract

The growth and development of education is associated primarily with the use of ICT, whereas, the evolution of the Information and Communication Technology (ICT) gives birth to Open Source Software (OSS), a product of instructional delivery. The research was of descriptive research of the survey type and the population for the study consisted of 300 with 125 male and 175 female lecturers in university of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria. The research instrument was researchers' designed questionnaire titled lecturers perceived ease of use of Open Source Software. The validation of the instrument was done by researchers' colleagues and two lecturers in faculty of education, University of Ibadan. While, the reliability, was pilot-tested on 20 lecturers at the Obafemi Awolowo University, Ile – Ife, Nigeria with Cronbach's Alpha and the values were 0.73 and 0.67 respectively, the instruments were randomly given to the lecturers, and the data obtained were analysed using the descriptive and inferential statistics. Findings revealed that lecturers were positive on the use of the OSS and it was recommended that there should be continued use open source for learning.

Keywords: content and instructional delivery, information and communication technologies (ICTs), online learning, open-source software, teaching-learning

Introduction

Education gives light to world, without education world would have been in complete darkness. Education is the starting point of scientific and technology. Also, the foundation of principle that brought lasting survival and uphold the globe (Akindutire & Akundayo 2012). Bal-Taştan, Davoudi, Masalimova, Bersanov, Kurbanov, Boiarchu and Pavlushin (2018) declared that advancement in technology, industrial, scientific in the world, today and the future are product of education. Therefore, ICT is central for knowledge economy and intellectual development, especially in emerging societies.

"The implementation of information and communication technologies (ICTs) has become widespread for applying for courses, registering courses, taking

classes, to composing assignments and communicating with instructors and others with the same character. One of the cogent reason behind the implementation is the expectation of enhancing the quality of communication and teaching and improving student learning and persistence. One of the most noticeable implementations in higher education is online learning (OL). Unlike traditional face-to-face learning, which requires students to come to a physical classroom with supervision at a particular time, OL utilises ICTs, enabling students to pick their favourite time and location, and even use their personal computers to access the course content" (Sivo, Ku, & Acharya, 2018).

"Technology is one of the essential components in today's educational system, and it should be an instructional facilitator rather than an obstacle to the attainment of the learning outcome. Technological becomes a problem to the user when the costs outweigh the benefits for the use of that tool. It is also a problem when it cannot be customised to meet learning requirements in learning concentrated on a single viewpoint directed by the use of specific tools. Institutions and individuals use different types of Information and Communication Technology (ICT) tools to communicate, create, disseminate, store, and manage information" (Yekini, 2014).

"ICT has also become integral to the teaching-learning interaction, through such approaches as replacing chalkboards with interactive digital whiteboards, using students' smartphones or other devices for learning during class time. The "flipped classroom" model is an example where students watch lectures at home on the computer and use classroom time for more interactive exercises. ICT is a robust collection of elements which includes computer hardware, software, telecommunication networks, workstations, robotics and smart chips, and they are as well known to be the foundation of information systems" (Yekini, 2014).

"Schools make use of a diverse set of ICT materials and tool to communicate, create, disseminate, store, and manage information. In some contexts, ICT becomes integral to the teaching-learning interaction, through such approaches as replacing chalkboards with interactive digital whiteboards. Students use smartphones or other devices for learning during class time, and the flipped classroom model where students watch lectures at home on the computer and use classroom time for more interactive exercises" (UNESCO, 2019).

The source code of open-source software is available in a wide geographical area. Open-source software is a collaborative effort by a group, or team of developer, availability of source code to the user can easily make the software modifiable and useable according to requirement. Open Source Software (OSS) is downloadable and useable for free. The openness of this software makes the availability of the source code for modification and making a difference. The main advantage which OSS has over others is the advantage of sharing, ease of modification and less cost makes OSS an excellent development tool for developing countries (Mittal & Singh, 2013).

"Incorporating technology in classrooms enables educators to craft compelling collaborative learning experiences that support problem-solving and flexible thinking. With the strategic integration of both content-specific and content-neutral technology, students and teachers can construct learning together in authentic ways that elevate learning" (Picha, 2018).

Open-source software is software whose source code is distributed publically in a wide geographical area and available to users at no cost. Open-source software is a collaborative effort by a group or team of developer. Because of the availability of source code, one can easily modify and use it according to requirements. Open-source software has many advantages over proprietary software, but still, most of the computer user uses proprietary or pirated software. Due to less awareness about the benefits and uses of open source software, it is not used widely in many places (Pardeep & Jatinderpal, 2013).

OSS is often similar to a software called 'proprietary software' because users have neither access to the source code nor the right to copy, modify or distribute their code. "Open source licenses affect the way people can use, study, modify and distribute software. Generally, open-source licenses grant computer users permission to use open source software for any purpose they wish. Some open-source licenses can be called "copyleft" licenses, which stipulate that anyone who releases a modified open source program must also release the source code for that program alongside it. Moreover, some open source licenses stipulate that anyone who alters and shares a program with others must also share that program's source code without charging a licensing fee for it" (Opensource.com, n.d).

Despite these benefits, the acceptance and adoption of OSS in Nigeria pose many questions which need to answer. Higher education institutions across Nigeria hosted an OSS conference in 2010 made substantial investments with the hope of harnessing the benefits accruing from their use in educational institutions (Umar, Datti, & Abubakar, 2016). Several factors which are peculiar to developing countries hinder users from adopting OSS as operational software. Presently, the computer is one of the basic need of everyone. From an individual to business organisations, industries, colleges and universities, everyone uses the computer for their primary purpose. Software (systems and application) is an essential component of a computer system. Systems software coordinates the activities and functions of the hardware and various other programmes, while the application software is programmes that help users solve particular computing problems. Systems software is categorised as "the operating system used to harness communication between hardware, system programs, and other applications; device driver that ensures device communication with the OS and other programmes; and firmware which enables device control and identification. There is also the translator which translates high-level languages to low-level machine codes, and the utility which ensures optimum functionality of devices and applications" (Amuno, 2019).

Application software includes Application Suite, which refers to multiple and related bundled applications for a specific use such as Microsoft Office (Word, Excel, PowerPoint, OneNote, etc.). Content Access Software used to access and view content without manipulating it like browsers and media players, database software used for an electronic filing system for the information used by various computer programmes. Educational software
designed for teaching or learning, to run tests, and track programmes (Struyk, 2017).

In this era, most of the people make use of proprietary and pirated software. This software is not the best options for the convenience of the users. Proprietary software is expensive, which makes it not affordable by many people and pirated software is illegal for usage (Mittal & Singh, 2013). The alternative to this software is open-source software.

"By design, open-source software licenses promote collaboration and sharing because they permit other people to make modifications to source code and incorporate those changes into their projects. They encourage computer programmers to access, view, and modify open-source software whenever they like, as long as they let others do the same when they share their work" (Opensource.com, n.d).

Buffett (2014) defines that "open source software as software developed in a generic collaborative manner, for any application, and available under a license allowing free source code usability, accessibility, reuse, modification, and redistribution for users. He also defined it as software created by a community of people dedicated to collaborating to produce real innovation and allow the evolution of new and better software. It is as also known as a software development and distribution model where the software license guarantees certain freedom. This freedom includes the right to access and modify the source code and to reuse and redistribute the software without constraint or excessive cost" (Buffett, 2014).

Bianco (2011), observes that "open source software is no longer the product of lone coders and that of industrial-strength. Developed of open-source software is by organised communities and sometimes even by major software companies applying the same rigorous processes and high-quality standards as commercial products. Generally speaking, the strength of open source lies in its no license costs, interoperability, easier integration and customisation, compliance with open technology and data standards and freedom from vendor lock-in. Studies have shown that the benefits of open source generally materialise in the medium to long term. Furthermore, because open-source software is free, there is greater flexibility in selecting the level of services or support that a customer wants to pay for, if at all" (Danurdoro & Wulandari, 2016).

Santos, Kuk, Kon and Pearson (2013) stressed that OSS provides the source code and users free access to product made, modify and update the versions of the new product code. Abdalla (2014) argued that increment in the use of information technology and the spread of Internet brings about a great opportunity for instructional delivery with a significantly low cost. In other words, Anjaneyulu, Biradar, Gopinath and Naik (2017) mentioned that the history has it that OSS started with the arrangement of Richard Stallman in 1985 to support the Free Software Foundation movement that promotes the general freedom to study, create, distribute, and modify computer technology software via the General Public Licence. Since then, Open source software (OSS) has turn into an international occurrence that permits researchers around the globe to share information and ability on every day basics exclusive of barriers. FOSS is an

idea and exercise of creation a program source code widely available to people to use (Abdalla, Shanmugam & Dehghantanha, 2013; Vijay & Tyagi, 2014; Stella & Ravichandran, 2017).

In another development, information communication technology can provide adequate means of given education sector by modified both content and instructional delivery to meet learners' needs However, the costs of these technologies and the acquiring of the software, is a barrier facing the technology in implementing Free and Open Source Software (FOSS) (Thankachan & Moore, 2017). According to the study by Mittal and Singh (2013), underutilised of OSS due to it's a lesser amount of awareness to common man is a major problem of OSS. In the same vein, Sharma and Adkins (2006) stated that lack of support in term of the staff is also challenge to adoption of FOSS in India. Similarly, Howard and Mozejko (2015) stated that the struggle for change during implementation is also inclusive in the challenges.

Many studies have confirmed the efficacy of FOSS in the following disciplines, for example, Library Services (Giri & Sengar, 2011), Engineering (Teel, Schweitzer & Fulto, 2012; Kumar & Rabindra, 2012). Electronics Engineering (Nehra & Tyagi 2014), Water Resource Management (Borsi, Foglia, Cannata, Vázquez-Suñé, Mehl, Filippis, Criollo, Ghetta, Cardoso, Velasco, Neumann, Toegl, Serrano, Riera & Rossetto, 2017). Businesses; Institutions (Robbins, Korkmaz, Calderón, Kelling, Shipp & Keller, 2018).

More so, many studies have stated the ease of use of FOSS in learning. For example, Teel, Schweitzer and Fulto (2012) examined the tools, and the integration to the course, student's reactions, our experience through open source software among the undergraduate students, the study concluded with the benefits realised in comparing with those in the corporate world also, in addition to the gain from educational environment. Also, the standard development tools as well as the production environments were in favour of the teams. And the instructor always available and provide assistance to students. Likewise, Pankaja and Raj (2013) examined the pros and cons in relating to the use of OSS and proprietary software. The author concluded that adopting open source in education brings solutions to educational problems in terms of cost saving and that Moodle can be useful for large audience of learners. in the same vein, Corbly (2014) mentioned that the types of software and recommended freeware and open source software as the most unique. The author stated that the copyrighted software is given for freely use to others. Although the author has the sole possession to copyright, in this regards the nobody cannot modify the software. Similarly, Nehra and Tyagi (2014) presented an exposition of FOSS helpful to electronics engineering training. The author further examined in relation to outlook of FOSS and their web details. The study concluded with overall creating awareness for instructors and students on learning via FOSS. Also, Singh, (2016) worked on the situation of training relating to utilisation of inventions of technology, the author further developed, Moodle as the suitable open source in learning management software. He mentioned that Moodle is imperative in training, along the electronic learning concept. He concluded with role of useful tools for training and exercise. Likewise, Kim and Park (2018) expressed that the numerous merit of OSS has transformed organizations' positively and intention to use the services, systems and information quality. In fact, it is clear that using FOSS for instructional delivery deliberatively influence the learners positively.

The benefit of Free and Open Source Software (FOSS) has been delve into by researches. For example, the study by Umar, Datti and Abubakar (2016) stated that individual adoption of OSS, serves as ways of alleviate the cost in regards to licensing and promotes individual technological development. Also, Nehra and Tyagi (2014) declared the benefit of FOSS as follows: Reduce Cost, Reduce Constraint, Prevention of unlawful Copying, Encourages self and independent learning. Similarly, Giri and Sengar (2011) submitted that OSS provides an insight into the implementation of OSS for overseeing the services and activities library and that OSS the potentiality to control the staff positively. Also, Muller (2011) stated that using OSS allow s library to manage, circulate and catalog their materials effectively. In essence, academic institutions are pushy to put a balance to resources and requirements for learning, OSS has confirmed to be a possible solution to such institutions, it also provided creativity in making the technology more sovereign by allowing the researchers to work together in other to find solutions to educational (Taiwo & Downe, 2013).

The theoretical frame work is based on the work of scholars in the field of psychology on the UTAUT model. The term, technology usage and acceptance are ideas within the Information Systems, this has received attention and considerations from different discipline. In this regard, many models proposed for understanding users' and measuring how individual accept technology. The most common models are: (TRA), Theory of reasoned action. (DOI) Diffusion of Innovation, (TAM), Technology Acceptance Model, and (UTAUT). Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology. The Motivational Model, Theory of Planned Behaviour, and Social Cognitive Theory. UTAUT was utilised for the current study because it is based significant constructs precisely the above models. The model consisted of four determinants and variable.

Previous studies have worked on the UTAUT as momentarily discussed. For example, Rosaline and Wesley, (2017) examined the UTAUT model on the predictors of technology for adoption in instructional delivery. The findings revealed a positive significant relation within the behavioural intention to utilise Technological tools. Similarly, Odewumi, Yusuf and Oputa (2018) worked on the use of UTAUT model to recognized the intention based on postgraduate gender to use social media in learning, in south-west Nigeria. The author concluded with postgraduate students' as having positive perception towards usefulness, ease of use of social media for learning. Also, Palau-Saumell, Forgas-Coll, Sánchez-García and Robres (2019). This paper observed the acceptance of mobile applications in relation to a search of restaurant by users. The results revealed that SEM point out that the drivers have the intentions to use was positive.

Likewise, on TAM, Sawadogo (2013) affirms that the Rogers' model does not make distinction between adoption and continuity. So, in trying to overcome some of these limitations, we consider the TAM model in the following section. Among various technology adoption models, there is TAM. This theory explains, through a set of determinants, the adoption of IS. According to Prasanna and Huggins (2016) the model was newly introduced by Davis (1986, 1989). In relation to adaption to (TRA) which is the theory of reasoned action, which was based on perceived usefulness and perceived ease of use of the technology. The study by Davis (1989) expressed the perceived usefulness is ascribed as the extent of which individual believes that particular arrangement would enhance better performance his work. Also, perceived ease of use as the degree in which individual is aware that using a particular structure would effort free, Prasanna and Huggins (2016) embraced TAM technology adoption model in relation to IS, supported by Jawadi and Vannier (2012) based on the first theory of IS.

Based on perceived usefulness, the study by, Abd. Hamida, Abdul Razakb, AbuBakar and Abdullah (2016) examined the relationships between the perceived usefulness and perceived ease of use, and other criterion variable of TAM on the continuous intention to use e-government. The results were positively related in term of continuance intention and other TAM variables. Also, Lanlan, Ahmi and Popoola (2019) researched into the relationship between technology acceptance (TAM) and with the use of CAS. The study discovered the benefit in connection between perceived ease of use and perceived usefulness on use of CAS. It is on this that the study examined the lecturers' engagement of open source software for learning. It on this that the study examined lecturers' engagement of open source software for learning in University of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria.

Method

Research Design

The researcher adopted the descriptive research of the survey type for the conduct of this research. It will involve the collection of quantitative information using a validated questionnaire to be filled by student-teachers to describe the perceived ease of use, of open-source software for instruction by the university lecturers.

Population, Sample and Sampling Techniques

The population for the study consisted of all lecturers in university of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria. The target population were lecturers in categories of lecturers one and above, therefore, purposive sampling was used to sample 300 with 125 males and 175 females.

Research Instrument

The researcher-developed instrument, questionnaire titled, "lecturers perceived ease of use of Open Source Software. The questionnaire has five major sections, A to C focusing on different aspects of the research questions. Section A of the questionnaire seeks for information on the respondents' biodata, name of the institution, programme of study and the gender. Section B of the instrument deals with awareness of open source software by student-teachers. The section had items on the categories of OSS, and the lecturers used. The section C was made up of 10 items also with four-point Likert Scale response options of Strongly Agree (4), Agree (3), Disagree (2), and Strongly Disagree (1). This

Section D of the instrument elicits for information on student-teachers' perceived ease of use of OSS for instruction. More so, the section is also made up of 10 items with four-point Likert Scale response options of Strongly Agree (4), Agree (3), Disagree (2), and Strongly Disagree (1). The final section, Section E is on the challenges which the student-teachers perceive as responsible for low usage of open source software for instructional purposes.

Validation of the Research Instrument

The validation of the research instrument, was first given to the researchers' colleagues, thereafter, the instrument was given to lecturers in faculty of education, University of Ibadan, Ibadan, Nigeria for relevance and suitability of the instruments. Based on their observations and suggestions, necessary modifications were carried out on the draft questionnaire.

The validations were used to modify the instruments and the research questionnaire reliability, was pilot-tested on 18 lecturers at the Obafemi Awolowo University, Ile –Ife. The respondents were not part of the study sample. Internal consistency reliability method was used in eliciting responses from the pilot sample. It was tested with Cronbach's Alpha; values were 0.73 and 0.67 respectively.

Procedure for Data Collection

The copies of questionnaire were given randomly to the lecturers. Researchers personally administered copies of the questionnaire to the lecturers; the data were collated, analysed, ethical standards were also considered.

Data Analysis Techniques

The data to be obtained using the administered questionnaire were analysed using the descriptive and inferential statistics.

Findings and Discussion

Research Question 1: What are the OPSS mostly used by the lecturers?

The lecturers' mostly used OSS are: AbiWord, Open Office, Office suite, KOffice, Nvu, GIMPShop, Bbb, Pidgin, Thunderbird, PhpBB, OsCommerce, VirtueMart, Zen Cart, Drupal, Joomla, PHP-Nuke, Ubuntu, Fedora, sipecifically:

- 1. Linus Open Source Operating System: Ubuntu OS, Zorin OS, Feren OSiFree Office Productivity Suite: OpenOffice, LibreOffice, Apache OpenOffice
- 2. Infographics: infogr.am, Inkscape, Pixlr.
- 3. Online Bibliography and Citation Tools: CitationGenerator, Citation Machine Free, Zotero Free
- 4. Testing and Quizzing Tools: ClassMarker, ClassTools, Easy Test Maker
- 5. Web Conferencing Tools for Teachers: AnyMeeting, BigBlueButton, Jitsi Meet
- 6. Learning Management System: Moodle, Canvas, Chamilo
- 7. Open Source Content Management for Website: WordPress, Joomla, Drupal

- 8. Open Source School Management Software: SchoolTime, OpenSIS, feKara
- 9. Open Source Screen Capturing Tools for Teachers: Aviary, Clip2 Net, Faststone Capture

Research Question 2

What are the perceived benefits of open source software (FOSS) for learning?

Ta	ble	1:
	~	

Lecturers perceived benefits of open source software (FOSS) for learning	ng
S/N Item	Mean
1 Open Source Software (Foss) providing learning for the learners 2	2.4
2 Open Source Software (Foss) assist my essential aspect of my 2	2.2
lesson	
3 Open Source Software (Foss) assists as a flexible means for 2	2.6
transmitting contents.	
4 Open Source Software (Foss) provide quick mean of sharing 2	2.5
information.	
5 Open Source Software (Foss) arouse my interest to the learners 2	2.3
6 Open Source Software (Foss) favours my learners assignment. 2	2.7
7 Open Source Software (Foss) makes my learning real and 2	2.4
permanent	
8 Open Source Software (Foss) provides instruction in respect of 2	2.3
geographical locations	
9 Open Source Software (Foss) enhances greater electronics 2	2.8
awareness the learners	
10 Open Source Software (Foss) assists in solving major subjects 2	2.4
educational constraints	
Grand Mean 2	2.5

Table 1 revealed that item 8 with the statement Open Source Software (Foss) enhances greater electronics awareness the learners has the highest mean score of 2.8. This was followed by the Open Source Software (Foss) favours my learners' assignment with mean score of 2.7, the items with the lowest mean score 2.3 stated that Open Source Software (Foss) arouse my interest to the learners. On the whole, the grand mean score on the lecturers perceived benefits of open source software (FOSS) for learning was 2.04. Using a bench mark of 2. 0, it could be inferred that the lecturers' generally had positive benefits of open source software (FOSS) for learning.

Research Question 3:

What are the perceived use of open source software (OSS) for learning?

	Lecturers perceived use of open source software (OSS) for learning	וס
S/N	Item	Mean
1	Open-source software provides the freedom to run the	2.3
2	The use of open-source software gives the freedom to redistribute copies to colleagues, friends, students, and so on	2.2
3	Open-source software provides flexibility and is customizable by users. New features and tools can be added, or original features changed.	2.1
4	The volunteer help available through the open-source support forums ensuresservice continuity; this eliminates discontinuity of service.	2.2
5	The extensive collaboration of the open-source community ensures ccontinuous improvement of the software.	2.5
6	Open-source software can assist in extending the lifetime of old hardware. For instance, most of the Linux OS distributions and other open-source packages can efficiently run on old computer machines or digital devices.	2.4
7	Open-source software allows for better security, quality, zero vendor lock-in, and interoperability under adherence to open standards.	2.4
8	Open-source software provides better access to quality software to those who otherwise would not have been able to purchase such.	2.3
9	It can guide lecturers and students to develop competence in software development through the customization of open- source software.	2.6
10	It encourages boldness in terms of learning among the lecturers and students	2.0
	Grand Mean	2.1

Table 2 with lecturers perceived use of open source software (FOSS) for learning, revealed that the item with the statement OSS can guide lecturers and students to develop competence in software development through the customization of open-source software, has the highest mean score of 2.6. this by the mean score of was followed by the mean score of 2.5 with the statement, the extensive collaboration of the open-source community ensures ccontinuous improvement of the software 2.5. the item with lowest mean of 2.0 stated that OSS encourages boldness in terms of learning among the lecturers and students. The grand mean score was 2.06 taking the benchmark of 2.0, it could be inferred that the Lecturers perceived use of open source software (FOSS) for learning was positive.

Table 2

Conclusion

The results of this study have shown that Open Source Software (OSS) is downloaded and used for free, the open nature of the software makes the source code available for modification and alteration and that due to sharing, ease of modification and reduced costs OSS do frequently utilised by the lecturers in University of Ilorin. Here, there are recommendations for the lecturers, schools, and government. Firstly, lecturers should continue to give priority to academic utilization of OSS. Secondly, schools should provide functional internet for the lecturers to access the Open Source. Lastly, government at all levels are to update open source periodically for its use in teaching and learning

References

- Abd, H. A., Abdul, R. F. Z., Abu, B. A., & Abdullah, W. S. W. (2016). Effects of perceived usefulness and perceived ease of use on continuance intention to use e-government. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, *35*, 644 649
- Abdalla, S. (2014). The adoption of free and open source software in teaching and learning: Case study Zanzibar education institutions. *International Journal of Managerial Studies and Research (IJMSR)*, 2(5), 53–59.
- Abdalla, S., Shanmugam, S., & Dehghantanha, A. (2013). An educational framework for free and open source software. *International Journal of Innovation, Management and Technology*, 4(1), 16–20.
- Akindutire, I. O., & Ekundayo, H. T. (2012). Teacher education in a democratic Nigeria: Challenges and the way forward. 1.
- Anjaneyulu, P., Biradar, K., Gopinath, S., & Naik, J. K. (2017, August 2-4). Awareness and use of open source software among the library professionals in Bangalore city: A study. *11th International CALIBER-2017*
- Amuno, A. (2019). *The five types of systems software*. Retrieved from https://turbofuture.com/computers/The-Five-Types-of-System-Software
- Bal-Taştan, S., Davoudi, S. M., Masalimova, A. R., Bersanov, A. S., Kurbanov, R. A., Boiarchu, A. V., & Pavlushin, A. A. (2018). The impacts of teacher's efficacy and motivation on student's academic achievement in science education among secondary and high school students. *EURASIA Journal of Mathematics, Science and Technology Education, 14*(6), 2353-2366.
- Borsi, I., Foglia, L., Cannata, M., Vázquez-Suñé, E., Mehl, S., Filippis, G. D., Criollo, R., Ghetta, M., Cardoso, M., Velasco, V., Neumann, J., Toegl, A., Serrano, A., Riera, C., & Rossetto. R. (2017). FREEWAT User Manual, 1-147.
- Buffett, B. (2014). How IT can contribute to changing organisational culture. Factors influencing open source software adoption in public sector national and international statistical organisations. Dublin.
- Corbly, C. J. (2014). The free software alternative: Freeware, open-source software, and libraries. *Information Technology and Libraries*, 65-79
- Davis, F. D. (1986). A technology acceptance for empirically testing new end user information systems: Theory and results (Unpublished doctoral dissertation).PhD diss. Cambridge, M. A: Massachusetts Institute of Technology

- Davis, F. (1989). Perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use, and user acceptance of information technology. *MIS Quarterly*, *13*, 318e339. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/249008.
- Deshmukh , H. N., & Deo , P. P. (2020, February 28). Information and Communication Technology (ICT): Machinery and mechanism for effective teaching, learning and communication. UGC Care Journal, 40, 729. Retrieved February 28, 2020
- Deshmukh , H. N., & Deo , P. P. (2020, February 28). Information and Communication Technology (ICT): Machinery and mechanism for effective teaching, learning and communication. UGC Care Journal, 40, 729. Retrieved February 28, 2020
- Danurdoro, K., & Wulandari, D. (2016). The Impact of perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use, subjective norm, and experience toward student's intention to use internet banking. *Jurnal Ekonomi dan Studi Pembangunan*, 8(1), 17-22.
- Giri, R., & Sengar, D. S. (2011). Use of open source software in the learning resource centre of Indira Gandhi Institute of Technology: A case study. *Annals Lib. Inf. Stud.*, 58, 41-48.
- Howard, S. K., & Mozejko, A. (2015). Teachers: technology, change and resistance. *Teaching and Digital Technologies: Big Issues and Critical Questions*, 307.
- Kim, S., & Park, H. (2018). Do female employees at small and medium enterprises perceive open source software usefulness and satisfaction differently from male employees? A Survey Analysis.
- Kumari, B. S. (2020, February). Redefining historical research through information and communication technologies. *UGC Care Journal*, 40, 1944.
- Kumar, S. S., & Rabindra. K. M. (2012) Awareness and adoption of open source software among LIS professionals of Engineering Colleges of Odisha. DESIDOC Journal of Lib. & Information Tech., 32(5), 421-426
- Lanlan, C. H., Ahmi, A., & Popoola, O. M. J. (2019). Perceived ease of use, perceived usefulness and the usage of computerized accounting systems: a performance of Micro and Small Enterprises (MSEs) in Chaina. *International Journal of Recent Technology and Engineering (IJRTE)*, 8 (2S2), 324-331.
- Mittal, P., & Singh, J. (2013). A survey on open source software using questionnaire. *International Journal of Computer Trends and Technology* (*IJCTT*), 4(4), 833-838.
- Muller, T. (2011). How to choose a free and open source integrated library system. *OCLC Systems & Services: International digital library perspectives*, 27(1), 57-78.
- Nehra, V., & Tyagi, A. (2014). Free open source software in electronics engineering education: A survey. *Modern Education and Computer Science*, 5, 15-25.
- Odewumi, M. O., Yusuf, M. O., & Oputa, G. O. (2018). UTAUT MODEL: Intention to use social media for learning interactive effect of postgraduate (students / gender) in south-west Nigeria. *The International Journal of*

Education and Development using Information and Communication Technology (IJEDICT), 14(3), 239-251.

- Ogunyinka, E. K., Okeke, T. I., & Adedoyin, R. C. (2015, May). Teacher education and development in Nigeria: An analysis of reforms, challenges and prospects. *Educational Journals*, 4(3), 111-112.
- Opensource.com. (n.d). *What is open source?* Retrieved from Opensource.com: https://opensource.com/resources/what-open-source
- Palau-Saumell, R., Forgas-Coll, S., Sánchez-García, J., & Robres, E. (2019). User acceptance of mobile apps for restaurants: An expanded and extended UTAUT-2. Sustainability, 11, 1-24.
- Pankaja, N., & Raj, P. K. M. (2013). Proprietary software versus Open Source Software for Education. American Journal of Engineering Research (AJER), 02(07), 124-130.
- Pardeep, M., & Jatinderpal, S. (2013, April). A survey on open source software using questionnaire. *International Journal of Computer Trends and Technology (IJCTT)*, 4(4), 833.
- Picha, G. (2018, October 17). *Effective Technology Use in Math Class*. Retrieved from Edutopia: https://www.edutopia.org/article/effective-technology-use-math-class
- Prasanna, R., & Huggins, T. J. (2016). Factors affecting the acceptance of information systems supporting emergency operations centres. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 57, 168-181.
- Robbins, C. A., Korkmaz, G., Calderón, J. B. S. Kelling, C. Shipp, S., & Keller, S. (2018). The scope and impact of open source software: A framework for analysis and preliminary cost estimates. Paper prepared for the 35th IARIW General Conference, Copenhagen, Denmark, August 20-25, 2018.
- Rosaline, S., & Wesley, R. (2017). Factors affecting students' adoption of ICT tools in higher education institutions: An Indian context. *International Journal of Information and Communication Technology Education*, 13(2), 82-94.
- Santos, C., Kuk, G. Kon, F., & Pearson, J. (2013). The attraction of contributors in free and open source software projects. *Journal of Strategic Information Systems*, 22(1), 26-45
- Sawadogo, A. T. (2013). Les facteurs déterminant la pénétration de la téléphonie mobile en Afrique: une étude comparative entre le Mali et le Sénégal. Doctoral dissertation, Evry-Val d'Essonne
- Sharma, A., & Adkins, R. (2006). OSS in India. In C. DiBona, D. Cooper, & M. Stone (Eds.), Open sources 2.0: The continuing evolution. Beijing: O'Reilly.
- Singh, E. G. (2016). Moodle as an E- learning approach for training and education. *International Journal of Innovative Research in Computer and Communication Engineering*, 4(10), 1716-17168
- Stella, N. I., & Ravichandran, R. (2017). Use of open source technology for effective academic library services in Nigeria. *Library Philosophy and Practice (e-journal)*, 1-16. https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/libphilprac/1686

- Taiwo, A. A., & Downe, A. (2013). The theory of User Acceptance and Use of Technology (UTAUT): A Meta-Analytic Review of Empirical Findings. *Journal of Theoretical and Applied Information Technology*, 48-58.
- Teel, S., Schweitzer, D. & Fulto, S. (2012). Teaching undergraduate software engineering using open source development tools. *Issues in Informing Science and Information Technology*, 9, 63-73.
- Thankachan, B., & Moore, D. R. (2017). Challenges of implementing Free and Open Source Software (FOSS): Evidence from the Indian educational setting. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 18(6), 186-199
- Sivo, S. A., Ku, C. H., & Acharya, P. (2018). Understanding how university student perceptions of resources affect technology acceptance in online learning courses. *Australasian Journal of Educational Technology (AJET)*, 4, 34.
- Struyk, T. (2017, 8 11). An introduction to application software. Retrieved from https://www.techopedia.com/2/28350/personal-tech/software-applications/an-introduction-to-application-software
- Thankachan, B., & Richard , D. M. (2017, September). Challenges of implementing Free and Open Source Software (FOSS): Evidence from the Indian Educational setting. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 18
- Umar, H., Datti, A. A., & Abubakar, N. H. (2016). Adoption and usage of open source software in Nigeria. *Proceedings of International Conference on Education, Development and Innovation, 29th-31st August 2016* (pp. 93 - 97). Accra, Ghana: INCEDI.
- UNESCO. (2019). Information and communication technology (ICT) in education. Paris: UNESCO. Retrieved 10 20, 2019, from https://learningportal.iiep.unesco.org/en/issue-briefs/improve-learning/curriculum-and-materials/information-and-communication-technology-ict
- Vijay, N., & Tyagi, A. (2014). Free open source software in electronics engineering education: A survey. *International Journal of Modern Education* and Computer Science 6.5, 15–25.
- Yekini, N. A. (2014). Information Communication Technology (ICT): Concept and application (Vol. 1). Lagos: Hasfem Publication Center.

IJIET, e-ISSN 2548-8430, p-ISSN 2548-8422, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021



International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching http://e-journal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

NOTICING GRAMMATICAL PATTERN ON ONLINE SHORT STORIES BY LEARNING GRAMMAR THROUGH GRAMMAR TRANSLATION METHOD

Edy Suseno IKIP Widya Darma Surabaya edysuseno4@gmail.com correspondence: edysuseno4@gmail.com DOI: 10.24071/ijiet.v5i1.2808 received 15 August 2020; accepted 11 January 2021

Abstract

Memorizing structure pattern is very tiring and often resulting in failure. Learners often try to adapt it in conversation and writing, but it sometimes ends up with unsatisfactory. The process of implementing grammar-translation methods to explain how to structure patterns built and used leads learners to understand it clearly and it could decrease the level of confusion significantly. Furthermore, to make the patterns learners learned to stay some longer in their minds, they can notice the grammar content in short stories. The use of online short stories could ease them to read more to support noticing. Thus, learning grammar pattern boosted by the grammar-translation method and using online short stories to notice grammatical pattern could develop students' proficiency in implementing grammar both in spoken and written.

Keywords: noticing, grammatical pattern, implementing, grammar-translation method, confusion

Introduction

Learning grammar is something undesirable subjects faced by some students in the teaching-learning process. Learning grammar means memorizing some formulas to build some sentences to make speaking, writing, listening, and reading activity understood by learners. Most of the students withdraw themselves while getting involved in learning grammar when they focus on doing some tasks in their books.

Using a book course, nevertheless, is provoking withdrawal among the students. They feel unconvinced with some tasks included in it. It seems that the assignment distracts them from gaining the optimum understanding in learning the material. They are just doing questions and answers along with the discussion. It looks like doing the same pattern from the unit to the other in the teaching-learning process (Chou, 2010).

Moreover, memorizing is something boredom to do for some students. The failure of keeping data stays longer in their mind leads them to be frustrated. It hinders the students to get involved in learning English. It seems to be a burden for them to keep remembering a lot of things in their head like mathematical rules (Yule, 1999). Finding out a solution to escape from that problem is demanding. Practicing a lot is an option. Practicing to construct sentences, based on the grammar rule, is challenging. This kind of practice is implementing explicit learning. The students are putting the grammar rule into their writing. To make the written product seems natural, the teacher can invite the students to notice grammar content in some short stories. The teacher could raise some questions by using the words 'why and what if' to noticing grammar patterns found in the text (Vickers &Ene, 2006).

The process of explicit learning by adopting grammar rules into writing could be developed into implicit learning by noticing grammar content in the text. The use of grammar-translation methods to learn grammar rules is also helpful for the students to see the whole picture of learning grammar. The students can see the perspective of grammar usage by using their mother tongue as the introduction (Sysoyev, 1999).

Frankly speaking, teaching grammar to EFL students is inviting an obstacle. Most of the students are reluctant to learn English due to grammar. They complained a lot about the grammar rule implementation in both speaking and writing. That is why most students in EFL countries, especially in Indonesia, could not use English properly in both speaking and writing. They got a failure to this kind of phenomenon especially in adult learners (Cahyono et al., 2016).

Theory

Grammar is focusing on the use of words to build sentences. By using grammar, people can interact with each other meaningfully. It enables people to sustain their heritage language (Evans &Green, 2006). To make the grammar learning and using become easy to understand, the implementation of the grammar-translation method is an option. It is the old method, but people still use it nowadays in learning English (Richards & Rodgers, 1986).

Nevertheless, using the grammar-translation method to emphasize the implementation of grammar rules is very helpful for both teachers and students. The teachers will get an easy way to clarify the grammar usage in 11 setting. On the other hand, the students will get a vivid understanding of how to construct sentences properly. Moreover, by translating short stories a lot, students will build a large vocabulary and notice the implementation of a grammar rule (Neyman, p.f. 2002).

In the previous study, Sysoyev (1999) did research focusing on teaching grammar. He introduced the implementation of integrative learning. It means that he used a formbased method to explain the material. He applied grammar rule to build sentences. Moreover, he also focused on the meaning-based method. By implementing the two methods, he also developed the EEE method. It is about exploration, explanation, and expression. In his study, he used textbooks as the resource of the material in doing exploration. He found out that the students felt comfortable using EEE rather than the two others to learn grammar.

The success in the previous study is promising. The students feel relaxed by practicing peer learning in discussing grammar usage. They implemented their grammar knowledge to construct sentences to interact with other students. By adopting such a method, the students possibly miss the natural of the expression. They need authentic material to apply the sentences. They can copy the application of grammar usage from the authentic material in a proper way.

Moreover, using authentic material could lead students to see the whole picture of grammar usage in constructing sentences naturally. It could raise awareness of grammar pattern application on both speaking and writing because it contains the real template of constructing sentences. The aim of this research is to see the influence of using authentic material and GTM to help the students in adopting grammar usage. To satisfy the purpose

of the study, a research question needs to be established.

Theory Application

Bettering to learn grammar

Students are most likely to learn something easy. They love to do something practical. They are reluctant to take part in grammar discussions. It seems that grammar discussion is something hard to do. Nevertheless, grammar is a tool to make the sentences work like what the speakers intend to express. Finding out a good way to help learners keep grammar patterns work properly, teachers need to be creative. Choosing any resources to enhance the students' participation in learning grammar is undeniable. Teachers need to be creative and innovative to invite students to take part. The atmosphere of learning grammar could be warm by satisfying the students' need to gain the essence of grammar usage. The use of media online authentic material like poems, lyrics, and short stories are suggested in classroom settings (Saricoban and Metin, 2000). *The grammatical pattern in speaking*

The rules people need to imply in building sentences is grammar. With grammar, people can deliver what they infer. Failing to put grammar in the right place will invite confusion between speaker and listener. What the speaker says will be caught differently by the listener from what genuinely the speaker intends to convey if the speaker does not use the rules of grammar properly. Therefore, it leads speakers not to dare to express their ideas as much as they want. They tended to be reluctant to speak up. They will get embarrassed if they put the wrong grammar patterns into their sentences. They do not care that spoken is different from writing. Actually, it would be fine as far as the product of speaking is understood by listeners (Lim (2003). The students need to be conscious that the level of understandable utterance is very important in speaking practice rather than implying the right grammar rules.

Grammar translation method

GTM or grammar-translation method is one the method used to explain grammatical rules. On some occasions, the teacher is using 11 to explain grammar usage in constructing sentences. It is the old method had ever used, but it is still very useful to help learners understand how grammatical patterns work. They can see the vivid explanation of grammatical rules by using 11 and 12 vice-versa delivered by their teacher. This kind of way can provide a mutual relationship with the usage of grammar in 11 and 12. This kind of phenomenon can help the learners see the whole picture of how to implement a grammatical pattern in written or oral products.

Moreover, negotiating to mean and interacting meaningfully in 12 are the two things the students need to develop in order to emphasize the implementation of grammatical patterns in constructing sentences. The repetition of practice is somehow important for the student to make their understanding of learning grammar develop properly (Vasilopoulos, 2008).

Functional grammar-translation method

Functional is a kind of effort to make something to be useable. Involving communicative language is also functional because the activity is not abstract. It is concrete and useable. Practice makes perfect. This kind of saying is applicable to help students achieve good results in learning grammar. The activity like discussion could lead students to practice of implementing grammatical pattern into utterance. They will be aware of controlling their speaking product (Belchamber, 2007).

On the other hand, combining communicative language teaching and the grammartranslation method seems possible and interesting to adapt to teaching grammar and translation. It could make the activity challenging. It involves the role of students more. The students will be accustomed to implementing the grammatical pattern in practicing speaking. They will translate 12 into 11 in their head to express their ideas. They will negotiate the meaning of utterance properly to produce understandable intentions. This

IJIET, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

kind of activity is also called "the functional-translation method" (Weschler, 1997).

Grammar in verbal expression

Verbal expressions are uttered by people to make communication among them clear. They are a series of sentence buildings used to deliver the intention of the speakers. To grab the message of the speaker's perspective, listeners will catch the implementation of grammar rules in the utterance of the speakers. The rule of grammar is internationally standard patterns used by people all around the world who use the same language.

On the other hand, a writer in writing some sentences needs to figure out the way how to construct them. The implementation of grammatical patterns in the written product can tell the readers when, where, and how the evidence happened and so forth. The ability to adopt a grammatical pattern into the written product is very important. The proper usage of grammar to build sentences in written is exactly essential.

Nevertheless, using a computer could foster the development of verbal proficiency. Computers can be used to aide in teaching English language learners in core academic subjects, such as reading and writing. Computers can aid in vocabulary development as well as verbal language. The students can notice how the grammatical pattern implement on the text and they can be warned by automatic word correction (Ybarra, 2003).

Noticing grammatical pattern

Noticing is basically the idea that if learners pay attention to the form and meaning of certain language structures in input, this will contribute to the internalization of the rule. By noticing, the students will see the proper implementation of the grammatical rules. It could help the students to develop their competence to keep the accuracy of grammar usage (Batstone, 1996 in Noonan, 2004).

Moreover, noticing is a kind of step to move from explicit into implicit learning. In the beginning, the students will learn how the grammatical pattern works in constructing sentences. The effort to understand grammar usage by doing some exercises is a kind of way to put the input into the students' heads. Learning the material step by step will enable the students to be capable of using grammatical patterns into sentence building. This kind of phenomenon could be a burden for the students to remember all the material they had learned. They need to remember which pattern should be adapted to build sentences to deliver their ideas. By noticing authentic material like online short stories could help the students comprehend the usage of the grammatical patterns. Noticing the implementation of grammatical patterns a lot on the text will help the students keep their memory of grammar learning stays longer in their heads. This kind of activity is called implicit learning. It is a good way to enhance the teacher and students to discuss grammar usage (Noonan, 2004).

Noticing grammatical content

Noticing grammatical content is a good way to see how grammatical patterns work. Showing a sentence taken from a short story to students to notice the grammatical pattern is an optional way to make grammar sound natural. There are many benefits to using literature in the EFL classroom. By reading the authentic material, the students could see the distinction of the lexical and grammatical structure exposed to the text. This kind of activity also enables the student to widen their perspective of understanding other cultures (Savvidou, 2004). While noticing a grammatical pattern on the text, the teacher can ask the students to explain why the grammar pattern is implied in such sentences and what if they are changed to the other patterns. By doing such kind of activity with the various patterns of grammar and sentences, students are possible to keep all the grammar patterns stay longer in their head and they will be accustomed to implement them in the spoken or written products.

Short stories

Short stories expose some grammatical patterns to construct sentences. Students

can use the materials of short stories to notice how the grammar works. Choosing a short story material is very important. It is a good way to invite students to get involved in the discussion. The teacher should be selective in choosing the topic of the text. The proper material used in the classroom could enhance the students' desire to get involved. The story is short but fun (Clifton, 2006). Moreover, the teacher can ask the students to search the grammatical patterns implied in the story sentences. After finding the grammar patterns, students can identify which grammar pattern used in such story sentences. Later on, the teacher can invite the students to get involved in discussions that implement grammatical patterns in building sentences. Online short stories

Short stories are available in a lot of media. The Internet is one of them. It is a valuable resource. Students and teachers can access it anywhere and anytime. They are able to get some materials free but some are not. They are both in need of them to satisfy their references to enlarge their input knowledge. Indeed, they can choose any desirable materials at their own level. The way to get such kind of material is quite easy. The students just click the mouse to choose the intended materials (Krajka, 2000).

Autonomous learner

The autonomous learner is a helpful strategy to keep the students' interest in getting involved in the teaching-learning process. The students will be free to choose the materials they want to learn. People are most likely to learn something they love to do. It means that learning something somebody loves to get involved is a good way to optimize the result of learning. Online short stories are containing various topics and titles. Learners can choose the one they love to read. At any rate, individual learners differ in their learning habits, interests, needs, and motivation, and develop varying degrees of independence throughout their lives. It is very important for the teacher to give the students their freedom in choosing the topic of the material. This kind of freedom could boost their progress in gaining the learning target (Tumposky, 1982 in Thanasoulas, 2000).

Noticing grammatical patterns in online short stories

In short stories, the author writes all of his opinions marvelously. He implements lots of grammatical patterns in delivering his intentions on them. The teacher can use them as a model of how to implement grammatical rules properly. He can ask his students to analyze how grammatical patterns work. Analyzing grammar content in short story sentences is an activity that could be adapted by the teacher in teaching grammar. After discussing a grammatical rule, the teacher can invite the students to come into a website containing short stories. The teacher could tell the students which topics they can choose to implement the material discussed. On the other hand, the reading of extended passages expands vocabulary, improves writing, and enhances general language competence (Nagy & Herman, 1987; Krashen, 1984; Grabe, 1991, respectively in Antepara, 2003). It puts previously learned vocabulary and grammar into meaningful contexts and teaches new words.

The benefit of noticing grammatical patterns in online short stories

Learning by doing is a proper expression to describe the benefit of using short story materials to better the students' perspective about grammar usage. After explaining the grammar rules in any kind of method, the teacher can try to make his explanation to be vivid and natural. The repetition of analyzing sentences containing grammar discussed could help students see how the grammar discussed used in the written products. Moreover, the students can implement it by copying the way the author implies grammar patterns in sentences properly. Furthermore, the teaching of literature subject is compatible with a focus on the development of English fluency precisely because by discussing the issues presented in the novels or short stories, students can convey their thoughts through language, promote higher-level thinking skills, and use language authentically (Shang, 2006).

Learning grammar

There are some points to discuss in this study. One of them is about grammar pattern. The importance of grammar to construct sentences in both spoken and written is inevitable. It is a kind of thing to enable the speaker, listener, writer, and reader to convey and understand their intended opinion (Lim, 2003). To implement the grammar pattern, the students need to learn it. There are many ways to learn it. The grammar-translation method is one of them. Using this kind of method both the teachers and students use 11 and 12 to comprehend the definition of the pattern discussed. They could see how the grammatical pattern formed and used (Vasilopoulos, 2008).

Moreover, the functional grammar-translation method is essential. It is a kind of effort to implement it into real contexts like in speaking and writing. Using it in both discussions and written could bring the students into a real practice of implementing a grammatical pattern (Belchamber, 2007). Verbal proficiency is needed by speakers and writers. They need to make their spoken and written product be meaningful. They need to practice a lot to make it proper. On the other hand, using a computer to control their writing is useful. It has an automatic correction for the writer's product (Ybarra, 2003).

Nevertheless, noticing the grammatical pattern in the text is very helpful for the students. It is a kind of template for implementing grammar on how to construct sentences. The students could ensure their perspective of grammar usage on building sentences by noticing grammatical pattern exposed to the text (Noonan, 2004). The text used to notice the grammatical content could be a short story. It is short but fun. It could ease the students to read it. The online short stories are favorable. The students could choose desirable topics (Antepara, 2003). Using online stories to notice is provoking the students to be autonomous. They will develop greater by being autonomous. They would be free to choose the proper way to fit with them (Thanasoulas, 2000).

The online short stories are the authentic ones. By reading such materials, the students can adapt their grammar knowledge to grammar usage (Jurafsky, 2003). They can copy the proper usage of grammar for practicing in written and spoken. The students can build their confidence in applying the proper grammar in expressing their ideas. Their grammar knowledge can be built by adapting GTM. It meets the aim of the study and answer the research question. It is also completing the previous study. Other researchers can develop it for some details to satisfy the need for teaching grammar.

Conclusion

Exposing online reading materials like short stories help students understand and know how grammar patterns work. The students can notice the grammatical pattern in the text. They can adapt their previous knowledge of grammar with the content of the text. To build grammar skills, the use of GTM is promising. They can understand how the grammar used in the proper way by using their mother tongue as the introduction. By noticing the content of the short stories, they can see the perspective of grammar usage to implement in the spoken and written settings. This kind of method can be used by the teachers to teach grammar. It also inspires other researchers to develop it for some further.

References

Antepara, R. (2003). Using news stories in the ESL classroom. *The internet TESL Journal*, 9(12), 123-144.

Belchamber, R. (2007). The advantages of communicative language teaching. *The internet TESL journal*, *13*(2), 122-149.

Cahyono, B. Y., Mukminatien, N., & Amrina, R. (2016). Indonesian students' writing proficiency and their ability in using complex sentences. *International Journal on*

studies in English language and literature (IJSELL), 4(9), 22-32.

- Chou, P. T. (2010). Advantages and disadvantages of ESL course books. *The Internet TESL Journal*, *16*(11).
- Clifton, J. (2006). Using newspaper articles communicatively in the ESL classroom. *The Internet TESL Journal*, *12*(2).
- Evans, V. (2006). Lexical concepts, cognitive models and meaningconstruction. *Cognitive linguistics*, 17(4), 491-534.
- Jurafsky, D. (2003). Probabilistic modeling of language: An introduction and apologia. Paper presented at the annual meeting of the linguistic society of America, Atlanta.
- Krajka, J. (2000). Using the Internet in ESL writing instruction. *The Internet TESL Journal*, 6(11).
- Lim, H. Y., & Griffith, W. I. (2003). Successful classroom discussions with adult Korean ESL/EFL learners. *The Internet TESL Journal*, 9(5), 1-4.
- Neyman, P. F. (2002). Helping children learn to think in English through reading storybooks. *Internet TESL Journal*, *3*(8).
- Noonan, F. J. (2004). Teaching ESL students to" notice" grammar. *The internet TESL journal*, *10*(7), 1-10.
- Richards, J.C. & Rodgers, T.S. (1986). *Approaches and methods in language teaching: A description and analysis.* Cambridge: Cambridge university press.
- Sysoyev, P. V. (1999). Integrative L2 grammar teaching: exploration, explanation and expression. *The Internet TESL Journal*, 5(6).
- Saricoban, A., & Metin, E. (2000). Songs, verse and games for teaching grammar. *The Internet TESL Journal*, 6(10), 1-7.
- Savvidou, C. (2004). An integrated approach to teaching literature in the EFL classroom. *The Internet TESL Journal*, *10*(12), 1-6.
- Shang, H. F. (2006). Content-based instruction in the EFL literature curriculum. *The Internet TESL Journal*, *12*(11).
- Thanasoulas, D. (2000). What is learner autonomy and how can it be fostered. *The internet TESL journal*, 6(11), 37-48.
- Vasilopoulos, G. (2008). Adapting communicative language instruction in Korean universities. *The Internet TESOL Journal*, 14(8).
- Vickers, C. H., & Ene, E. (2006). Grammatical accuracy and learner autonomy in advanced writing. *ELT journal*, 60(2), 109-116.
- Weschler, R. (1997). Uses of Japanese in the English Classroom: Introducing the Functional-Translation Method. Kyoritsu Women's University Department of International Studies Journal, 12, 87-110.
- Ybarra, R., & Green, T. (2003). Using technology to help ESL/EFL students develop language skills. *The Internet TESL Journal*, 9(3), 1-5.

IJIET, e-ISSN 2548-8430, p-ISSN 2548-8422, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching JIET

International Journal of Indonesian Education andTeaching http://ejournal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

ON THE DARK SIDE OF LEARNING CALCULUS: EVIDENCE FROM AGRIBUSINESS STUDENTS

Leomarich F. Casinillo¹ and Ginna F. Tavera² Visayas State University, Visca, Baybay City, Leyte, Philippines¹ Tabunok Elementary School, Hilongos South District, Leyte Division, Philippines² leomarich_casinillo@yahoo.com¹ and elagumbay12201990@gmail.com² correspondence: leomarich_casinillo@yahoo.com DOI: 10.24071/ijiet.v5i1.2825 received 1 September 2020; accepted 11 January 2021

Abstract

This study focused on evaluating the agribusiness students' negative experiences in learning Calculus. The study employed 121 agribusiness students in the first semester of the school year 2019-2020 at Visayas State University, Baybay City, Leyte, Philippines. Selected secondary data from the study of Casinillo and Casinillo (2020a) was utilized in this study. With the aid of a correlational research approach, this study stresses to explain the nature and characteristics of negative effects of learning calculus which is very helpful for improving the level of achievement of students and modifying the strategy of mathematics teachers. Results showed that most of the agribusiness students don't have enough background in pre-calculus topics since there are only 9% of them took a STEM strand during senior high school. Seemingly, it is revealed that students are experiencing extreme stress, natural emotional exhaustion and frustration, and average absenteeism, somatic burden, and laziness in learning Calculus. It is found out that the negative experiences of these agribusiness students are significantly related to each other. This suggests that these negative experiences are inter-correlated and dependent on each other which is wearisome to their studies and leads to poor academic performance. However, these students are driven to pursue studying calculus since it's part of their requirements in their degree program. Hence, by proper motivation and appropriate teaching strategy in Calculus, these students can progress their level of achievement.

Keywords: agribusiness students; negative experiences; correlational research approach; poor academic performance

Introduction

Studying calculus subject is a tough learning process. A lot of students at the college level are struggling to pass the calculus course as part of their curriculum. Apparently, in mathematics class, there are shortcomings and negative experiences in learning that are existing in the classroom environment due to math anxiety (Casinillo, 2019; Maloney &Beilock, 2012; Vukovic et al., 2013). In the paper of Awaludin et al. (2020), it is stated that the common problems in learning calculus are low participation of students, difficulties in answering problem sets, little mastery of basic calculus concepts, and lack of logical minds in problem-solving. To have a good performance in calculus class,

IJIETVol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

students must be able to actively participate in answering problem sets, have knowledge and thinking skills that can be used in problem-solving for contextual problems, and able to make problem-solving models (Awaludin et al., 2020). This means that students must develop their problem-solving skills in mathematics with the aid of suitable teaching strategies. Furthermore, students must have an interest and enough background on precalculus topics (Casinillo&Aure, 2018). However, there are also learning experiences of students that need to be addressed. These are the negative effect of learning due to boggling and difficulties they have encountered in the classroom environment which affects their learning behavior.

In Visayas State University, Baybay City, Leyte, Philippines, Bachelor of Science in Agribusiness (BSAB) is one of the degree programs that require a Calculus subject due to its usefulness in their field of studies. In other words, the Calculus subject is part of their curriculum. According to Berggren (2018), calculus has diverse application in real life that deals with how related variables change. In particular, business-related subjects are dependent on the applicability of Calculus. Leithold (1996) stated that learning calculus can be stimulating and exciting considering that a student knows certain mathematical background in algebra, geometry, trigonometry, and pre-calculus. However, most of the enrollees of the BSAB program are not Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics (STEM) students in the K to 12 Education Curriculum in the Philippines. Hence, these types of students are expected to have difficulty in learning calculus due to their lack of mathematics background. In that case, this results in improper motivation in learning and causes negative effects on their behavior in the classroom. Studies have shown that a negative learning attitude is a growing barrier for many students (Mazana et al., 2019; Popham, 2008). These negative learning attitudes will affect students' likelihood of exhibiting learning problems in mathematics, that is, students are experiencing difficulties with attentiveness and lack of task persistence and flexibility. This is somehow parallel to the findings of Alabekee et al. (2015) that a positive learning experience leads to active engagement. According to Casinillo and Casinillo (2020a), that in the past semesters, about 50% of the agribusiness students failed in calculus due to a lack of self-determination and motivation. Another reason is that they lack the mathematical background to grasp college-level calculus topics. In that case, most of the students are experiencing stress, emotional problem, frustration/disappointment, absenteeism, somatic burden, and laziness in learning (Casinillo&Casinillo, 2020a). However, in the study of Casinillo et al. (2020b), mathematical resilience is one that locates itself in positive psychology which addresses mental wellness and interest despite challenges. Perhaps, self-determination in learning played a vital role in students' development in knowledge and understanding (Conchie, 2013; Denson et al., 2015). This is also supported by Kitchen and colleagues (2018) that cooperative and interactive learning strategies contribute to the promotion of higher-order thinking for students. Hence, to find a remedy for negative experiences in learning calculus, one must understand its nature and characteristics.

To date, studying the dark side of learning calculus at Visayas State University, Philippines has never been done and its concepts are also limited in the literature. Hence, the study is conducted to evaluate the different negative learning experiences of agribusiness students with the aid of the correlational method approach. The result of the study will be used to improve the strategy of the mathematics teacher in any math course at the department level of Visayas State University. In fact, mathematics teachers will understand the situation of these agribusiness students in terms of their learning capacity and limitations. This study is also useful for the students' side since it will provide a better understanding of the negative effects of learning calculus which gives them the idea of how they will react during times of difficulties and how to cope up with negative experiences. Furthermore, this study is relevant in the sense that it could be used as a guide on how to improve the existing policy in mathematics education in the Philippines.

In this section, we systematically reviewed the existing results in the literature on the negative experiences in mathematics particularly in calculus such as stress, emotional exhaustion, frustration/disappointment, absenteeism/tardiness, somatic burden, and laziness. These dark effects are due to worrying demanding situations in problem-solving in calculus, time pressure due to deadlines, and math anxiety. Several findings in the literature stated that negative experiences and stressful situations in learning can interfere with the achievement of mathematical tasks (Ashcraft & Faust, 1994; Ashcraft and Kirk, 2001; Casinillo, 2019; Casinillo et al., 2020a; Maloney &Beilock, 2012). According to Schiffrin and Nelson (2010), students who were stress in learning are less likely happy and motivated.

Furthermore, due to mathematical anxiety, the students are prone to errors and mistakes in mathematical problem solving which causes frustration and disappointment (Ashcraft and Kirk (2001), Vukovic et al., 2013). In the findings of Ashcraft and Kirk (2001), and Ashcraft and Krause (2007), it is found out that cognitive processes can be negatively affected by the interference of negative emotions or emotional exhaustion, due to math anxiety or pressured situations. This suggests how negative feelings might influence the emotional aspect of students, thus resulting in a drop in academic performance in calculus. A student with emotional exhaustion in learning may result from the sustained experience of negative attitudes towards the subject and unexplained physical symptoms (Olafsen et al., 2017). Similarly, a student who perceive their studies as stressful and who experience somatic symptoms may be more likely to express intentions to laziness in studying or even stop their education, or shift to the other degree programs (Brown et al., 2016). Perhaps, laziness could cause students some serious problems in their futures. In the study of Gillet and colleagues (2014), and Williams and colleagues (2014), it is found that the negative effects of a dislike learning environment are stress, frustration/disappointment, absenteeism, and somatic symptom burden. If a student has excessive thoughts in worrying and fear or major distress in learning, this relates to the somatic symptoms they might experience.

In this study, it stresses the nature and characteristics of the different negative effects of learning calculus to find a remedy and achieve a good academic performance of agribusiness students. Hence, generally, the study aimed to evaluate the dark side of learning calculus of agribusiness students. Specifically, this study wanted to answer the following objectives: (1) to determine the socio-demographic profile of the students; (2) to measure the level of different negative learning experiences in calculus; (3) to construct a correlation matrix between different negative learning experiences in calculus.

Method

The study adopted the research design of Casinillo et al. (2020b) to explain the negative experiences of agribusiness students in learning calculus that deals with correlation analysis. Both descriptive and inferential statistical methods were employed. Descriptive statistics such as mean, standard deviation, the minimum, and maximum value were utilized to describe and evaluate the data used in this study. To explain the negative learning experiences, a correlational research approach was used as an inferential method.

In this study, it utilized the data of the current paper of Casinillo and Casinillo (2020a) entitled "Econometric Evidence on Self-Determination Theory in Learning Calculus among Agribusiness Students." The study deals with the motivation/interest and its influencing factors of students in learning Calculus. However, this study only focuses on the dark side or negative experiences resulted from learning the said subject. Hence,

IJIETVol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

the study includes some of the demographic profile of students such as age (in years), gender (1=Male, 0=Female), and academic senior high school strand (1-STEM, 0-Non STEM). It also utilized a 6-item scale to evaluate the different negative experiences in learning calculus. Students were asked using a 10-point Likert scale, that is, 1-Not

experiencing to 10- Extremely experiencing. The questions are focusing on the following: Stress, Emotional Exhaustion, Frustration or Disappointment, Absenteeism or Tardiness, Somatic Burden, and Laziness. Table 1 shows the mean perception score interval and its corresponding interpretation.

Table 1. Mean score interval for problems in learning calculus and its interpretation.

Mean score interval	Interpretation
1.00 - 2.80	Not experiencing
2.81 - 4.60	Slight experiencing
4.61 - 6.40	Average experiencing
6.41 - 8.20	Naturally experiencing
8.21 - 10.00	Extremely experiencing

In describing the data of the study, some descriptive statistics were employed such as, mean, standard deviation, minimum, and maximum value. The use of descriptive statistics is to characterize and evaluate the data to provide simple summaries and extract some useful interpretation. The Spearman rho correlation was used to determine the relationship between two variables when at least one of them is ordinal. Then, the correlation coefficient was computed as follows:

$$\hat{r}_s = 1 - \frac{6}{n(n^2 - 1)} \sum_{i=1}^n d_i^2$$

Where *n* is the number of paired ranks in the sample section and d_i is the difference between the paired ranks. Furthermore, the said correlation coefficient was validated and tested for significance. To avoid an error for the results, the calculation was done with the aid of statistical software called Statistical Packages for Social Science (SPSS) version 20. Table 2 shows the range of the correlation coefficient and its degree of relationship according to Albert (2008).

0	spearman mo
Range of $ r $	Degree of Correlation
0 < r < 0.3	Weak
0.3< r <0.7	Moderate
<i>r</i> >0.7	Strong

Table 2. Rule of thumb for interpreting the size of the correlation coefficient of Spearman rho

Findings and Discussion

This section presents the descriptive measures for the demographic profile of agribusiness students. It also discusses the level of experience of agribusiness students to the different negative effects of learning calculus. Furthermore, the study tackles the degree of relationship of the different negative learning behavior and provide some policy inputs to improve the well-being of students in learning calculus.

Demographic Profile of Agribusiness Students

Table 1 shows that the mean age of the agribusiness students is closed to 19 years old. About 60% of the agribusiness students are female and (40%) are males. Only 9% of

0

1

these students took Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics (STEM) strand during senior high school which implies that these students have lesser exposure to science and mathematics (Sarmiento &Orale, 2016). Perhaps, most of the students who took the STEM strand are enrolling in a degree program that is parallel to their strand. So, most of these students are having difficulty and academically challenged since they don't have enough stock knowledge and background. According to Casinillo and Casinillo (2020a), these agribusiness students were not prioritizing mathematics due to a lack of interest since the said subject is not their forte and some students are just studying mathematics when examinations are near. Hence, these agribusiness students in general are experiencing negative learning behavior while studying calculus.

Table 3. Descriptive Statisti	cs for the varial	bles in the stud	dy (n=121)	
Variables	Mean	Std Dev	Min	Max
Age (in years)	18.89	1.1324	18	26
Male (1-Male, 0-Female)	0.40	0.4929	0	1

0.09

0.2887

Agribusiness Students' Level of Negative Experiences

STEM Student(1-STEM, 0-Non STEM)

In Table 3, it shows that Agribusiness students are extremely experiencing stress in learning calculus. This is due to the difficulty of the subject encountered since they don't have enough background and proper training during their high school days. Stress is attained due to long hours of studying the subject without proper motivation, tight deadlines of problem sets and being pressured during exams. This is also due to everincreasing demands that can leave the students feeling worried, drained, and overwhelmed. According to the findings of Beilock and Carr (2005), if stress exceeds the ability of students to cope, then it starts causing damage to the students' minds and body which leads to poor performance. Emotional exhaustion and frustration/disappointment are naturally experienced by agribusiness students (Table 3). It is worth noting that emotion has a significant effect on the cognitive processes and learning attitudes of the student, including perception, attention, learning, reasoning, and problem-solving (Ashcraft & Krause, 2007; Awang et al., 2013). Hence, once the emotion of students is negatively affected, then it also influences negatively the level of achievement in Calculus. Perhaps, the same thing with frustration/disappointment, it engages in other negatives, self-destructive or addictive behaviors that destroy the learning attitude of students. Table 3 also reveals that absenteeism/tardiness, somatic burden, and laziness are averagely experienced by agribusiness students. On average, it suggests that these types of students are not likely to enjoy the class discussion in calculus. The study of Abecia(2014), and Casinillo and Casinillo (2020b) suggest that happiness in learning is a substantial determinant in achieving good academic performance. However, most of them are not actively participating in the class activities and procrastinating the submission deadline of problem sets/assignments. This goes to infer that due to the somatic burden and learning problems they experience in the learning process, it hinders their grasping ability to the topics and leads to low performance (Sahatsathatsana et al., 2014).

Table 3. Descriptive Measures for problems encountered in learning calculus and its interpretation.

		merpret	ution.		
Problems in Learning Calculus	Mean	Std Dev	Mi n	Max	Interpretation
Stress*	8.27	2.2876	1	10	Extremely experiencing
Emotional Exhaustion*	7.74	2.2676	1	10	Naturally experiencing
Frustration /Disappointm ent*	7.61	2.3887	1	10	Naturally experiencing

Absenteeism/tardiness*	5.02	2.9196	1	10	Average experiencing
Somatic Burden*	6.04	2.6439	1	10	Average experiencing
Laziness*	5.85	2.6946	1	10	Average experiencing
Overall Mean		6.76	;		Naturally experiencing

IJIETVol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

Note: * - Scale 1 to 10.

Correlation Matrix for Different Kinds of Problems in Learning Calculus

Table 4 shows that stress is correlated to an emotional problem, frustration, Absenteeism, Somatic Burden, and Laziness. This indicates that stress in the classroom environment in Calculus subjects affects the students' cognitive behavior and causes different learning problems. According to Beilock and Carr (2001), stressful feelings can also be induced when students are struggling and problematic, such as punishing poor performance with social consequences or low academic achievement which resulted in failing grades. Moreover, mathematics anxiety is increasing due to fear of negative consequences resulted in less efficient strategy use, and even consequently poorer academic performance (Beilock and Carr, 2005). Table 4 reveals that emotional problem and frustration is highly correlated among different kinds of learning problems except for laziness. This suggests that when a student is emotionally exhausted and frustrated, it results in stress, absenteeism, and somatic burden. However, even if agribusiness students are emotionally exhausted and frustrated, they are forced to work with their problem sets and study their lessons for the fact that it is part of their curriculum. In other words, students may feel sad, uncertain, depressed, or anxious in learning calculus, but still overcome their laziness since if they fail, they can't graduate to their degree program. An appropriate teaching strategy might help these students to improve their academic performance (Casinillo&Guarte, 2018). Furthermore, it is revealed in Table 4 that absenteeism is highly correlated to somatic burden and laziness. Several studies have shown that absenteeism and tardiness harm academic performance and learning behavior (McConnell &Kubina, 2014; Raftu, 2017; Van Eck, 2017). If a student has a lot of absences in a class, then there is a higher chance that they are left behind on the lessons. This suggests that it leads to stress and excessive thoughts, and negative feelings and behaviors it resulted in somatic symptom burden. A student with somatic burden might experience insomnia, restlessness, and muscle aches due to emotional distress or anxiety. Somatic symptom disorder involves a person having a significant focus on physical symptoms, such as pain, weakness, or shortness of breath, which results in major distress and/or problems functioning due to stress and depression (Fujii et al., 2018; Gierk et al., 2015; Williams, 2014). This goes to infer that students lead to laziness which stems from reduced grades in their classes and negative learning attitudes.

Problems	Problems in Learning Calculus							
in Learning Calculus	Stress	Emotional	Frustration	Absenteeism	Somatic Burden	Laziness		
Stress	1	0.677*** (<0.001)	0.604*** (<0.001)	0.155* (0.089)	0.392*** (<0.001)	0.224** (0.014)		
Emotional	-	1	0.708*** (<0.001)	0.224*** (<0.001)	0.538*** (<0.001)	-0.017 ^{ns} 0.856		
Frustration	-	-	1	0.378*** (<0.001)	0.558*** (<0.001)	-0.002 ^{ns} 0.981		
Absenteeism	-	-	-	1	0.503*** (<0.001)	0.600*** (<0.001)		

Table 4. Correlation (Spearman rho) matrix between the students' problems in
learning calculus (n=121).

IJIET Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

Somatic Burden	-	-	-	-	1	0.443*** (<0.001)
Laziness	-	-	-	-	-	1
Note: p-va	lues are in pa	arenthesis.				

ns – not significant *p <0.10 **p<0.05 ***p<0.01

Conclusion

This study focused on the evaluation of the different negative effects on learning calculus among agribusiness students. Perhaps, understanding the nature and characteristics of the dark side of learning calculus is one of the goals of the educational system particularly in mathematics to improve its teaching-learning process. Results showed that only 9% of the agribusiness students took the STEM strand which indicates that most of these students don't have enough background in mathematics. Hence, most of these agribusiness students are having difficulties in learning calculus at the college level. Conclusively, this results in extreme stress which affects their learning behavior and leads to poor performance. Also, it is concluded that these agribusiness students are naturally experiencing emotional exhaustion and frustration in learning calculus due to its challenges that they faced. Furthermore, these students are averagely experiencing absenteeism, somatic burden, and laziness in learning. It is found out that these negative learning experiences are inter-correlated and dependent on each other which is troublesome in the classroom environment. However, it is revealed that these students are still moved to learn for the fact that this calculus subject is part of their curriculum. Hence, calculus teachers must facilitate well the student's interest and well-being of students to find a remedy for their negative experiences. Through proper motivation of these students, it can improve their happiness in learning and progress their level of achievement in calculus.

References

- Abecia, D. R., Samong, M., Abella, L., Baldomero, F. Tamayo, A. &Gabronino, R. (2014). Measuring happiness of university students. *American Journal of Social Sciences*, 2(3), 43-48.
- Alabekee, E. C., Samuel, A. &Osaat, S. D. (2015). Effect of cooperative learning strategy on students learning experience and achievements in mathematics. *International Journal of Education Learning and Development*, 3(4), 67-75.
- Albert, J. R. G. (2008). *Basic Statistics for the Tertiary Level, 1st Edition*. Rex Book Store, Inc., Philippines.
- Ashcraft, M. H., & Faust, M. W. (1994). Mathematics anxiety and mental arithmetic performance: An exploratory investigation. *Cognition & Emotion*, 8(2), 97-125.
- Ashcraft M. H., Kirk E. P. (2001). The relationships among working memory, math anxiety, and performance. *Journal of experimental psychology*. 130, 224–237. DOI: 10.1037/0096-3445.130.2.224
- Ashcraft M. H., Krause J. A. (2007). Working memory, math performance, and math anxiety. *Psychonomic bulletin & review*, 14, 243–248. DOI: 10.3758/BF03194059
- Awaludin, A., Wibawa, B., & Winarsih, M. (2020). Integral Calculus Learning Using Problem Based Learning Model Assisted by Hypermedia-Based E-Book. JPI(JurnalPendidikan Indonesia), 9(2), 224-235.
- Awang, M., Ahmad, A., Yunus A., & Ghani, S. (2013). Students' Attitude and Their Academic Performance in Nationhood Education. *Canadian and International Education*, 6(11), 21-30.

IJIETVol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

- Berggren, J. L. (2018). *The Calculus*. Retrieved from Encyclopedia Britannica: <u>https://www.britannica.com/science/calculus-mathematics</u>
- Beilock, S. L., &Carr, T. H. (2001). On the fragility of skilled performance: What governs choking under pressure?. *Journal of experimental psychology: General*, 130(4), 701-725.
- Beilock, S. L., &Carr, T. H. (2005). When high-powered people fail: Working memory and "choking under pressure" in math. *Psychological science*, *16*(2), 101-105.
- Brown, P. L., Concannon, J. P., Marx, D., Donaldson, C. W., & Black, A. (2016). An examination of middle school students' STEM self-efficacy with relation to interest and perceptions of STEM. *Journal of STEM Education: Innovations and Research*, *17*(3), 27-38.
- Casinillo, L. F. & Aure, M. R. K. L. (2018). Econometric Evidence on Academic Performance in Basic Calculus of Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics (STEM) Senior High Students. *Journal of Educational and Human Resource Development*, 6, 238-249.
- Casinillo, L. F., &Casinillo, E. L. (2020a). Econometric Evidence on Self-Determination Theory in Learning Calculus Among Agribusiness Students. *The Indonesian Journal of Social Studies*, 3(1), 1-12.
- Casinillo, L. F., &Casinillo, E. L. (2020b). Econometric modelling on happiness in learning mathematics: the case of senior high students. *Indonesian Journal of Curriculum and Educational Technology Studies*, 8(1), 22-31.
- Casinillo, L. F. &Guarte, J. M. (2018). Evaluating the Effectiveness of Teaching Strategies: The Case of a National Vocational School in Hilongos, Leyte. *Review of* Socio-Economic Research and Development Studies, 2(1), 64-79.
- Casinillo, L. F. (2019). Factors affecting the failure rate in mathematics: the case of Visayas State University (VSU). *Review of Socio-Economic Research and Development Studies*, 3(1), 1-18.
- Casinillo, L. F., Galenzoga, R. S., &Raagas, D. L. (2020a). Evaluating mathematics learning experience of grade 7 students of Bato School of Fisheries. *International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching (IJIET)*, 4(2), 193-207.
- Casinillo, L. F., Palen, M. A. E., Casinillo, E. L., &Batidor, P. G. (2020b). Assessing Senior High Student's Learning Experiences in Mathematics. *Indonesian Journal of Educational Studies*, 23(1), 44-60.
- Conchie, S. M. (2013). Transformational leadership, intrinsic motivation, and trust: amoderated-mediated model of workplace safety. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, *18*(2), 198-210.
- Deci, E. L., Anja H. Olafsen, A. H., & Ryan, R. M., (2017). Self-determination theory in work organizations: The state of a science. *Annual Review of Organizational Psychology andOrganizational Behavior*, *4*, 19-43.
- Denson, C. D., Hailey, C., Stallworth, C. A., & Householder, D. L. (2015). Benefits of informal learning environments: a focused examination of STEM-based program environments. *Journal of STEM Education: Innovations and Research*, 16(1), 11-15.
- Fujii, T. Oka, H., Katsuhira, J., Tonosu, J., Kasahara, S., Tanaka, S., &Matsudaira, K. (2018). Association between somatic symptom burden and health-related quality of life in people with chronic low back pain. *Plos one, 13*(2), 193-208.
- Gillet, N., Lafrenière, M. A. K., Vallerand, R. J., Huart, I., &Fouquereau, E. (2014). The effects of autonomous and controlled regulation of performance-approach goals on well-being: A process model. *British Journalof Social Psychology*, 53, 154–174. doi:10.1111/bjso.12018
- Gierk, B., Kohlmann, S., Toussaint, A., Wahl, I., Brünahl, C. A., Murray, A. M. & Löwe,

B. (2015). Assessing somatic symptom burden: A psychometric comparison of the Patient Health Questionnaire-15 (PHQ-15) and the Somatic Symptom Scale-8 (SSS-8). *Journal of Psychometric Research*, 78(4), 352-355.

- Kitchen, J. A., Sonnert, G., & Sadler, P. M. (2018). The impact of college-and universityrun high school summer programs on students' end of high school STEM career aspirations. *Science Education*, 102(3), 529–547.
- Leithold, L. (1996). *The Calculus* 7. 7th edition. Addison-Wesley Publishing Company, Inc. Canada.
- McConnell, B. M., &Kubina, R. M. (2014). Connecting with families to improve students' school attendance: A review of the literature. Preventing School Failure, 58(4), 249-256.
- Raftu, G. (2017). Factors of Absenteeism and School Dropouts of Students in Higher Education. *Romanian Journal of Experimental Applied Psychology*, 8, 182–187.
- Maloney E. A., Beilock S. L. (2012). Math anxiety: who has it, why it develops, and how to guard against it. *Trends in cognitive sciences*. 16, 404–406. DOI: 10.1016/j.tics.2012.06.008
- Van Eck, K., Johnson, S. R., Bettencourt, A., & Johnson, S. L. (2017). How school climate relates to chronic absence: A multi-level latent profile analysis. *Journal of School Psychology*, 61, 89-102. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28259246
- Mazana, M. Y., Montero, C. S., & Casmir, R. O. (2019). Investigating Students' Attitude towards Learning Mathematics. *International Electronic Journal of Mathematics Education*, 14(1), 207-231. Retrieved from <u>https://doi.org/10.29333/iejme/3997</u>
- Vukovic R. K., Kieffer M. J., Bailey S. P., Harari R. R. (2013). Mathematics anxiety in young children: concurrent and longitudinal associations with mathematical performance. *Contemporary educational psychology*. 38, 1–10. DOI: 10.1016/j.cedpsych.2012.09.001
- Olafsen, A. H., Niemiec, C. P., Halvari, H., Deci, E. L. & Williams, G. C. (2017). On the dark side of work: a longitudinal analysis using self-determination theory. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 26(2), 275–285.
- Popham, W. J. (2008). Timed tests for tykes? *Educational Leadership*, 65(8), 86-87.
- Kazemi, F., &Ghoraishi, M. (2012). Comparison of Problem-based Learning Approach and traditional teaching on attitude, misconceptions and mathematics performance of University Students, 46, 3852–3856. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2012.06.159</u>
- Sahatsathatsana, T., Jongrak, B., & Phimphasalee, W. (2014). The Study of Problems in Learning the Calculus and Geometry 1. *Innovations and Good Practices in Education: Global Perspectives* (pp. 146-149). Thailand: 7th International Conference on Educational Reform.
- Sarmiento, D. H., &Orale, R. L. (2016). Senior high school curriculum in the Philippines, USA and Japan. *Journal of Academic Research*, 1(3), 12-23.
- Schiffrin, H. H., & Nelson, S. K. (2010). Stressed and happy? Investigating the relationship between happiness and perceived stress. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 11(1), 33-39.
- Williams, G. C., Halvari, H., Niemiec, C. P., Sørebø, Ø., Olafsen, A. H., &Westbye, C. (2014). Managerial support for basic psychological needs, somatic symptom burden and work-related correlates: A self-determination theory perspective. *Work & Stress*, 28, 404–419.
 dai:10.1080/02678272.2014.071020

doi:10.1080/02678373.2014.971920

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching JIET

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching http://ejournal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

STUDENTS' MATHEMATICAL COMMUNICATION SKILLS IN SOLVING STORY PROBLEMS BASED ON MATHEMATICAL ABILITIES

Ilmus Samawati and Rooselyna Ekawati

Mathematics Education of Universitas Negeri Surabaya ilmus.17030174015@mhs.unesa.ac.id and rooselynaekawati@unesa.ac.id correspondence: ilmus.17030174015@mhs.unesa.ac.id **DOI**: 10.24071/ijiet.v5i1.2730 received 9 July 2020; accepted 11 January 2021

Abstract

The research aims to describe the students' mathematical communication skills in solving story problems based on mathematical abilities. This research is descriptive qualitative research. Subjects in this research involved 3 students tenth-grade science in one of the senior high schools in Sidoarjo. Based on the mathematics scores in the last report card, I obtained one student with high mathematical abilities, medium mathematical abilities, and low mathematical abilities. The research data were obtained from mathematical communication skills tests and interviews based on a communication skills test. The results showed that students' mathematical communication skills are in line with their ability to solve problems on story problems because they are influenced by the level of mathematical ability of each student who is different in written and oral communication skills.

Keywords: mathematical communication skills, problem-solving, story problems, mathematical abilities

Introduction

Communication is one of the important things in the learning process and can make learning come alive because communication is one of the goals that must be achieved in learning mathematics. With the statementSuhaedi (2012) communication plays the most important role because by communicating students can exchange ideas both among students themselves, with the teacher and the environment. The importance of communication in the process of learning mathematics includes sharing ideas and clarifying understanding orally and in writing so that it is clear, convincing, and appropriate in the use of mathematical language(NCTM, 2000). Prayitno, Suwarsono, dan Siswono (2013)argues that mathematical communication is needed to communicate ideas or solve mathematical problems, both orally, in writing, or visually, both in learning mathematics and learning mathematics outside. According toWardhana (2018), the mathematical communication of oral students is the process of delivering ideas or ideas in the form of one's speech. Someone is said to have spoken mathematical communication if they speak and involve mathematical content.

IJIET, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

The written mathematical communication of students is the process of delivering students' ideas in written form. Someone is said to have written mathematical communication if they present their ideas in writing. In communicating both orally and in writing it takes a tool and mathematics is that tool, in the opinion of Mundy, et al in (NCTM, 2000). This is reinforced by the statements of Baroody in (Pangastuti, Johan, & Kurniasari, 2014; Izwita, 2009; Nunun, 2012) that mathematics is a language or tool that can be used to communicate ideas or ideas, precisely, and concisely so that information can be conveyed.

In this research, researchers used problems with story problems in the form of descriptions because students still had difficulty in interpreting problems in the form of story problems into mathematical symbols or images and the story problems presented in the form of descriptions would make it easier to express mathematical communication skills, this was revealed byAnsari (2009). This proves that students still experience difficulties in the process of mathematical communication skills. Mathematical communication skills are important in learning mathematics because students who have good mathematical communication can easily interpret and solve a problem. This is consistent with research conducted by Choridah and Nurhasanah, which states that mathematical communication skills are very important to be raised so that students are actively involved in learning and eliminating the impression of mathematics is a difficult and frightening lesson(Choridah, 2013; Nurhasanah, 2019).

According to Ginsburg in Asmana (2018) states students must learn to write, read, and understand mathematical symbols if they want to be successful in solving mathematical problems. Polya in Asmana (2018) distinguishes problems into two types, namely: (1) problems to find; and (2) problems to prove. So in solving story problems, there is a relationship between the ability to solve problems with students' mathematical communication skills. This is reinforced by the opinion of Asmana (2018) which states that in general, there is a consistent linear correlation between understanding the problem of the problem-solving process and communication skills. In mathematics, problem-solving is also an important tool according toOzdemir and Reis (2013). Polya in Asmana (2018) said the steps of solving problems, namely: (1) understanding the problem (understanding the problem); (2) making a plan (devising a plan); (3) carrying out the plan (carrying out the plan); and (4) looking back. So, problem-solving is a process that students go through in solving a given problem by the steps of understanding the problem, making plans, carrying out plans, and checking again.

Every student has different mathematical communication skills so that the ability of communication and problem-solving abilities are thought to be different too. This is supported by a statement fromWardhana(2018), in each class, some students have different mathematical communication skills. This is influenced by many factors, such as the level of mathematical ability, communication skills, ability to express opinions, and self-confidence. Students with different mathematical abilities will have different ways of understanding problems in mathematics and also solving them. Through these differences, the teacher can investigate how far the mathematical understanding and location of the concept errors in students so that the need for classification of students' mathematical abilities. According toLutfiannisak and Sholihah(2018), mathematical communication skills can be classified based on students' mathematical abilities, namely the daily ability of students to follow the teaching and learning process. The mathematical abilities that will be used in this study are divided into three, namely high, medium, and low levels.

However, some researches that examine mathematical communication skills in solving story problems not using any review or using other reviews. Whereas in this study, this study aims to describe students' mathematical communication skills in solving story problems based on mathematical abilities so that researchers want to know whether the level of mathematical ability will affect students' mathematical communication skills in solving story problems?

This research is important for educators because it can be used as input in designing appropriate learning so that these mathematical communication skills can help students to improve achievement and learning outcomes in class.

Method

In this research, the data were analyzed qualitatively with a descriptive approach. This research was conducted in April 2020 and involved 10th-grade students of science from senior high school in Sidoarjo, as many as 10 who were selected based on mathematics scores in their last report card. Of the 10 students, 3 students were selected with the highest, average, and lowest report card, regardless of gender.

Data were collected bygiving a written test containing several story problems and semi-structured interviews for each students. The material chosen was Three Variabel Linear Equation System because this material requires accuracy so it is not wrong in providing mathematical symbols. See the instrumen for this research in Figure 1.

Solve all the problems properly!

- Bimo bought 3 packages of sweet soy sauce, 1 packet of soy sauce, and 2 packages of fish sauce, he paid Rp 20.000,00. Santi buys 1 packet of sweet soy sauce, 2 packages of salty soy sauce, and 1 packet of fish sauce, he has to pay Rp 12.500,00. Darmin bought 2 packages of sweet soy sauce, 1 package of soy sauce, and 2 packages of fish sauce he had to pay Rp 16.000,00. If Tamara buys 1 packet of sweet soy sauce 1 packet of soy sauce and 1 packet of fish sauce then he must pay
- 2. Ani, Nia, and Ina go together to the fruit shop. Ani bought 2 kg of apples, 2 kg of grapes, and 1 kg of oranges at Rp 67.000,00. Nia buys 3 kg of apples, 1 kg of grapes, and 1 kg of oranges for Rp 61.000,00. Ina bought 1 kg of apples, 3 kg of grapes, and 2 kg of oranges at Rp 80.000,00. The price of 1 kg of apples, 1 kg of grapes, and 4 kg of oranges are
- 3. At the "MURAH" bookstore Abid bought 4 books, 2 pens, and 3 pencils at the price of Rp 26.000,00. Farhan bought 3 books, 3 pens, and 1 pencil for Rp 21.500,00. Shifa bought 3 books and 1 pencil for Rp 12.500,00. If Ane buy 2 pens and 2 pencils, then he has to pay

Figure 1. Test Instrument

Table 1 describes the interview guidelines that guide the observer to collect data. This interview guideline is used to understand and confirm the oral communication process of the written tests they have done. This interview guideline is based on indicators of oral mathematical communication skills according toPuspa, Riyadi, & Subanti (2018), namely (1) expressing mathematical ideas; (2) interpret mathematical ideas (notations and symbols); and (3) evaluating mathematical ideas and solution. However, this guideline does not mean guiding the interviewer to use all question items too rigidly.

Indicator of mathematical communication skills	Example of item question
Understanding (express) problem	Do you understand the purpose of this story problem? Explain! What is the idea or concept of the problem? Do you understand every notation or symbol in the story problem? Explain!
Interpret problem	Do you have trouble finding a solution to the story problem? Can you explain about the solution?
Evaluate	Do you check back after getting an answer? Can you explain about the conclusion?

Table 1. Guideline for Interview

IJIET, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

In addition to indicators of oral mathematical communication skills, there are also indicators of written communication skills that also adopted fromPuspa, Riyadi, & Subanti (2018). In analyzing student answer, scoring techniques were used for mathematical communication skills test questions based on the assessment rubric made by Ramadhan & Minarti (2018)shown in Table 2.

 Table 2. Item Scoring Guideline Test of Mathematical Communication Skills

Score	Mathematical Communication Skills
0	No answer
1	The answer is wrong but there is a reason
2	The answer is almost correct (the conclusion is not there or the formula is right but the conclusion is wrong or the answer is right the reason is wrong)
3	The correct answer with not complete reason or the answer is a little wrong
4	The answer is correct with correctly and clearly reason

To measure mathematical communication skills individually students use the following formula:

$$P = \frac{X}{Y} \ge 100$$

Information:

P = Level of mathematical communication skills of each individual

X = Total score obtained by individuals

Y = Maximum score of each individual

Furthermore, the results of the percentage score of students' mathematical communication skills are categorized into very high, high, medium, low, very low categories. This category is converted by using a score conversion according to Nurkancana and Sunarta in (Arifani, Sunardi, & Setiawan, 2015).

Table 3. Score Conversion		
Percantage Category		
$88 \le P \le 100$	Very high	
$76 \le P < 88$	High	
$64 \le P < 76$	Medium	
$52 \le P < 64$	Low	
P < 52	Very low	

Adopted to Polya in Asmana (2018) the indicators of mathematical problem-solving abilities in this research are (1) understanding problems (identifying problem); (2) devise a plan and carry out the plan; and (3) look back. Scoring to mathematical problem-solving ability given as in Table 4 by adopted the rubric fromWahyuningrum & Suryadi (2014)

Table 4. Item Scoring Guideline Test of Mathematical Problem-Solving Abilities

Score	Scale I	Scale II	Scale III
	Understanding	Plan	Look back
0	There is no attempt	There is no attempt	There is no attempt

1	Completely wrong to interpret the problem	Solution plan does not fit	Computational errors most of the solution is wrong, wrong answer.
2	Misinterpretation of most of the problems	Partially correct procedures with large error	Computational true, true answer
3	Misinterpretation of fraction problems	Substantially correct procedure with minor errors	-
4	Complete understanding of the problem	Complete understanding of the problem	-
Max Score	4	4	2

The analysis phase is carried out after obtaining data collection from written test data and interviews. The results of tests of mathematical communication skills and interviews were analyzed using indicators established by researchers. First, the results are analyzed using problem-solving indicators to find out how students solve story problems. Then it is re-analyzed using indicators of mathematical communication skills to find out which category the student is in. The stages in data analysis include data reduction, data display, and verification.

Findings and Discussion

Here, the following table categories the research subject based on the level of mathematical abilities:

Table 5. Level of Mathematical Abilities			
Name	Category	Code	
MR	High	ST	
JA	Medium	SS	
KP	Low	SR	

Mathematics problem-solving abilities code PM, for scale 1 code PM1, scale 2 code PM2, and scale 3 code PM3. For mathematical communication abilities code KM. It also supported the students' interviews.

Student Work



Figure 2. Answer ST in number 1

Based on Figure 2, it can be identified that ST understands the problem by writing things that are known and what is asked in PM1. ST also wrote the solution coherently and clearly seen in PM2. Furthermore, ST writes conclusions correctly using mathematical sentences, but SH does not explain clearly using their sentences. The ST conducts a double check but the ST does not write it down, so the ST answer is correct but the evaluation

IJIET, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

indicators are not fill in writing. This was also shown in the interview between researcher and ST. See the transcript of the interview in Figure 3.



Figure 3. Interview about Understanding, Plan, and Mathematical Communication of ST



Figure 4. Answer SS in number 1

Based on Figure 4, it can be identified that SS understands the problem by writing things that are known but SS does not write what is asked in PM1. SS also does not write clearly, equation 1, 2, and 3 belongs to whom. SS also wrote a coherent solution but it was unclear because SS did not provide any information regarding the plot or method used in PM2. SS also made a writing error on PM2. Furthermore, SS wrote a conclusion using a mathematical sentence and translated it using his own sentence. SS did a double check but SS did not write it so the SS answer was correct but it did not fill the mathematical communication indicator that is evaluation. This was also shown in the interview between researcher and SS.



Figure 5. Interview about Understanding, Plan, and Mathematical Communication of SS



Figure 6. Answer SR in number 1

IJIET, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

Based on Figure 6, it can be identified that SR understands the problem by writing things that are known but SR does not write what is requested on PM1. SR writes what is known by elaborating one by one to make the system of the equation clearer. SR also wrote a coherent solution but it was unclear because SR did not provide any information regarding the plot or method used in PM2. Furthermore, SR writes conclusions using mathematical sentences but SR does not explain clearly using their sentences. SR does not do double checks. Therefore, SR's answer was wrong and SR did not answer perfectly. This was also shown in the interview between researcher and SR. See the transcript of the interview in Figure 7.



Figure 7. Interview about Understanding, Plan, and Mathematical Communication of SR

Conclusion

From the results of student work, the value of each student can be written to determine the categories of student communication skills and problem-solving abilities is based on the score guidelines that have been mentioned before shown in Table 6.

Table 6. Score of Student Work						
Question Aspects		4 -	Score			
		ects	SH	SM	SL	
1	Problem-Solving Abilities	Understanding	4	4	4	
		Plan	4	3	3	
		Look Back	2	2	0	
	Mathematics	Writing	3	1	2	
	Communication Skills	Oral	4	3	2	
2	Problem-Solving Abilities	Understanding	4	4	4	
		Plan	4	3	3	
		Look Back	2	2	0	
	Mathematics	Writing	3	2	1	
	Communication Skills	Oral	4	3	2	
3	Problem-Solving Abilities	Understanding	4	4	4	
		Plan	4	3	3	
		Look Back	2	2	0	

	IJIET Vol. 5, No. 1, January 202		
Mathematics Wri	ting 3	2	2
Communication Skills Or	cal 4	3	2
Total Score (Problem-Solving Abilit	ies) 30	27	21
Total Score (Mathematics Wri	ting 9	5	5
Communication) Or	al 12	9	6

Data in Table 6 shows the differences in scores on problem-solving abilities and mathematical communication skills. Students with high-level mathematical abilities have high-level problem-solving abilities because ST can understand each given problem, can solve problems, and also check again. However, for the level of mathematical communication skills in writing, ST is included in the medium category. That is because ST can write coherently and clearly, ST does not write the results of re-checking, and ST also only provides conclusions using mathematical sentences but does not provide conclusions with their own sentences. As for the level of oral mathematical communicate coherently and clearly, ST does a double-check so that the answer is correct, and ST gives conclusions using mathematical sentences and with their own sentences.

Students with medium-level mathematical abilities have medium problem-solving abilities because SS can understand each given problem, can solve problems but is less coherent and clear, and also re-check. However, for the level of mathematical communication skills in writing, SS is included in the very low category. That is because SS can write problems clearly but not coherently, SS does not write the results of re-checking then there are some writing errors, and SS gives conclusions using mathematical sentences and with their own sentences. As for the level of oral mathematical communication skills, SS is included in the medium category. That's because SS can communicate coherently and a little less clearly, SS does a double-check so that the answer is correct, and SS provides conclusions using mathematical sentences and with their own sentences.

Students with low-level mathematical abilities have a low-level problem- solving skills because SR can understand each given problem, can solve the problem but there are problems that are solved incomplete, and also do not check again so that there are answers given incorrectly. However, for the level of mathematical communication skills in writing, SR is included in the very low category. That is because SR can write problems clearly but not coherently, SR does not write the results of re-checking so there are wrong answers, and SR also only gives conclusions using mathematical sentences but does not provide communication skills, SR is included in the low category. That is because SR can communicate clearly but not coherently, SR does not re-check so there are wrong answers, and SR gives conclusions using mathematical sentences and with their own sentences.

These results indicate that communication skills are in line with the ability to solve problems and are influenced by the level of mathematical ability. This is different from Nurhasanah (2019) which states that students make a lot of mistakes in workmanship so that students' communication skills are considered low. Whereas in this research, the level of mathematical abilities influences the mistakes made by students.

Conclusion

Based on the results and discussion, it can deduce students' mathematical communication skills in line with their ability to solve problems for story problems. This is influenced by the level of mathematical abilities of each student. The higher the mathematical abilities of each student, the higher the mathematical communication skills and problem-solving abilities. However, this influence will differ in mathematical communication skills both written and oral. Students tend to be better at solving story
IJIET, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

problems by communicating orally rather than in writing. This can be seen in the scores obtained by students, oral communication skills scores higher than the skills to write. Therefore, for further research, it is suggested that other researchers can develop the design of learning methods or instructional media that can improve students' mathematical communication skills in writing. It will be useful for teachers to know the profile of students' mathematical communication skills and use them to evaluate learning methods.

References

Ansari, B. (2009). Komunikasi matematika konseo dan aplikasi. Aceh: Yayasan Pena.

- Arifani, N. H., Sunardi, & Setiawan, S. (2015). Tingkat Kemampuan Berpikir Kreatif Matematika Siswa SMP Kelas VIII Di SMP Negeri 6 Jember, SMP Al Furqan 1, SMP Negeri 1 Rambipuji, Dan SMP PGRI 1 Rambipuji. Jurnal Kadikma, 6, 159-172.
- Asmana, A. T. (2018). Profil Komunikasi Matematika Tertulis Dalam Pemecahan Masalah Matematika Di SMP Ditinjau Dari Kemampuan Matematika. *Jurnal Inovasi Pendidikan dan Pembelajaran Matematika*, 4(2477-278X, e-ISSN 2579-9061).
- Choridah, D. T. (2013). Peran Pembelajaran Berbasis Masalah untuk Meningkatkan Kemampuan Komunikasi dan Berfikir Kreatif serta Disposisi Matematis Siswa SMA. *Infinity Jurnal Ilmiah Program Studi Matematika STKIP Siliwangi Bandung*, *2*, 194-202.
- Izwita, D. (2009). Profil Komunikasi Matematika Mahasiswa Ditinjau Dari Jenis Kelamin. Tesis.
- Lutfiannisak, & Sholihah, U. (2018). Kemampuan Komunikasi Matematis Siswa dalam Menyelesaikan Soal Materi Komposisi Fungsi Ditinjau dari Kemampuan Matematika. *Jumal Tadris Matematika*, 1, 1-8.
- NCTM. (2000). *Principles and Standards For School Mathematics*. Virginia: Reston. Retrieved from http://www.nctm.org/standards/content.aspx?id=28 643
- Nunun, E. (2012). Meningkatkan Kemampuan Komunikasi Matematika Siswa Sekolah Menengah Pertama Melalui Pembelajaran Think-Talk-Write (TTW). Jurnal Ilmiah Program Studi Matematika STKIP Siliwangi Bandung, 1, 178-185.
- Nurhasanah, R. A. (2019). Kemampuan Komunikasi Matematis dalam Menyelesaikan Masalah Soal Cerita. *Seminar Nasional Pascasarjana 2019*. Semarang: Universitas Negeri Semarang.
- Ozdemir, S., & Reis, Z. A. (2013). The Effect of Dynamic and Interactive Mathematics Learning Environments (DIMLE), Supporting Multiple Representations, on Perceptions of Elementary Mathematics Pre-Service Teachers in Problem Solving Process. *Mevlana International Journal of Education (MIJE)*, *3*, 85-94.
- Pangastuti, L., Johan, A., & Kurniasari, I. (2014). Profil Kemampuan Komunikasi Matematika Siswa SMP Ditinjau Dari Kecerdasan Emosional. *MATHEdunesa Jurnal Ilmiah Pendidikan Matematika*, 127-133.
- Prayitno, Suwarsono, S., & Siswono, T. Y. (2013). Komunikasi Matematis Siswa SMP dalam Menyelesaikan Soal Matematika Berjenjang Ditinjau dari Perbedaan Gender. Seminar Nasional Matematika Pendidikan Matematika. Yogyakarta: Universitas Negeri Yogyakarta.
- Puspa, S., Riyadi, R., & Subanti, S. (2018). Profile of Mathematical Communication Skills Junior High School Students In Problem Solving. *International Conference on Mathematics and Science Education (ICMScE 2018)*. Bandung: Universitas Pendidikan Indonesia.
- Ramadhan, I., & Minarti, E. D. (2018). Kajian Kemampuan Komunikasi Matematik Siswa SMP dalam Menyelesaikan Soal Lingkaran . *Journal of Medives : Journal of Mathematics Education IKIP Veteran Semarang*, 151-161.
- Suhaedi, D. (2012). Peningkatan Kemampuan Komunikasi Matematis Siswa SMP Melalui Pendekatan Pendidikan Matematika Realistik. *Seminar Nasional Matematika dan Pendidikan Matematika*. 10, pp. 191-202. Yogyakarta: FMIPA Universitas Negeri Surabaya.
- Wahyuningrum, E., & Suryadi, D. (2014). Association of Mathematical Communication and Problem Solving Abilities: Implementation of MEAs Strategy in Junior High School. SAINSAB, 17(ISSN 15115267), 38-50. Retrieved from http://repository.ut.ac.id/id/eprint/4580
- Wardhana, I. R. (2018). Analisis Kemampuan Komunikasi Matematis Siswa Ditinjau Dari Kemampuan Matematika Siswa. UNION: Jurnal Pendidikan Matematika, 6.

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching JIET

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching http://e-journal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

ACADEMIC STAFF UNION VERSUS GOVERNMENT NEGOTIATION STRATEGIES: A VERITABLE TOOL FOR SUSTAINING INDUSTRIAL HARMONY IN ONDO STATE SECONDARY SCHOOLS, NIGERIA

Adetola Adeniyi Adekola¹, Busuyi Francis Olowo², and Olugbenga Timothy Ajadi³

Obafemi Awolowo University Ile-Ife, Nigeria^{1,2,3} toladekola@yahoo.com¹, olowo4404@gmail.com², and ajagbesope@yahoo.co.uk³ correspondence: olowo4404@gmail.com **DOI:** 10.24071/ijiet.v5i1.2760 received 21 July 2020; accepted 11 January 2021

Abstract

The study assessed negotiation strategies adopted by ASUSS and the government for sustaining industrial harmony in Ondo State secondary school, Nigeria. The study adopted the survey research design using a quantitative approach. The population for the study comprised 300 Principals, 600 Vice-Principals, and 13,000 teachers from the 300 secondary schools in Ondo State. The sample was made up of 1500 respondents which comprised 90 principals, 180 vice-principals, and 1,230 teachers using a multistage sampling procedure. An instrument was used to gather data. The data collected were analyzed using descriptive statistics. The findings of the study established that the causes of industrial disharmony between ASUSS and Ondo State Government were inadequate teaching and infrastructural materials (96.1%), unfavorable salary structure applicable in the State (97.3%), undue interference of government in union leadership and Government non-implementation of concluded agreements between ASUSS and Ondo State Government (93%). The findings also showed that the causes of the industrial disharmony have made ASUSS and Ondo State Government to have frequent disharmony annually (76.9%), every five years (76.7%), and biennially (76.7%). The results also indicated that the various negotiation strategies that have been adopted by ASUSS and government which include mediation (88.10%), conciliation (62.20%), arbitration (53.6%), formal Inquiry (99%), and reference to the National Industrial Court (99.10%). The results equally showed that the most effective strategies that were frequently used in enhancing industrial harmony were a board of inquiry (52%) and collective agreement (93,7%). The study concluded that mediation, conciliation, arbitration, formal inquiry, and reference to the National Industrial Court were the ASUSS and Ondo State Government negotiation strategies as a means of ensuring industrial harmony in Ondo State secondary schools.

Keywords: academic staff union; government; negotiation strategies; industrial harmony; secondary school

Introduction

In the world today, industrial harmony could be regarded as mutual understanding, compatible interest, and extreme satisfaction of employers and employees in the place of work especially those about the terms and conditions of the contract, collective bargaining, and working conditions. In other words, industrial harmony could mean the ability of

IJIET Vol. 5, No. 1 January 2021

employers to make provision for the employees as regards to their needs and all other necessary working materials that will assist the organization to carry out duties successfully. Thus, industrial harmony is geared towards the ability to reach a mutual agreement between the employers and employees on any issue about employersemployees' interactions or relations. According to Puttapalli and Vuram (2012), industrial harmony is majorly concerned with the mutual interaction between employees and management of the organization by stipulated terms and conditions that guide the employment as well as the workplace. This connotes that both the management and employees team all their effort willingly toward the achievement of the organization's stated objectives and aims. In line with the notion, Mannix (2001) disclosed that industrial harmony is a result of satisfaction derived from employer-employee relations. A cordial relationship between employer and employing is a signal to the development of any country. To Akuh (2016), industrial harmony has brought enhancement to labor productivity which in turn has improved the performance of the education sector, achieved economic growth, and enhanced the standard of living as well as the quality of life. This has created a peaceful working environment that is conducive to accommodate dialogue, tolerance, and other alternative ways to resolve industrial disputes. It has also created a high level of satisfaction for employees. Moreover, having industrial harmony could not mean that conflict of interest bargaining procedure will not exist but proactive, bargaining procedure and collective agreements could be the best method to adopt in preventing the conflicts bargaining procedure from transforming into an uncontrollable crisis.

The expected duty of management from the ideal place of work is to ensure industrial peace as well as harmony in the organization. Thus, as a party in the education sector and as a labor union, ASUSS are expected to foster the spirit of active co-operation and comradeship between teachers and other workers to enhance the social and economic well-being of members and establish welfare funds for the benefit of members of the Union. This is to provide a forum for the co-operation of teachers, the promotion of their welfare, protect the interest of education and the teaching profession throughout the federation. Generally, the parties of industrial harmony are primarily the employees, the employers, and the government. Sometimes, discord may arise among the parties involved which, if not resolved, may lead to industrial disharmony particularly strike actions. In the Nigerian educational system, many problems of incessant industrial disharmonies arise from a misunderstanding among employers, employees as well as the government. Sometimes, government and other education stakeholders do not act as they talk, which may inhibit industrial harmony and give room for protests and unrests which mostly take the form of strike actions by ASUSS.

The forms of protest embarked collectively by the employees are exemplified by demonstrations, mass meetings, strikes, and resolutions. Strikes and other industrial disharmonies are inimical to the achievement of educational goals and aspirations but they are avoidable and can be reduced to the barest minimum when the government, employers, and employees cooperate to harmonize their interests and efforts towards finding a feasible and sustainable panacea to issues bedeviling any of the education stakeholders. According to Adebiyi (2015), ASUSS has a formidable voice to protect the interest and the welfare of secondary school teachers in terms of provision of appropriate working conditions, better pay, and reward systems to the knowledge of the government to positively act upon. Ladan (2012) said that the frequent occurrence of strike actions by ASUSS can be traced to poor conditions of service, low wages, and poor funding. Industrial actions could be sometimes used to put pressure on the government and employers to change policies or on the other way to fulfill mutual agreements between them. Industrial action is otherwise known as a labor strike. In this regard, Adebisi (2004) referred to industrial labor as work stoppage caused by the refusal of employees to work in their place of work. Labour strike usually

IJIET, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

occurs in response to employees' grievances in line with history, most of the western countries partially legalized strike actions in the late 19th or early 20th centuries.

In Nigeria, especially in Ondo State, there has not been a long space of industrial harmony between ASUSS and government between 1985 and 1999 as the level of industrial disharmony was worse off during the military regimes. During this time, industrial disharmony also took the form of strike actions as a result of botched agreements especially on the part of the Federal and State governments as well as the use of inappropriate negotiation strategies on the part of both parties (Government and ASUSS). Consequently, during this period, Ondo State also had her share of these national industrial crises in her education sector just like every other state in the country. Industrial disharmony between ASUSS and the government appears to be a result of misunderstanding or use of ineffective strategies by the government during negotiation. However, sometime in the Fourth Republic in Nigeria (1999-2003), ASUSS, the then Nigeria Union of Teachers: secondary school wing embarked on a total strike across all the secondary schools in Ondo State as a result of unfavorable policy and lack of political will to honor mutual agreements. The strike lasted for nine months. In 2005, ASUSS in Ondo State embarked on a sit-down strike for the failure of the Ondo State government to implement the minimum wage policy of the Federal government. Before they embarked on this strike action, ASUSS had written severally and consulted with the government to intimate them of their displeasure and to implement the policy to foster industrial harmony but their consultations yielded no result until the Unions embarked on strike.

According to Adebiyi (2010), in 2009, there was a warning strike that lasted for a week as a result of unfavorable government policy which stipulated that; compulsorily, all classroom secondary school teachers in Ondo State should be computer literate and must be ICT compliant before he/she would be recognized as a secondary school teacher in the State. The enforcement of this policy went as far as to require that all secondary school teachers must present Computer-Based Diploma certificates from notable awarding centers at the Ondo State Ministry of Education before such teachers' names would be included in the state's government payroll. At the end of the one-week warning strike, representatives of ASUSS were invited for a discussion with the Commissioner of Education and some other government representatives to present their grievances. After two days of marathon dialogue, both parties reached an agreement through collective bargaining that led to the re-modification of the policy, that all members of ASUSS in Ondo State should go back to work with or without their Certified Diploma Certificates in Computer-Based training but must compulsorily register with the Computer Training Institute which would be provided for by the government across all the secondary schools in Ondo State to train her teachers on the rudiments of Microsoft office tools. This re-modified policy was implemented and both the government and ASUSS had a win-win situation.

The crash of revenue in the global oil market in 2014 led to the state's reduction of Federal government monthly allocation which created another basis for industrial disharmony between ASUSS and Ondo State government as the latter was unable to pay three months outstanding salaries of the former in December 2015. ASUSS embarked on a local strike in solidarity with some other states of the federation protesting for their outstanding. Ondo State government engaged the representatives of the union and pleaded with them to understand that the situation was a result of the global trend and made reference to the good times of how the State government to come to their aid to boost their economic strength. The most recent was in June 2016, when all Ondo State workers, including ASUSS embarked on a total strike for 30 working days protesting for five months outstanding. The government also engaged the union in dialogue and pleaded with them to show some understanding and promised to pay a month outstanding which was

IJIET Vol. 5, No. 1 January 2021

paid before ASUSS agreed to suspend the industrial action.

According to Amadi (1999), in Nigeria, the machinery for settling trade disputes was created by the Trade Dispute Act 1990. The machinery is founded on the hierarchy of procedures. At the base and apex of the hierarchy are the collective bargaining processes sometimes involving mediators and the National Industrial Court (N.I.C) respectively. Between these two are the Conciliator and the Industrial Arbitration Panel (I.A.P). The purpose of establishing these bodies is to provide an effective mechanism for ironing out differences between parties to a trade dispute without necessarily having resulting in strikes or lockouts (Amadi, 1999). ASUSS just like most pressure groups seeks the interest and welfare of her members as the main objective. Adebiyi (2016) reported that ASUSS has not been an exemption in this regard to most Unions' objective and as such if there is persistent re-occurrence of industrial disharmony, then the usual negotiation strategies that have been adopted should be re-examined or re-modified for more effective negotiation strategies that would enhance industrial harmony (Adebiyi, 2016). Osad and Osas (2013) clearly stated that government, in their negotiation needs to find new ways of working and negotiating. This could mean that the old principle of command, control, compliance of "they and we" must be challenged and abandoned. Modern business is too complex to profitably separate the thinkers and doers (Osad & Osas, 2013). Studies by Nwankwo, (2000) and Onuoha, (2001) have shown that over the last thirty years, the Nigerian education system has been witnessing an unprecedented industrial disharmony than any other social institution. This could be as a result of its strategic place both in the nation's hierarchy of priorities and how it is considered as a veritable instrument for national development. Due to the incessant occurrence of industrial disharmony, the Nigerian education system has become a shadow of itself with characteristics of non-payment of staff salaries, dilapidated structures, inadequate funding by the government, and brain drain.

However, Ajasa, (2015) posited that the Ondo State government's insensitivity to prioritizing the overhead cost of governance overpayment of salaries of ASUSS as at when due and diversion of funds meant for payment of teachers' salaries to other areas government that can easily make quick returns had constituted to part of the major reasons for industrial disharmony. This has led to a series of industrial actions by ASUSS in Ondo State secondary schools. Between 2010 and 2015, secondary schools' teachers embarked on strike actions seven times despite the negotiation strategies adopted by the government to enhance industrial harmony. Moreover, the studies intervening on industrial disharmony between ASUSS and government most especially in Ondo state are scanty. This has created a knowledge gap that has necessitated this study. Thus, it becomes expedient to examine strategies that would improve industrial harmony between ASUSS and Ondo State government in Ondo State secondary schools; hence this study.

The following research questions were raised to guide this study:

- 1. What are the causes of industrial disharmony between ASUSS and Ondo State government?
- 2. How frequent is the industrial disharmony between ASUSS and Ondo State government?
- 3. What are the negotiation strategies that have been adopted by ASUSS and the government in sustaining industrial harmony in Ondo State secondary schools?
- 4. Which of the strategies is the most effective towards improved industrial harmony between ASUSS and Ondo State government?

Conceptual Reviews

Negotiation could be regarded as of settle conflict in other to reach an agreement. Negotiation occurs in different organizations. According to Benjamin & Hideaki (2004), negotiation is a process of combining different divergent positions into a joint agreement under a decision rule of unanimity. They further claimed that negotiation aims to resolve points of difference, to gain an advantage for an individual and also to craft outcomes to satisfy various interests of those involved. Besides, the negotiation could achieve win-win outcomes that will maintain industrial harmony in the organization. Industrial harmony is a sign that there is peace between the management and employee in the organization. In this notion, Akuh (2016) regarded industrial harmony as an industrial environment where employees along with their union and management understand, allow peace, and accept each other as partners in progress in a way that cooperation is ascertained on the rewards, performances, and outputs. Industrial harmony thus involves the ability of the employer and employees to have a proper dialogue concerning the terms and conditions of employment. But when there is no agreement between the employer and employee leads to industrial disharmony.

According to Fajana (2000), industrial disharmony means the inability of the employees and employers to reach an agreement on any issue about employers-employees' relationship. Fajana (2000) further disclosed that industrial disharmony mainly takes in the form of strikes. However, not all the time industrial disharmony takes the form of strike, it also takes other forms like sabotage, rudeness among others. In line with this notion, Muhammad (2014) opined that industrial disharmony occurred whenever the clash of interests exists in worker-management interactions. Industrial disharmony could be expressed in different terms such as trade dispute, strike action, industrial dispute, and industrial unrest. According to Akume and Abdullahi (2013), the causes of industrial disharmonies can be broadly classified into two categories: economic and non-economic causes. The economic causes will include issues relating to the untimely payment of staff salaries, conditions of work, bonus, allowances, working hours, leave, and holidays without pay as well as unjust layoffs and retrenchments. The non-economic factors include indiscipline on part of managers, victimization, and harassment of workers, favoritism, and ill-treatment of staff members.

Empirical Reviews

Sherwyn, Michael, and Judy (2000) conducted a study on the communication discipline. The results of the studies indicated that communication develops the whole person and improves the work of business. A study conducted by Karina (2013) aimed to contribute towards a more precise and comprehensive understanding of listening as management skills. The results suggested that perceived listening quality is linked to situational indicators of emotional well-being and interpersonal trust which enhance good labor-management relations. Meanwhile, Sherwyn, Michael, and Judy (2000) and Karina (2013) majorly focused on the communication aspect of employer-employee relations.

Awe and Ayeni (2013) carried out an investigation of Industrial Relations and National Productivity in Nigeria. The study indicated that productivity in Nigeria can be constrained by poor labor-management relations. The study further emphasized that outcomes of poor labor-management relations were strike actions and other forms of industrial disharmonies like sabotage. Based on the results of the study, improving workers' morale and motivation have been suggested as a way to improve labormanagement relations and this can take many forms. Mba (2013) and Henry (2009) in their research reported that managers prefer the use of integrative management strategies which are relatively useful in minimizing the incidence of disruptive labor-management relations and having a positive impact on corporate productivity and organizational performance. A study conducted by Fajana and Shadare (2012) stressed that in the employment relationship, the interests of employers represented by management and employees represented by the labor union have often been opposed in work-organizations.

IJIET Vol. 5, No. 1 January 2021

This has historically been the major cause of disruptive labor-management relations in unionized organizations, not only in Nigeria but also in developed nations.

Theoretical Framework

To better explain this study, this study hinged on the conflict theory propounded by Karl Marx (1848). The theory claims that a society is in a state of perpetual conflict due to competition for limited resources and that social order is maintained by domination and power, rather than consensus and conformity. According to this theory, those with wealth and power try to hold on to it by any means possible, mainly by suppressing the poor and powerless. The theory further argues that individuals and groups (social classes) within the society interact based on conflict rather than consensus. Through various forms of conflict, groups tend to attain varying amounts of material and non-material resources (e.g. the wealthy vs. the poor). More powerful groups will tend to use their power to retain power and exploit groups with less power.

The conflict theory is relevant to this study because the owner represents the Government while the tenant represents ASUSS. The government is the employer of ASUSS has the power to suppress them because they are the employer of labor who puts foods on government teachers' tables. The government may sometimes use its power not to honor agreements, thereby giving an avenue to exploit workers. Also, under the theory that conflict is an engine of change, some favorable policies and modifications of policies that affect ASUSS have taken place as a result of industrial disharmony between ASUSS and the government.

Method

The study adopted the survey research design using a quantitative approach. The population for the study comprised 300 secondary School Principals, 600 Vice Principals, and 13,000 teachers from all the 300 public secondary schools in Ondo State. Given a total of 13, 900. The sample for the study comprised 1,500 respondents. The multi-stage sampling procedure was adopted to select the respondents for the study. The secondary schools in the State were grouped according to the three Senatorial Districts within the State. A total of 90 secondary schools were in Ondo North Senatorial District; 107 secondary schools were in Ondo South Senatorial District while 103 secondary schools were in the Central Senatorial District. Three Local Government Areas were thereafter randomly selected from each of the Senatorial District. Ten secondary schools were then selected from each of the three LGAs using a purposive sampling technique based on the location of academic staff in each of the secondary schools. From the selected schools, 90 Principals, 180 Vice principals, and 1,230 teachers were selected using the convenience sampling technique. A self-designed research instrument titled "Assessment of Academic Staff Union of Secondary School's Negotiation Strategies Descriptive Questionnaire" (AASUSSNSDQ) was used to collect data for this study.

The instrument contained five sections: A, B, C, D, and E respectively. Section A contained demographic information of the respondents. However, Section B contained five items that were used to elicit information on issues regarding industrial disharmony. Section C also contained nine items that were to gather data on causes of constant industrial disharmony. Besides, Section D contained six items on general information on negotiation strategies, while Section E contained eight items that were used to elicit information on Academic Staff Union-government negotiations strategies and industrial harmony. Face and content validity of the instrument was established using experts' review, and the test re-test method was adopted to achieve the Cronbach's Alpha reliability coefficient of 0.70. Data collected were analyzed using descriptive (frequency counts) and inferential (ANOVA) statistics. Descriptive statistics (frequency counts and percentage

scores) were used for Research Questions 1, 2, 3, and 4.

Findings of the Study

Research Question 1: What are the causes of industrial disharmony between ASUSS and Ondo State Government?

Table 1: Caus	es of Ii	ndustri	ial Dis	harmo	ony be	tween	ASU	JSS	
Statements on the causes of industrial disharmony	Strongly		Agree		Disagree		Strongly Disagree		C (%)
	F	%	F	%	F	%	F	%	(/0)
Dishonored agreements on the part of Government are mostly responsible for disharmony	101	7.1	998	69.8	306	21.4	24	1.7	76.9
secondary School teachers' current salaries and wage structure as applicable in Ondo State	1373	96.1	17	1.2	20	1.39	16	1.11	97.3
Some Government policies are responsible for Industrial disharmonies	350	24.5	890	62.2	81	5.7	108	7.6	86.7
Deviation from collective agreements on the part of the Union	41	2.9	190	13.3	1127	78.8	71	5.0	16.2
Inadequate teaching materials and infrastructural facilities for Teachers	99	7.4	1181	88.7	33	2.5	18	1.4	96.1
Low standard of conducive environment for effective teaching and learning processes	859	60.2	498	34.9	64	4.5	6	0.4	95.1
ASUSS Leadership inadequacies with Nigerian labour laws in pursuance of agitations leads to	36	2.5	99	6.9	1192	83.4	102	7.1	0.4
Undue interference of Government in Union leadership	475	33.2	854	59.8	39	2.7	61	4.3	9.4 93
Disallowance of secession of ASUSS from NUT through intimidation from Government	898	62.8	200	13.9	31	2.17	300	21.13	76.7

Key: Agree and Strongly Agree Combined Response is represented by C

Table one shows that the causes of industrial disharmony between ASUSS and Ondo State Government were dishonoured agreements on the part of Government (76.9%), secondary school teachers' current salaries and wage structure as applicable in Ondo State (97.3%), some government policies (86.7%), inadequate teaching materials and infrastructural facilities for teachers (96.1%), low standard of conducive environment for effective teaching and learning processes (95.1%), undue interference of Government in Union leadership (93%) and disallowance of secession of ASUSS from NUT through

IJIET Vol. 5, No. 1 January 2021

intimidation from Government (76.7%). Based on the results, it is therefore deduced that the causes of industrial disharmony between ASUSS and Ondo State Government were dishonoured agreements by Government, poor salary structure for secondary school teachers, unfavourable Government policies, inadequate infrastructural facilities and low standard of conducive environment.

Research Question 2: How frequent is the industrial disharmony between ASUSS and Ondo State Government?

and	Ondo S	tate C	over	nmen	t				
Statements on the frequency of	Stroi	ngly	Ag	gree	Disa	gree	Stro	ongly	С
industrial disharmony	Ag	ree						Disagree	
	F	%	f	%	F	%	F	%	
There is usually industrial disharmony annually	101	7.1	998	69.8	306	21.4	24	1.7	76.9
Industrial disharmony takes place every other year	1373	96.1	17	1.2	20	1.39	16	1.11	97.3
My Union engages Government in industrial dispute every five years	350	24.5	890	62.2	81	5.7	108	7.6	86.7
ASUSS and Government disagrees biennially	898	62.8	200	13.9	31	2.17	300	21.13	76.7
ASUSS has enjoyed industrial harmony since the last ten years	41	2.9	190	13.3	1127	78.8	71	5.0	16.2
Source: Field survey, 2018									

Table 2: Frequency of Industrial Disharmony between ASUSS and Ondo State Government

Table two shows that there was frequent industrial disharmony annually (76.9%), industrial disharmony took place every other year (97.3%), the Union engaged Government in industrial dispute every five years (76.7%), and ASUSS and Government disagrees biennially (76.7%). However, ASUSS has not enjoyed industrial harmony since the last ten years (83.8%). This emphasizes the assertion that there has been high frequency of industrial disharmony between ASUSS and Ondo State government. It therefore established that there was frequent industrial disharmony between ASUSS and Ondo State Government

Research Question 3: What are the negotiation strategies that have been adopted by ASUSS and Government in sustaining industrial harmony in Ondo State secondary schools

and Gover	rnmer	it in su	stainii	ng inc	1ustr1a	I harm	ony		
Statements on negotiation	Stro	ngly	Agr	ee	Disa	gree	Strop	ngly	C (%)
strategies	Ag	ree					Disa	gree	
	F	%	F	%	F	%	F	%	
Collective bargaining that leads									
to unanimous agreement is a	31	2.2	42	29	1066	74 6	29	20.3	5 10
common strategy employed in	51	2.2	12	2.7	1000	/ 1.0		20.0	5.10
settling Industrial disputes									

Table 3: Negotiation Strategies adopted by ASUSS

Government Mediator and not a neutral Mediator is frequently used to broker peace during industrial disputes	194	13.6	1064	74.5	121	8.5	50	3.5	88.10
Does Arbitration panels settle disputes between Government and ASUSS	15	1.1	750	52.5	405	28.3	259	18.1	53.6
Does government appoints Conciliators in attempt to resolve industrial disharmony	99	6.9	791	55.4	507	35.5	32	2.2	62.30
Most often a Board of Inquiry is set up in the interest of both parties	607	42.5	807	56.5	5	0.3	10	0.7	99.00
National Industrial Court acts as the final resort and strategy haven exhausted all other strategy without desired result	909	63.6	507	35.5	9	0.6	4	0.3	99.10

Key: Agree and Strongly Agree Combined Response is represented by C

Table three shows that a government mediator and not a neutral Mediator was frequently used to broker peace during industrial disputes (88.1%), arbitration panels settle use to dispute between Government and ASUSS (53.6%), government-appointed Conciliators in an attempt to resolve industrial disharmony (62.3%), Board of Inquiry often set up in the interest of both parties (99%), and National Industrial Court acted as the final resort and strategy haven exhausted all other strategy without desired result (99.1%) were negotiation strategies that have been adopted by ASUSS and Government in sustaining industrial harmony in Ondo State secondary schools. From the results, it was established that mediation from the government, a reference to an arbitration panel, government conciliation, setting of the board of inquiry, and national industrial court were negotiation strategies that have been adopted by ASUSS and the government in Ondo State.

Research	Question	4: Which	of the	strategies	is the	most	effective	towards	improved
industrial	harmony	between A.	SUSS a	ind Ondo S	State G	overn	ment?		

Table 4: Effectiveness of Negotiation Strategies									
Statements on the effectiveness	Strong	y	Ag	ree	Disa	gree	Stroi	ngly	С
of negotiation strategies	Agree						Disag	gree	(%)
	F	%	F	%	F	%	F	%	
The National Industrial Court									
sufficiently settles	46	3.2	20	1.4	487	34.1	876	61.3	4.6
disharmonies									
Government engages in series									
of consultations before arriving	23	1.6	110	7.7	1195	83.6	101	7.1	9.3
at decisions									
Government comes to									
negotiation table with series of	25	17	407	28 5	807	678	100	7.0	20.2
options and not the use veto	25	1./	407	20.5	091	02.0	100	7.0	30.2
power									
The National Industrial Court sufficiently settles disharmonies Government engages in series of consultations before arriving at decisions Government comes to negotiation table with series of options and not the use veto power	46 23 25	3.2 1.6 1.7	20 110 407	1.4 7.7 28.5	487 1195 897	34.1 83.6 62.8	876 101 100	61.3 7.1 7.0	4.6 9.3 30.2

The Use of Board of Inquiry is									
an effective negotiation	36	2.5	707	49.5	668	46.7	18	1.3	52
strategy									
Government Conciliator									
achieves harmonious	49	34	37	26	28	2.0	1315	92.0	60
relationship during and after	77	5.4	57	2.0	20	2.0	1515	12.0	0.0
industrial disputes									
Government genuinely									
exhausts all procedures to									
resolving industrial disharmony	112	7.8	44	3.1	1259	88.1	14	1.0	10.9
before embarking on litigation									
(NIC)									
There are cases where a									
mediator settles dispute	17	1.2	204	14.3	1180	82.5	28	2.0	15.5
between Union and									
Government									
The strategy where both									
Government & Union skillfully		_							
agrees and implements	954	66.8	385	26.9	31	2.2	59	4.1	93.7
collective agreements works									
best									

Key: Agree and Strongly Agree Combined Response is represented by C

Table four shows that the use of Board of Inquiry (52%) and the strategy where both Government & Union skillfully agrees and implements collective agreements (93.7%) were strategies that most effective used towards improved industrial harmony between ASUSS and Ondo State Government. This indicated that Ondo State Government used a board of inquiry and collective agreements as strategies towards the improvement of industrial harmony with ASUSS.

The findings of the study established that the causes of industrial disharmony between ASUSS and Ondo State Government were Botched agreements by the Government, poor salary structure for secondary school teachers, unfavorable government policies, inadequate infrastructural facilities, and low standard of a conducive environment. The study is in line with Darmach (1986) who submitted that there was only one basic cause of industrial disharmony which is the clash of necessities between the political class and industrial prerogative. Darmach (1986) stressed issues of salaries and wages as the major cause or source of industrial disharmony. Furthermore, the study concurred with the study of Otobo (2005) who agreed that the government's industrial and economic policies, nature of labor legislation, unpatriotic and unethical behavior of political class among others constitute the external sources of industrial disharmony. The study was also corroborated with Otobo (2005) who argued that internal sources of disharmony include the nature of the physical environment of the workplace, orientation or social consciousness of workers, and low standard of a conducive environment for effective teaching and learning processes. The study also agreed with the study of Azzulence (1999) also supported the assertion that industrial disharmony can be caused when there is a breach of contract policy. These findings corroborated with the opinion of Onyeonoru (2005) who emphasized that industrial disharmony could arise as a result of the incompatible interest of workers and employers in the working environment, the disagreement arising from the clash of interest in terms and conditions of employment resulting from opposing view held by workers about their workplace. The findings also showed that the causes of the industrial disharmony have made ASUSS and Ondo State Government to be frequently industrial disharmony annually as well as every five years.

Moreover, ASUSS has not enjoyed industrial harmony for the last ten years in Ondo State.

The findings further established that to sustain industrial harmony between the ASUSS and the government in Ondo State different negotiation strategies have been adopted such as mediation from the government, a reference to an arbitration panel, government conciliation, setting of the board of inquiry, and national industrial court. The study corroborated the study of Onyeonoru (2005) who disclosed that collective bargaining is an institutional center of piece relations and the best method of conducting industrial relations. Besides, the findings corroborated the opinion of the Nigerian Labour Congress policy Document (2008) who stated that Collective bargaining remains the only solution to constant industrial disharmony, listed some of the conditions necessary for effective collective bargaining to be; freedom of association, favorable political climate, recognition of trade unions, power relationship, willingness to give and take, the ability of the parties to negotiate skillfully, avoidance of unfair labor practice by both parties, willingness to observe the collective agreement that emerges, and to reach an agreement between parties.

The results of the study further established the most effective negotiation strategy used between Ondo State government and ASUSS towards improving their industrial harmony was the board of inquiry and collective agreements.

Conclusion

The ASUSS and Ondo State Government industrial harmony cannot be overemphasized in the achievement of educational goals. Their harmony would strengthen the attainment of educational objectives. That is why it is imperative that Ondo State government and ASSU identify causes of industrial disharmony between them and adopted the most effective negotiation strategy that would strengthen and improve industrial harmony between them. Therefore, the Ondo State government and other states government are expected to strategies negotiation strategy that would allow industrial harmony with the ASSUS. The findings implicate that the government should adopt a negotiation strategy that would allow industrial harmony with the ASSUS.

References

- Adebisi, M. A. (2004). Industrial conflict and trade unionism in Nigeria. Journal of the Department of Business Administration, University of Ilorin, 7(2), 23-27.
- Adebiyi, W. A. (2015). The causes and resolution of inter-trade union conflicts in Nigeria: The case of Nigeria civil service union versus association of senior civil servants of Nigeria in Taraba State. *Journal of Public Policy and Administration*, 2(4), 12-17.
- Ajasa, T. (2015). Industrial Relations and Personnel Management. *Comparative Studies in* Society and History, 6(2), 164-194.
- Akuh, E. A. (2016). Industrial harmony for academic excellence: An imperative for a productive educational system in Nigeria. *British Journal of Education*, 4(4), 63-71.
- Amadi, G. O. S. (1999). A legal guide to trade unions. Nsukka: Afro-Orbis Publishers Limited. .
- Azzulence, W. (1999). The trade union movement in Nigeria. London: C. Hurst Press.
- Benjamin, C. R. & Hideaki O. (2004). Collective bargaining and employee participation in western Europe, London School of Economics. Retrieved on March 16, 2016 from http://www.trilateral.org/ProjWork/tfrsums/tfr18.htm.

Darmach, D. F. (1986). The practice of management (1st ed.). London: Heinemann.

- Fajana & Sola. (2000). Industrial relations in Nigeria: Theory and features. Lagos: Labofin and Company.
- Fajana, S. & Shadare, O. (2012). Workplace relations, social dialogue and political milieu in Nigeria. *International Journal of Business Administration*, *3*(1), p.75-83.

IJIET Vol. 5, No. 1 January 2021

- Henry, J. (2009). Unions and collective bargaining. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 88, 741-749.
- Jones, G. R., George, J. M., & Hill, C. W. (2000). *Contemporary management*. Boston, MA: Irwin/McGraw-Hill.
- Karina, J. L. (2013). Listening as key management skill; an empirical analysis of psychological drivers and organizational outcomes (4th ed.). New Jersey: Prentice Hall.
- Mba, O. (2013). Conflict management and employee performance in Julius Berger Nigeria Pk. Bonny Island. *International Journal of Academic Research in Management*, 2(4), 125-139.
- Muhammad, A. C. (2014). Examine conflicts in industrial relations & collective bargaining: Context and its impact on workers & organization performance. Review of Public Administration and Management. Academy of Contemporary Research Journal, 8(I), 14-25.
- Nigerian Labour Congress, Policy on Collective Bargaining, (2008). Retrieved on 23 July, 2017 from http://www.nlcng.org/search_details.php?id=10.
- Nwankwo, B. C. (2000). Local government executives and time scheduling. Paper presented at the Executive Time Management Workshop for local government Chairmen, Vice-Chairmen, Secretaries, Treasurers organized by the Department of Public Administration. UNN in collaboration with Lison Consult Associates Ltd., held at Delta Hotel. Port-Harcourt, Rivers State p. 6-8.
- Osad, I. O. & Osas, E. U. (2013). Harmonious industrial relations as a panacea for ailing enterprises in Nigeria. *Journal of Asian Scientific Research*, 3(3), 229-246.
- Otobo, D. (2005). *Industrial relations: Theory and controversies*. Lagos: Malthouse Press Limited.
- Onuoha, J. (2001). Globalization and ethnic wars challenges of unemployment in Nigeria's ethnic nationalism and democratic consolidation: Perspective from Nigeria and USA. Nsukka Nigeria: Great AP Express.
- Onyeonoru, I. (2005). 'Human Capital in Nigerian Universities: The presence of the past and the thrust of the future' in 'The Idea of an African University: The Nigerian Experience', Cultural Heritage and Contemporary Change Series II, Africa, vol. II.
- Puttapalli, A. K. & Vuram, I. R. (2012). Discipline: The tool for industrial harmony. International Journal of Multidisciplinary Educational Research, 1(1), 146-151.
- Sherwyn, P., Morreale, M., Osborn, & Judy C. P. (2000). Why communication is important: A rationale for the centrality of the study of communication. *Journal of the Association for Communication Administration* 29(2), 1-25.

IJIET, e-ISSN 2548-8430, p-ISSN 2548-8422, Vol.5, No. 1 January 2021

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching JUET

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching http://ejournal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta,Indonesia

DEVELOPMENT OF MICROALGA DIVERSITY MODULE AS A BIOLOGICAL LEARNING MEDIA TO IMPROVE LEARNING OUTCOMES OF X GRADE HIGH SCHOOL STUDENTS IN PROTISTA MATERIAL

Shohifa Aulia Akbar¹, Rizhal Hendi Ristanto², and Mieke Miarsyah³

Biology Education, State University of Jakarta, Jakarta, Indonesia^{1,2,3} shohifaauliaakbar.sa@gmail.com¹, rizhalhendi@unj.ac.id², and mmiarsyah@unj.ac.id³ correspondence: shohifaauliaakbar.sa@gmail.com **DOI**: 10.24071/ijiet.v5i1.3047 received 12 January 2021; accepted 14 January 2021

Abstract

Microalgaeis a biological material that has an abstract nature, meaning that it cannot be directly observed by the five senses and must use certain tools to see it. The objectives of this study were: 1. Producing biology learning media in the form of modules, 2. Knowing the practicality of the module based on the activities and responses of students, 3. Knowing the effectiveness of using modules based on the achievement of indicators and 4. Knowing the feasibility of the module of microalgae diversity as a learning medium biology to improve the learning outcomes of class X high school students on protist material. This research method uses development research or R & D with the development model of Borg and Gall, 1983. The results of the study based on the N-gain value showed that the experimental class got a higher score than the control class and had moderate effectiveness. Based on the validity test conducted by 3 validators, the results stated very valid so that it was suitable for use as a learning medium.

Keywords: module, microalgae, learning media

Introduction

Protists are a kingdom in plant taxonomy. Protists are divided into 3 groups, namely plant-like protists, animal-like and fungal-like protists. Plant-like protists are referred to as algae or algae. Algae have a macroscopic size (Macroalgae) and a microscopic size (Microalgae). Microalgae are often referred to as phytoplantons and are the largest contributor to all photosynthetic activities that occur on earth. About 70% of phytoplankton absorbs CO2, fills the air atmosphere with O2 and also helps the life cycle in the food web in aquatic life (Japa, 2018).

Plant-like protists are grouped into 7 divisions, namely, Chrysophyta, Euglenophyta, Rhodophyta, Pyrrophyta, Phaeophyta, Chlorophyta and Bacillariophyta. However, not all 7 divisions are included in the microalgae (microscopic algae) group. Several divisions that are included in microalgae and are unicellular, namely, Bacillariophyta (Diatomae), Pyrrophyta (Dinoflagellata), Euglenophyta and Chlorophyta (Japa, 2018).

Microalgae as one of the aquatic biota that can carry out photosynthesis. The ability of these microalgae will produce organic and inorganic substances so that microalgae are dubbed as primary producers of waters. In addition, microalgae are water bioindicators that can measure whether or not the aquatic environment is polluted. The more microalgae in a waters, the lower the air pollution level and vice versa. Microalgae have limited survival in waters which are influenced by the presence of physical, chemical and biological factors. Physical factors include sunlight, temperature, water brightness, and salinity. Chemical factors include pH and dissolved oxygen. Biological factors include the nutritional needs of microalgae (Fitrialisma, 2018).

Microalgae learning material in the subject of protists is included in a separate curriculum, which is found in basic competencies (KD): 3.6, namely, presenting data on the identification of kingdom protists based on the observed characteristics (Japa, 2018). Microalgae is one of the biology learning materials that has an abstract nature, that is, it cannot be directly observed by the five senses and must use certain tools to see it. Therefore, microalgae material can be said to be material that is difficult for students to understand (Octovi, 2015). So it is necessary to have teaching materials or learning media as a support in increasing knowledge and information about microalgae.

Modules are written learning media in printed form with a systematic arrangement containing learning objectives, learning materials adjusted to core competencies (KI) and basic competencies (KD), instructions for independent practice activities, and evaluation activities or exercises to test students' understanding of the material (Daryanto, 2014). With the use of modules, students get convenience and benefits in the form of feedback, increased learning motivation, reduced remedial activities, and completeness of subject matter with directed learning objectives (Khasanah, 2017).

Making printed modules must be creative, innovative and challenging in order to provide enthusiasm and high curiosity for students. As said (Octovi, 2015) the learning process which is challenging will make students more active and can improve their learning outcomes well. The benefits of making printed modules can be used to compare the results of improving student learning. If students use print-based learning media, the subject matter becomes easier to understand, read and designed according to the learning needs of students. In addition, print media is very practical and inexpensive (Hafsah, 2016).

Based on research (Agatha, 2019), protist material, especially microalgae, is less attractive materialstudents because of the many classifications and understanding of concepts that make it a rote material. This is evidenced by the results of observations which state that 66.7% of students state that protist material is material that is difficult to understand and understand, this is supported by the difficulty of students in grouping protists based on the observed characteristics. So it is necessary to have learning media such as modules in printed form in which interesting and innovative materials are arranged in order to meet the needs of students. Research (Sutaman, 2015) also says that to teach protist material, teaching materials or learning media are needed that attract students to be motivated to learn and have an impact on their learning outcomes. Modules are the right learning media because they have many advantages that contain learning instructions, achievement competencies, learning materials, practice questions, work instructions and feedback.

Another advantage of choosing this print module as a learning medium to be developed includes adaptive, self contained, stand alone self instruction, and user friendly which makes this module different from other learning media (Ataji, 2019). In addition, this microalgae learning module has never conducted development research, most researchers develop protist module in general. In addition to this module having advantages, this module also has advantages for the teacher, namely that it can provide ample opportunity and time to pay attention to students individually and can measure the level of learning outcomes of students. (Fitriana, 2017).

IJIET, Vol.5, No. 1 January 2021

Therefore, this study aims to; (1) Producing learning media in the form of modules, (2) Knowing the practicality of the module based on the activities and responses of students, (3) Knowing the effectiveness of using modules based on the achievement of indicators and (4) Knowing the feasibility of the microalgae diversity module as a biology learning media to improve student learning outcomes SMA class X on protist material.

Method

The research method used is development research or R & D (Research and Development) using the development model of Borg and Gall, 1983 (Suryanda, 2016). This model was chosen because it aims to design a product and produce it as a learning medium, in this case a module which is then tested, evaluated, and refined to produce learning media products that are effective, efficient and of course quality and useful (Puspita, 2019).

The Borg and Gall development model consists of 10 steps, but due to the limitations of this study the researcher only uses 7 stages out of 10 existing stages (wibowo, 2018), that is, (1) data / information collection; (2) research planning, (3) initial product development (Design), (4) validation testing & limited trial implementation, (5) revision of limited trial results, (6) implementation of main field trials; and (7) revision of the results of the main field trials (Effendi, 2016). Haryanto (2015) states that open research is free to determine and choose which steps will be used and appropriate for its development research.

This research was conducted at SMA Qur'an Insan Pratama, Parahu Village, Sukamulya District, Tangerang Regency, Banten Province. In this study, there were research subjects who were divided into 2 classes. The control class as the first class and the experimental class as the second class. Each class has 20 students who come from class X IPA at SMA Qur'an Insan Pratama.

The data collection techniques used were; (1) expert validation sheet and material validation sheet for biology teachers, and (2) cognitive test results made in the form of multiple choice totaling 10 questions.

The data analysis technique used consists of:

1. Data analysis for expert validation. This data analysis obtained results in the form of a validator's assessment of the given media. Validator answer sheets are made based on categories which can be seen in table 1 (Abdias, 2019).

Expert vandation Criter	la loi Micioalgae Div
Score	Criteria
1,00 < x < 1,75	Not Valid
1,75 < x < 2,50	Less Valid
$2,50 \le x \le 3,25$	Valid
$3,25 < x \leq 4,00$	Very Valid
Source: (Ratumanan &	& Laurens, 2006)

Table 1. Expert Validation Criteria for Microalgae Diversity Module

2. Calculation of the average value, according to (Abdias, 2019) if you want to know the final value of the assessment items, then the number of assessment scores obtained is divided by the number of respondents who have answered the questionnaire. Mathematically it can be stated:

$$X = \frac{\Sigma x}{n}$$

Information: X = Average value $\Sigma x = total assessment score$ n = Number of respondents

To see the effectiveness of the microalgae diversity module, a gain test (N gain) was carried out, which is a test to determine student behavior after the learning process of the protist material has increased or not. Systematically, the gain score can be written:

 $Gain = \frac{\overline{X} \text{ skor postest} - \overline{X} \text{ skor pretest}}{\text{ skor maks} - \overline{X} \text{ skor pretest}}$

The results obtained from the N-gain will then be interpreted as shown in table 2.

No.	N-gain result	Criteria
1	g <0.3	Low
2	0.3 ≤ g <7	Moderate
3	g> 0, 7	High
Sou	rce: Hake (1999)	

Table 2. Standardized N-gain Criteria

The results obtained were then carried out statistical analysis by testing the posttest, pretest and N-gain values in the control and experimental classes. There are several stages of statistical tests that will be carried out, namely, normality test, homogeneity test, and t test (Independent sample T test) using the SPSS 16 application. The significance level in this hypothesis test is 0.05 or 5%. The results of the decision to test the hypothesis if sig. (1-tailed) <0.05 then H0 is rejected and H1 is accepted (Hartati, 2016).

Findings and Discussion

Research on the development of instructional media in the form of a module of microalgae diversity uses a 7-stage R&D model from Borg and Gall which will be described as follows:

Data / Information Collection

The data or information collection stage is the first step in module development. This stage process includes literature studies, field surveys, product needs analysis, and analysis of the curriculum used (Yektyastuti, 2016). The results of literature studies are in the form of module definitions, the characteristics of learning modules as a medium for improving student learning outcomes, and the content of the module material is in accordance with the applicable curriculum (Hawarya, 2014).

The field survey was conducted at SMA Qur'an Insan Pratama Kab. Tangerang. Biology learning in this school uses lecture methods and practice questions with teacher and student handbooks as learning support. However, in certain materials, especially microalgae, students' books are lacking in terms of material and question exercises, so students need learning media in the form of modules as additional information and material.

Needs analysis is based on field surveys that learning biology of protist material can be supported by using learning media in the form of learning modules in order to facilitate student learning systems to improve learning outcomes. The curriculum analysis was carried out based on Core Competencies (KI) and Basic Competencies (KD) based on the 2013 curriculum.

IJIET, Vol.5, No. 1 January 2021

Research Planning

The research planning stage is a product planning to be made. The first thing that is done is to determine the content of the learning material to be included in the module and determine the stages of the learning process such as introduction, KI-KD, objectives, materials, independent practice tests, and practice questions as evaluation (Ditama, 2015).

Early Product Development

The initial stage of product development is to develop a product to be produced in the form of a learning module. This step starts from the module preparation stage and prepares its components such as an assessment instrument for material and media experts, then prepares a learning module, carries out editing and gives it to examiners (Yasa, 2012).

Validation Test & Limited Trial Implementation

The validation test stage is a step in assessing the product being made whether it is feasible to be tested or not. After stage 3 is completed, the module validation test is carried out by 3 high school biology teacher validators as media experts and material experts. The results of this study can be seen in table 3.

Table 3. Validity Test Results by 3 Material & Media Expert Validators

No.	Assessment Aspects		Validato	r	Average	Category
		1	2	3		
1.	Technical	3.71	3.55	3.74	3.67	Very valid
2.	Didactic	3.64	3.72	3.94	3.76	Very valid
3.	Construction	3.54	3.72	3.77	3.68	Very valid
Total	Average				3.70	Very valid

Based on the results of the module validation test in Table 3, it can be seen that the technical, didactic and construction assessment aspects have met the requirements well. It can be seen from the average technical requirements that are 3.67 with the very valid category, the average didactic requirements 3.76 with the very valid category, the average construction requirements 3.68 with the very valid category and the overall average of the 3 aspects is 3.70 which is in the very valid category.

The technical, didactic and construction requirements that have been met include, first, technical requirements based on assessment indicators, namely, suitability of the cover with the module title, suitability of module content layout, suitability of writing and letters in the module, and module appearance in the form of images and colors that attract interest. learners. Didactic requirements are based on assessment indicators, namely, the material according to the applicable curriculum and being used, the material taught in the module is in accordance with the concept, the suitability of the module material with the learning objectives, and increasing the effectiveness of learning. The construction requirements are that the sentences in the module must be clear and do not cause multiple meanings, the language is easy to understand and interactive, the compatibility between the material and the content of the learning module and the clarity of instructions and the writing format.

Based on the three conditions above with very valid results, this module is declared fit for use, meaning that the product development in the form of this module can be continued to the next stage (Masykur, 2017).

Revised Trial Results are Limited

The feasibility of a product is inseparable from the revision of the validator in the form of suggestions and input for module improvement. to revise the modules made (Sari, 2017). Suggestions and input from the validator include (1) requiring a longer time allocation, (2) adding practice questions to the competency test at the end of the module (3) lack of information regarding the related article, (4) using words that are not simple or difficult for students to understand and (5) there is no glossary in this module.

Implementation of Main Field Product Trials

At this stage the main product is tested to determine the response of students that the learning module made is practical and effective or not. Testing the main product in 2 ways, namely the control class test and the experimental class test. The test results can be seen based on the posttest and pretest values of the N-gain which can be seen in table 4. By knowing the N-score results, the researcher can find out the students' initial and final abilities.

Table 4. The mean value of Pretest, Posttest and N-Gain

Class	Pre-test	Post-test	N-gain	Category
Control	58.5	68.5	0.18	Low
Experiment	58.5	83.0	0.60	Moderate

Based on table 4, it can be seen that the mean score of the control class at pretest was 58.5 and for the posttest it was 68.0. Both are in the low category because the N-Gain value is <0.3, which is 0.18. While the average score in the experimental class for pretest was 58.5 and for posttest was 83.0. Both are in the medium category because the N-Gain value is> 0.3 and <0.7, which is 0.60.

Revision of The Main Field Product Trial Results

After testing the field products, the results show that the learning media in the form of modules that have been developed have the appropriate category to be used and realized to students as a tool in conveying messages and reference sources for students to learn. (Christiyoda, 2016). Based on the results of the recapitulation of the initial ability statistical test (pretest), it can be seen through the normality and homogeneity test in table 5.

Kelas		Shapiro-Wilk							
		Statistic	df	Sig.					
Destart	Kon	,929	20	,147					
Pretest	Eks	,925	20	,122					

Table 5. Pretest Data Normality Test Results

Due to the small data generated (n = 20) then using Shapiro-Wilk. Based on the results of the Shapiro Wilk test, the control class got a significance value of 0.147 (sig.> 0.05), it was concluded that the data were normally distributed. While the experimental class got a significance value of 0.122 (sig.> 0.005), so the conclusion is that the data is normally distributed. So the Shapiro-Wilk test states that the test results of both classes are normal.

Furthermore, statistical tests were carried out using SPSS 16 to propose research hypotheses. The research hypothesis for statistical test pretest data is:

- H0: There is no significant difference between the initial ability (pretest) with the control class and experimental class students.
- H1: There is a significant difference in results between the initial (pretest) ability with the control and experimental class students.

Pre Test				
Levene Statistic	df 1		df 2	Sig.
,206		1	38	,652

Table 6. Pretest Data	Homogeneity	Test Results
-----------------------	-------------	--------------

Based on table 6, it is known that the homogeneity test using the Levene test has shown a significant value for the control and experimental classes of 0.652 (sig.> 0.05). So it is concluded that the data variance of the control and experimental class students' scores is homogeneous (Oktaviani, 2014).

To find out the difference in N-gain scores, the t test (Independent t-test) was carried out, the results of which are listed in table 7.

		Sig.	Sig. (2- tailed)
Post Test	Equal variances assumed	,156	,000
	Equal variances not assumed		,000

Table 7. Statistical Test Results Independent t-test (t test)

Based on table 7, the Sig. Leven's Test for Equality of Variances is 0.156 (Sig.> 0.005). This means that the data variance between each group in the control and experimental classes is homogeneous. So that it can be interpreted in the table of the output results from the t test (Independent Sample Test) above refers to the score in "Equal Variances Assumed".

From the results of the output above in the "Equal Variances Assumed", it is known that the Sig. (2-tailed), namely 0.000 (Sig <0.005), so it can be concluded that H0 is rejected and H1 is accepted, that is, there is a significant (significant) difference between the mean value of the control class and the experimental class (Sujarweni, 2014).

Based on the results of the normality test with the Kormogorov Smirnov test and the homogeneity test with the Levene test, it shows that the data that has been obtained is normally distributed, meaning that the data variance is homogeneous.

If the results of the trial of this main product are not yet perfect, it will be used as material for improvement to perfect this product to become a learning module that students like and are interested in. Students' learning ability on microalgae material can be measured using 10 multiple choice test questions. After testing the results of the pretest scores in the control class and the experimental class got the same percentage value, namely 58.5%, but different from the posttest results in the control and experimental class was 68.5% while the experimental class was 83%. So it can be seen that the microalgae learning module helps students to improve their biology learning outcomes.

There is an increase in student learning outcomes because the module contains pictures of microalgae with each different division and attracts students' attention. This module is also equipped with simple ways of working and practicum activities so that it helps students to understand the microalgae material more deeply (Sukmadinata, 2012). Based on the statement from Duda's research (2019) the existence of practicum can improve student learning outcomes in the aspects of skills and knowledge that have been

done. This microalgae module will provide encouragement and stimulation to students to complete their assignments well because students feel motivated to learn so that their learning outcomes increase (Ariana, 2020).

Conclusion

From the results and discussion that has been described above, the researcher can conclude that the development of the microalgae diversity module as a biology learning medium for class X SMA students has conducted validation tests and direct trials to students. The results have shown that the experimental class group gets superior scores than the control class. So that this learning module is suitable for use in school.

Based on the results of the author's conclusions above, the authors suggest that the learning modules that have been created can still be developed extensively both in terms of material and learning activities therein.

The author's gratitude goes to the validators as media and material experts, as well as to the students of SMA Qur'an Insan Pratama for their participation and assistance. The author realizes that there are many deficiencies in writing this article. Hopefully this article can be of particular use to writers and generally for readers.

References

- Abdias, R., Duda, HJ, Utami, YE, & Bahri, A. (2019). Development of performance-based biology teaching materials on protist materials. *JPBIO: Journal of Biology Education*, 4(2), 75-83. Doi: 10.31932 / jpbio.v4i2.482
- Agatha, P. (2019). The validity of learning media using focusky application equipped with guidebook on Protista material for class X Senior high school students. *Pedagogy of Life*, *3*(2), 12-18.
- Ataji, HMK, Susanto, A. & Lepiyanto, A. (2019). Development of QR code technology module-based in the material of human reproductive system by integrated to Al-Qur'an and Hadist as a biological learning source of 11 th class of Punggur senior high school. *Bioedusiana*, 4(11), 17-25. Doi: 10.34289/285231
- Ariana, D., Situmorang, RP, & Krave, USA (2020). Development of discovery learning based module on plant network material to improve science literacy ability of class IX IPA senior high school students. *Journal of Mathematics and Science Education*, 11(1), 34–46. Doi: 10.26418 / jpmipa.v11i1.31381
- Christiyoda, S., Widoretno, S., & Karyanto, P. (2016). Module development based on problem solving ability in excretion system material to improve critical thinking. *Journal of Inquiry*, 5(1), 74 - 84. Doi: 10.20961 / inkuiri.v5i1.9510
- Daryanto, D., & Dwicahyono, A. (2014). Development of learning tools (Syllabus, RPP, PHB, Teaching Materials). Yogayakarta: Gava Media.
- Duda, HJ, Awang, IS, & Andri, (2018). PKM training on utilization of used materials as media for science learning for science teacher groups. *Journal of Community Service*, 8(1), 15-22. Doi: 10.30999 / jpkm.v8i1.195
- Ditama, V., Saputro, S., & S. Catur, AN (2015). Development of interactive multimedia using adobe flash program for learning chemistry for grade XI high school salt hydrolysis material. *Journal of Chemical Education UNS*, 4(2), 23 31.
- Effendi, H. & Hendriyani, Y. (2018). Development of an interactive blended learning model using the Borg and Gall procedure. International Seminar on Education (ISE).
- Fitrialisma, Y., Syamswisna, and Yeni, LF (2014). compilation of learning tools on algae sub material based on the structure of phytoplankton communities in Siantar Hilir. *Journal of equatorial education and learning*, 3(2), 1-18.

- Fitriana, DEN, Amelia, E., & Marianingsih, P. (2017). Preparation of science-technology and society-based learning module (STM) on the concept of biotechnology (as teaching materials for class XII high school students). *Biosphere: Journal of Biological Education*, 10(2), 60-72. Doi: 10.21009 / biosferjpb.10-2.8
- Hafsah, NR, Rohendi, D., & Purnawan, P. (2016). Application of electronic module learning media to improve student learning outcomes in mechanical technology subjects. *Journal of Mechanical Engineering Education*, 3(1), 106-112. Doi:10.17509 / jmee.v3i1.3200
- Hake, 1999. Analyzing changel gain score. Indiana: Indiana University.
- Hartati, R. (2016). Improving the attitudes of science literacy attitudes of junior high school students through the application of the problem based learning model in integrated Ipa learning. *Edusains*, 8(1), 92-97. Doi:10.15408 / es.v8il.1796
- Haryanto, TS, Dwiyogo, WG, & Sulistyorini. (2015). Volleyball learning development using interactive media in SMP Negeri 6 Situbondo regency. *Journal of Physical Education*, 25(1), 123 128.
- Hawarya, Y., & Warso, AWDD (2014). Development of pop-up module learning biology on pollution and environmental conservation for class X high school students. *Jupemasi - PBIO*, 1(1), 139 - 143.
- Japa, L., Bahri, S., & Sedijani, P. (2018). Getting to know phytoplankton for strengthening basic competency materials of protists in science (biology) department students MA Hidayatul Muhsinin Labulia Village, Central Lombok. *Journal of Master of Science Education Service*, 1(1), 88-94. Doi:10.29303 / jpmpi.v1i1.231
- Khasanah, D., and Asih, T. (2017). Guided discovery based module development on protista material for biology learning for class X high school students. In Proceedings of the National Education Seminar. FKIP. Muhammadiyah Metro University.
- Masykur, R., Novrizal, & Syazali, M. (2017). Mathematics learning media development with macromedia flash. *Al-Jabar: Journal of Mathematics Education*, 8(2), 177 -186.Doi: 10.24042 / ajpm.v8i2.2014
- Oktaviani MA, Notobroto HB. 2014. Comparison of the consistency levels of normality distribution by the Kolmogorov-Smirnov, Lilliefors, Shapiro-Wilk, and Skewness-Kurtosis Methods. *Journal of Biometrics and Population*, 3(2): 127–135.
- Puspita, L. (2019). Development of Skills-based module science processes as teaching materials in biology learning. *Journal of Science Education Innovation*, 5(1), 79-88.Doi: 10.21831 / Jipi.V5il.22530
- Ratumanan, TG & Laurens, T. (2006). Evaluation of learning outcomes that are relevant to competency-based curriculum. Surabaya: Unesa University Press.
- Sari, RT (2017). The validity of the biology learning module in human reproductive system material through the constructivism approach for class IX SMP. *Scientiae Educatia: Journal of Science Education*, 6(1), 22-26. Doi: 10.24235 / sc.educatia.v6il.1296
- Sujarweni, V. Wiratna. 2014. Research methods: Complete, practical, and easy to understand. Yogyakarta: New Library Press.
- Sukmadinata, NS, & Syaodih, E. (2012). *Curriculum and competency learning*. Bandung: PT. Refika Aditama.
- Sutaman, K., Yeni, LF, & Nurdini, A. (2015). Application of learning modules in protista material to the learning outcomes of class X SMA students. *Journal of Equatorial Education and Learning*, 4(6).

- Suryanda, A., Ernawati, & Maulana, A. (2016). Development of a multimedia mobile learning module with android studio 4.1 biodiversity materials for class X high school students. *Biosphere: Journal of Biology Education*, 9(1), 55 - 64.Doi: 10.21009 / biospherejpb.9-1.9
- Yektyastuti, R., & Ikhsan, J. (2016). Development of android-based learning media on solubility materials to improve academic performance of high school students. *Journal of Science Education Innovation*, 2(1), 88-99. Doi:10.21831 / Jipi.V2i1.10289
- Yasa, GAAS (2012). Development of online teaching materials for micro teaching subjects using the Borg & Gall model in the English language education undergraduate program STKIP Hindu religion Singaraja. *Indonesian Learning Technology Journal*, 1(1), 1 - 16. Doi:10.23887 / jtpi.v1i1.286
- Wibowo, E., & Pratiwi, DD (2018). Development of teaching materials using the Kvisoft flipbook maker application of compiled materials. *Decimal: Mathematical Journal*, 1(2), 147 - 156. Doi:10.24042 / djm.v1i2.2279

IJIET, e-ISSN 2548-8430, p-ISSN 2548-8422, Vol.5, No. 1 January 2021

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching http://ejournal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta,Indonesia

LOCAL WISDOMIN LEARNING AS AN EFFORT TO INCREASE CULTURAL KNOWLEDGE: STUDENTS' PERCEPTION AS PROSPECTIVE TEACHERS

Fransisca Ditawati Nur Pamenang

Chemistry Education Study Program, Department of Mathematics and Science Education, Sanata Dharma University fransiscadita@usd.ac.id correspondence: fransiscadita@usd.ac.id **DOI**: 10.24071/ijiet.v5i1.3050 received 12 January 2021; accepted 22 January 2021

Abstract

Education not only teaches concepts but also the formation of attitudes and characters in preserving local culture. Knowledge of local wisdom is important because it is a means for students to better understand and love their culture. This study aims to determine the response of students and how the ability of prospective teachers to design local wisdom-based learning. A questionnaire and observation instrument were employed in this research. Students' perceptions of learning based on local wisdom were assessed. Besides, the ability of students in designing local wisdom-based learning activities was evaluated. This type of research is a qualitative descriptive study. The results of this research showed students' positive perception of learning based on local wisdom. The ability of students in designing local wisdom to students. Local wisdom the ability of students and opportunity for students to get to know their local culture and develop it into chemistry learning activities. The researcherof this study suggests the continuity of the implementation of local wisdom-based learning to preserve local wisdom values.

Keywords: local wisdom, designing learning activities, a prospective teacher

Introduction

Based on ministerial regulations on the basic framework and curriculum structure, learning in the 2013 curriculum requires students to be able to implement the learning outcomes obtained at school to the community, so that there is reciprocity between learning at school and the surrounding environment. Besides, the essence of the 2013 curriculum also provides students with skills and noble characters according to the Indonesian personality. According to the Law of the Republic of Indonesia No. 20 of 2003 concerning the national education system states that the curriculum used in the learning process must pay attention to regional potential, to preserve regional culture, one of which is through local wisdom.

Today, the discussion about local wisdom in supporting progress and building national character is getting more and more attention. In line with this statement, Ufie (2016) said that local wisdom is a characteristic of the nation that must be preserved from one generation to the next. The preservation of local wisdom is very effective through education and the learning process. Local wisdom-based education is education that teaches students to always be close to concrete situations and the phenomena around which

IJIET, Vol.5, No. 1 January 2021

they face. Kongprasertamorn (2007) explains that local wisdom is all forms of knowledge, beliefs, understandings, and customs or ethics that demand human behavior in life in an ecological community. Local wisdom is indigenous knowledge or local genius of a society that comes from the noble values of cultural traditions to regulate the order of people's lives. Local wisdom can be in the form of local knowledge, local skills, local intelligence, local resources, local social processes, local ethics, and local customs (Gondwe & Longnecker, 2014)(Berkes, J, & Folke, 2000). Local wisdom becomes an alternative source that contains basic thoughts or ideas that can be used as a guide in everyday life. Life in the family and community provides cultural knowledge that is absorbed by students from an early age. This cultural knowledge needs to be embedded in learning in schools so that local wisdom values remain sustainable (Harsojo, 2013).

Science learning which includes biology, chemistry, and physics lessons can use local wisdom as a learning resource and can be directed towards contextual learning. According to Hernani, Muzakir, & Siti (2012), the development of local wisdom-based learning has a significant role in the learning process of students and teaching teachers. The values of local wisdom can be used as the basis for character education in schools. These values can be introduced to young people through the learning process at school (Istiawati, 2016). In addition to preservation, introduction, and cultivation of local wisdom values in schools can also motivate students to be more aware of the importance of learning chemistry because it is associated with the environment around students so that learning is more meaningful for students.

The values of local wisdom can be used as the basis for character education in schools. Character education includes very broad variables, some of which are character knowledge, problem-solving skills, communication skills, and attitudes towards teachers (Berkowitz, Battistich, & Bier, 2008). Character education is an effort to direct human attitudes and behavior towards noble life values.

Teachers as the spearhead of educational success are expected to be able to plan, design, or develop this local wisdom-based learning. Students who can preserve local culture and wisdom cannot be separated from the ability of teachers to manage learning activities. The challenge in preparing prospective science teachers is not only the ability to integrate between science concepts but the ability to design learning that can provide students to preserve culture in Indonesia. However, in reality, many teachers have not integrated local wisdom into learning so that the goals of education have not been fully achieved. According to Sudarmin & Pujiastuti (2015) in their research, it explains that community science knowledge is based on culture and local wisdom about something unique and distinctive, has not been widely researched, and developed and has never even been used as a learning resource in science learning.

Based on the background that has been stated above, the researcher is interested in knowing how the perceptions of prospective teacher students towards the integration of local wisdom in learning. This perception is needed to determine the extent of knowledge, interest, and motivation as well as the ability of students asprospective teachers in designing local wisdom-based learning.

Method

This research is a qualitative descriptive study conducted in the Chemistry Education Study Program, Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta. This research use open and closed questionnaires and observation sheet to answer the problem; students' perceptions and experience of local wisdom-based chemistry learning. The research was conducted during the fall semester of 2019 to 31 respondents from Innovation in Learning Chemistry based on the Local Wisdom Course. This course must be taken by second-year students. It provides students because as prospective teachers, students need to know chemistry learning based on local wisdom by inserting local wisdom values into the learning process in schools as an effort to preserve the potential and culture of each region. In addition to the survey, discussion and observation were reviewed. The final report showed the results of the survey (closed-ended questions) and descriptive (open-ended questions) to the integration of local wisdom in learning.

Findings and Discussion

This lecture begins with an understanding of the concept of local wisdom in general, the functions, potentials, and values of local wisdom, then continues with the integration of local wisdom into a lesson. Students design chemistry learning activities based on local wisdom from their hometowns in groups. The types of learning produced are shown in Table 1.

	Table 1. Types of Learning based on Local Wisdom					
No	The Learning Activity Designs Developed by Students					
1	Learning Chemical Element with "Karume" Games					
2	Learning Chemical Bonding with "Kawin Mawin" Culture					
3	Dakon's Game in Learning the Periodic System of the Elements					
4	Electron Configuration "Gatheng" Game					
5	"Ampar-Ampar Pisang"Song for Colloid					
6	"Wayang" Show with the Play of Chemical Elements					
7	"BITA" Game in Acid-Base Material					
8	Making Natural Acid-Base Indicators from Telang and Kaca Piring					
	Flower					
9	Making Model of Molecular Orbital from Sago Flour					
The	researcher who also teaches this course makes observations of the learn					

The researcher who also teaches this course makes observations of the learning process being carried out. The results of the observations show that the students have been able to plan, design, and implement chemistry learning based on local wisdom. Chemistry learning is designed by following under with the culture of the area where students come from, in the form of songs, games, cultural customs, art performances, and typical regional plants and regional specialties.

Apart from observation, the research data obtained were in the form of questionnaire data. The results of the questionnaire showed a positive response from students as respondents. Data obtained through questionnaires in the form of student responses to the integration of local wisdom in chemistry learning presented based on the observed aspects and descriptive qualitative disclosure based on the responses given. Based on the questionnaire data, the following information was obtained.

The data in Figure 1 shows that the respondents (54.8% agree) stated that the respondents know and understand the meaning of local wisdom in general. However, as many as 45.2% of respondents quite understand the meaning of local wisdom. This is because respondents do not know that local wisdom can be integrated into learning. Local wisdom according to Alfian (2013) is defined as a view of life, knowledge, life strategies that arise as activities carried out by local communities in fulfilling needs. This is supported by the responses of the following respondents:

R02: "Before this lecture, I quite understood the meaning of local wisdom and it turns out that local wisdom can be integrated into learning. Very interesting!"

R06: "I don't really understand the meaning of local wisdom, which I know is limited to the ancient culture that exists in society, but after receiving this lecture, I understand that local wisdom is close to daily life and can be

IJIET, Vol.5, No. 1 January 2021

implemented in chemistry learning".

R29: "It was a very pleasant experience because I was able to show the Papua region, and it was very interesting.

The data from Figure 1 also shows that respondents (67.7% agree) state the need for integration of local wisdom in learning, but only 16.1% of respondents know what types of local wisdom can be integrated into learning. Education-based on local wisdom is education that utilizes local excellence and knowledge through the seven elements of culture, namely language, knowledge systems, religion, livelihood systems, arts, social organizations, and systems of living equipment or technology, which are beneficial for the development of students' abilities (Asmani, 2012)(Wardhani, 2016). This is supported by the results of an open questionnaire:





R10: "My experience while attending local wisdom lectures is interesting to me because I can use local wisdom in learning. I can also find out local wisdom from other areas and its relationship with chemistry studies."

R17: "While designing local wisdom-based learning, I feel confused about which type of local wisdom is suitable to be integrated into chemical materials. So that chemistry learning becomes directed and orderly".

Based on Figure 2, it can be seen that as many as more than 85% of the respondents felt happy and motivated in taking lectures on chemistry learning based on local wisdom. Respondents feel happy because it is something new to learn. Learning based on local wisdom will run smoothly if the teacher has the ability and knowledge of the sufficient values of local wisdom, so that it can develop meaningful learning for students and the objectives of education based on local wisdom are achieved (Wibowo & Gunawan, 2015). This is supported by the following response:

R13: "I am very happy because this is my first experience in finding and understanding what local wisdom is that can be integrated into the material in chemistry lessons. I became interested in applying local wisdom in lessons so that anyone who studies chemistry doesn't forget their culture."

R18: "My insight into local wisdom in Indonesia is increasing. It helped me to integrate it into chemistry studies."



Figure 2. The results of a questionnaire about the Local Wisdom-Based Learning

The very important thing in the teaching and learning process is the expertise and ability of a teacher in managing the teaching and learning process to be more interesting, this is needed in order to increase student interest in learning (Siahaan, 2018). Meanwhile, according to research conducted by Sudiana & Surata (2010), it is revealed that aspects of local culture in learning can increase the effectiveness of the learning process and can increase student interest and motivation. Even the results of research by Febriani, Sudarmin, & Alimah (2020) reveal that the chemistry learning model based on local wisdom can improve cognitive, psychomotor, and affective abilities, as well as critical thinking. Based on the results of the questionnaire, respondents' interest in designing local wisdom-based learning was very high. This is supported by the following response:

R02: "This course helps me to be dynamic with my friends from the region and explore the wealth in my area that can be used as material for studying Chemistry. Besides that, I could find out the regional wealth of other friends that could be integrated into chemistry lessons. This experience adds insight and builds awareness".

R11: "I am motivated to be even more active in exploring the culture in each region so that I can apply it in learning".

R23: "I am interested in designing chemistry learning based on local wisdom because my insight into local wisdom in Indonesia is increasing. It helps me to integrate it into chemistry studies".

R24: "It requires creativity and knowledge of local wisdom to design this lesson. Therefore, I feel challenged to design a lesson".

R31: "I felt happy because the learning that is taking place is not too heavy, but it generates and increases my creativity in making a learning model based on more varied local wisdom."



Figure 3. The results of a questionnaire about interest in designing learning

The results of the questionnaire for the aspects of designing local wisdom-based learning are shown in Figure 3. Figure 3 shows that 71% of respondents feel interested and motivated in designing local wisdom-based learning. As many as 83.9% of respondents agreed to implement the learning that had been designed by themselves when teaching in schools later. These results indicate that the respondents gave a positive response to preserving local wisdom. These results are in line with research by Ardan (2016). In his research, it shows that there is a change in the attitude of students to be more concerned about preserving local wisdom after learning to use learning tools that have been developed. Besides, student achievement has also improved significantly. The same thing was shown in the research of Pamungkas, Subali, & Lunuwih (2017).

The results showed that with the implementation of a learning model based on local wisdom, students had more opportunities to develop and hone their creative thinking. Student activeness increases with this learning. Learning based on local wisdom provides benefits, namely creating competent and dignified generations, reflecting cultural values, participating in shaping the character of the nation, contributing to creating a national identity, and preserving national culture (Subali, Sopyan, & Ellinawati, 2015).

However, some respondents experienced difficulties in designing local wisdombased learning activities. This is because respondents are required to be able to explore local wisdom in their area, which they do not know so far. In addition, determining the type or value of local wisdom that is suitable for use on certain chemical materials is not easy. Students must be able to integrate chemical concepts with existing local wisdom values. This is supported by the following response:

R08: "In my experience, it is rather difficult for me to find local wisdom that is suitable and suitable to be integrated into chemistry learning. Sometimes there is local wisdom which is really difficult to apply".

In designing learning activities, I certainly faced many difficulties. I have to look for any local wisdom from several regions besides having to understand the existing chemical materials. My difficulty is determining the local wisdom that is most appropriate to be integrated into the chemical concepts I have chosen.



Figure 4. The results of a questionnaire about appreciation and importance of local wisdom

Based on the data shown in Figure 4, as many as 96.7% of respondents agreed with the existence of local wisdom-based learning, the respondents became increasingly appreciative of culture in Indonesia. Respondents also increasingly know how important it is to apply local wisdom in learning. This is in line with Meliono's statement (2011) that the application of education based on local wisdom is an important step that must be taken because the flow of globalization has been going very fast in the use of education, science, and technology.

Figure 5 shows that as many as 86.7% of respondents agree that learning based on local wisdom really provides them to teach at school later. The values of local wisdom that will be given will help students understand and learn every concept in chemistry so that the knowledge obtained by students is not only limited to the realm of knowledge but can also be implemented by students in the form of practice outside of school, namely in the community. The interesting thing from the data in Figure 5 is that 100% of respondents agree that the values of local wisdom really need to be introduced and instilled in students. Respondents agreed to introduce local wisdom values through learning. These results indicate that these prospective teachers have a high commitment to preserving local wisdom.



Figure 5. Responses about intentions when becoming a teacher

IJIET, Vol.5, No. 1 January 2021

In addition to preserving, introducing, and cultivating local wisdom values in schools, local wisdom-based learning can also motivate students to be more aware of the importance of learning chemistry because it is linked to the environment around students so that learning is more meaningful for students. By placing wisdom in the learning process, educators, such as teachers, parents, school staff, and the community are expected to increasingly realize the importance of local wisdom-based learning as a means of culture. Teachers are expected to provide students not only with academic abilities but also to become people who love local culture and diversity.

Conclusion

Based on the results of the research described, it can be stated that a positive response from students illustrates the desire and commitment of these prospective teachers to implement local wisdom-based learning. This learning is very important to apply because it is useful for increasing knowledge and understanding as well as a medium for cultivating a sense of love for local wisdom in the region. This positive response is shown by an appreciation of their previously unknown local wisdom and the ability and creativity of students in designing local wisdom-based learning properly.

References

- Alfian, M. (2013). Potensi kearifan lokal dalam pembentukan jati diri dan karakter bangsa. International Conference on Indonesian Studies: "Ethnicity and Globalization", (pp. 424-435), Yogyakarta.
- Ardan, A. S. (2016). The development of biology teaching material based on the local wisdom of Timorese to improve students knowledge and attitude of environment in caring the preservation of environment. *International Journal of Higher Education*, 5(3), 190-200.
- Asmani, J. M. (2012). Pendidikan berbasis keunggulan lokal. Yogyakarta: Diva Press.
- Berkes, F., Colding, J., & Folke, C. (2000). Rediscovery of traditional ecological knowledge as adaptive management. *Ecological applications*, *10*(5), 1251-1262.
- Berkowitz, Battistich, & Bier. (2008). What works in character education: What is known and what needs to be known. *Handbook of Moral and Character*, 414-431.
- Febriani, E. R., Sudarmin, S., & Alimah, S. (2019). Local Wisdom Learning Approach Towards Students Learning Outcomes. *Journal of Primary Education*, 8(5), 197-205.
- Gondwe, M., & Longnecker, N. (2015). Scientific and cultural knowledge in intercultural science education: Student perceptions of common ground. *Research in Science Education*, 45(1), 117-147.
- Harsojo, A. (2013). Membangun karakter berkearifan lokal dalam bingkai pendidikan persekolahan. Jurnal Pelopor Pendidikan, 4(1), 19-28.
- Hernani, Muzakir, A., & Siti, H. (2012). Meningkatkan relevansi pembelajaran kimia melalui pembelajaran berbasis kearifan dan keunggulan lokal (Suatu Studi Etnopedagogi melalui Indigenous Materials Chemistry). Jurnal Pendidikan MIPA, 17(1), 96-106.
- Istiawati, N. F. (2016). Pendidikan karakter berbasis nilai-nilai kearifan lokal adat Ammatoa dalam menumbuhkan karakter konservasi. *Cendikia*, 10(1), 1-17.
- Kongprasertamorn, K. (2007). Local wisdom environmental protection and community development: The Clam farmers in Tambon Bangkhunsai, Phetchaburi Province, Thailand. *Journal of Humanities*, 10(1), 1-10.
- Meliono, I. (2011). Understanding the nusantara thought and local wisdom as an aspect of the Indonesian education. *International Journal for Historical Studies*, 2(2), 221-234.

- Pamungkas, A., Subali, B., & Lunuwih, S. (2017). Implementasi model pembelajaran IPA berbasis kearifan lokal untuk meningkatkan kreativitas dan hasil belajar siswa. Jurnal Inovasi Pendidikan IPA, 3(2), 118-127.
- Siahaan, N. (2018). Model pembelajaran berbasis kearifan lokal. Seminar Nasional Fakultas Ilmu Sosial Universitas Negeri Medan, (pp. 649-651). Medan.
- Suastra, I., Tika, K., & Kariasa, N. (2011). Efektivitas model pembelajaran sains berbasis budaya lokal untuk mengembangkan kompetensi dasar sains dan nilai kearifan lokal di SMP. *JPPP Lemlit*, 43(1), 258-273.
- Subali, B., Sopyan, A., & Ellinawati. (2015). Developing local wisdom based science learning. Jurnal Pendidikan Fisika Indonesia, 11(1), 1-7.
- Sudarmin, & Pujiastuti, S. E. (2015). Scientific knowledge based culture and local wisdom in Karimunjawa for growing soft skills conservation. *International Journal of Science and Research*, 4(9), 598-604.
- Sudiana, & Surata. (2010). IPA biologi terintegrasi etnosains Subak untuk siswa SMP; Analisis tentang pengetahuan tradisional Subak yang dapat diintegrasikan dengan materi biologi SMP. Jurnal Suluh Pendidikan, 8(2), 43-51.
- Ufie, A. (2016). Mengonstruksi nilai-nilai kearifan lokal dalam pembelajaran muatan lokal sebagai upaya memperkokoh kohesi sosial. *Jurnal Pendidikan dan Pembelajaran*, 23(2), 79-89.
- Wardhani, N. W. (2016). Pembelajaran nilai-nilai kearifan lokal sebagai penguat karakter bangsa melalui pendidikan informal. *Jurnal Penelitian Pendidikan*, 13(1), 56-66.
- Wibowo, A., & Gunawan. (2015). Pendidikan karakter berbasis kearifan lokal di sekolah (konsep, strategi, dan implementasi). Yogyakarta: Pustaka Pelajar.

IJIET, e-ISSN 2548-8430, p-ISSN 2548-8422, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching IJIET

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching http://e-journal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

INVESTIGATING EFL STUDENTS' PERCEPTION ON ONLINE LEARNING AMIDST COVID-19 PANDEMIC

*Firima Zona Tanjung^{1,2} and Aries Utomo³ ¹Universitas Pendidikan Indonesia, Indonesia ²Universitas Borneo Tarakan, Indonesia ³Universitas Mulawarman, Indonesia zona_borneo@upi.edu; aries.utomo91@fib.unmul.ac.id *correspondence: zona_borneo@upi.edu DOI: 10.24071/ijiet.v5i1.3053 received 22 January 2021; accepted 30 January 2021

Abstract

COVID-19 pandemic has resulted in the shifting of teaching-learning process from the combination of F2F and online learning to full-online one. This study aims to investigate students' perspective on the implementation of full-online learning mode in English classroom with a low-tech environment. Employing convenience sampling, 104 university students participated in this study. Survey method was utilized. The findings showed that (1) the respondents have had various level of familiarity using search engine, social media, e-resources and learning apps that enable them to comprehend the learning content; (2) the use of social media, e-resources and learning apps results a different impact on respondents' perception on learning effectiveness; (3) the respondents are more digitally-literate in using learning application or other online-based platforms and enable to autonomously learn the course materials as well as improve their language skills; (4) support system needs to be increased to engage students in teaching and learning activities; (5) there is a requirement of feedback and consistency in determining course schedule and timeline for task and exam submission. It can be concluded that university students have positive and negative perspective on full-online learning mode. Suggestions are presented in the closure.

Keywords: COVID-19; EFL students' perception; Low-tech environment; Online learning mode

Introduction

As the COVID-19 pandemic is still growing, the Indonesian government issued the Presidential Decree No.7 of 13 March 2020 (which was amended by another Presidential Decree No.9 of 20 March 2020), the Government Regulation No. 21 of 31 March 2020, the Decree No.9 of 3 April 2020, and the Presidential Decree No. 12 of 13 April 2020. Considering the increasing number of confirmed COVID-19 cases, the Indonesian government through the Ministry of Education and Culture (MOEC) wants to guarantee student safety and ascertain the

continuation of teaching-learning process by issuing a learning guideline in which two methods are utilized namely offline and online learning for primary, junior secondary, and senior secondary (Kementerian Pendidikan dan Kebudayaan, 2020b). In addition, at the level of higher education, Director General of Higher Education issued Circular Letter No.262/E.E2/KM/2020 about Learning Activity during Emergency Period of COVID-19 Pandemic which was to bolster the issued regulation mainly on Social Distancing on a Large Scale (PSBB) so the learning activities can be carried out from home in online or offline mode. However, following the condition of COVID-19 spread, Indonesian MOEC supported the online learning to be held mainly in the areas affected by COVID-19 because it promotes physical distancing and reduces virus spread (Chaterine, 2020; Wajdi et al., 2020). Yet, in the implementation of online learning, the point of "adjust[ing] distance learning practices according to the conditions of specific regions" should be taken seriously into consideration (Azzahra, 2020).

There are a number of various terms for online learning i.e. "tele-learning", "virtual learning", "computer-assisted learning", "web-based learning", "elearning", "networked learning", "internet learning" and "distance education" (Ally, 2004; Anderson, 2011; Benson, 2002; El Mansour & Mupinga, 2007; Sun & Chen, 2016). Further, online learning refers to the learning condition that enables learners to utilize cyberspace to retrieve the content and increase their educational chances (Benson, 2002). On the other hand, Ananthanarayanan (2014) stated that online learning does not have specific definition since it depends on "delivery mechanisms, communication modalities, content types, and access structures". Further, it is stated that online learning allows students to get wider access to information gathering or sharing and enable them to flexibly carry out their education which is not restricted to particular spot or time (El-Seoud. Tai-Eddin, Seddiek, El-Khouly, & Nosseir, 2014; Worthen & Sanders, 1987). Based on the aforementioned literature, online learning is the learning environment that allows learners to undertake their education flexibly and enable them to be more self-regulated in learning process.

In relation to online learning implementation in English classroom context, many projects have been reported. As Whitworth and Berson (2003) reviewed a number of articles, they revealed that the use of computer technology i.e. website has increased and played a significant role in social studies education. Particularly, the significance of technology was also found in K-12 classroom, Thieman (2008) reported that most of pre-service teachers implemented their technology skills for supporting instructional practices in K-12 classroom. However, in their studies of technology integration through online teaching, Arkorful and Abaidoo (2014) and Chawinga (2017) discovered a number of benefits and drawbacks. Further, Pilli (2015) reported the use of social media as the powerful tool in educational aspects. Similarly, Bal and Bicen (2018) revealed that the university students perceived that social media was effective in promoting the information acquisition and increasing their motivation by getting involved in supporting group and environment. Beemt, Thurlings, & Willems (2020) reviewed articles and found that the research on social media use for educational setting has been widely conducted but the studies of interrelatedness among the

aspects such as students, teachers, and school in the implementation of social media still needs further research. In addition, Lewis and Abdul-Hamid (2006) focused on feedback in online teaching and considered it as the significant one for students as they could recognize their learning progress through the given feedback. By the same token, Leibold and Schwarz (2015) reported that feedback enabled the instructor to inform the learners about their academic progress which is highly required for learning effectiveness. Shi (2016) reported that using elearning platform was also beneficial since students were more motivated to finish and submit the homework before the deadline. The new way of conducting online teaching and learning activities has also been studied in which webinar is considered as an alternative tool (Cornelius & Gordon, 2013; Gegenfurtner & Ebner, 2019; Gegenfurtner, Schwab, & Ebner, 2018; Kear, Chetwynd, Williams, & Donelan, 2012; Wang & Hsu, 2008; White, 2019). Nevertheless, online teaching and learning activities still have several drawbacks which resulted in students' preferences of F2F learning mode over online learning mode (Wakil, Abdulfaraj, Sadula, Tofiq, & Nawzad, 2019).

In Indonesian EFL setting, a number of studies have been conducted related to online learning. To mention some, Tigowati, Efendi and Budiyanto (2017), Cakrawati (2017), Bali and Liu (2018), Mudra (2018), Basri and Paramma (2019), Rachman, Sunarti and Arbain (2019), and Atmojo and Nugroho (2020) may represent the trend. Focusing on the implementation of e-learning platform in English teaching context, Tigowati, Efendi and Budiyanto (2017) found that students' cognitive performance were higher after they were taught by using Schoology. By the same token, Rachman, Sunarti and Arbain's (2019) study revealed that Schoology also contributed to the improvement of students' English learning outcomes at Nursing Program. Then, some researchers emphasized on the students' perception. Cakrawati's (2017) study is on students' perception towards the use of Edmodo or Quipper. Mudra (2018) investigated students' perception in terms of perception and attitudes of Blended Learning, negative impression of Blended Learning and the concept of Blended Learning whereas Basri and Paramma (2019) conducted a research on students' perception by utilizing the modified Acceptance Model. In addition, Bali and Liu (2018) explored students' perception towards face-to-face (F2F) and online learning by taking three factors i.e. social presence, social interaction, and satisfaction into consideration. Then, the current study of online learning implementation was undertaken by focusing on EFL teachers' reflection towards the online teaching they have done in COVID-19 pandemic (Atmojo & Nugroho, 2020).

Previous studies have shown the positive and negative perception on the implementation of online learning. However, a study about students' perception towards online learning mode is still required mainly in a low-tech context or environment (Atmojo & Nugroho, 2020). Accordingly, this study aims to investigate EFL students' perception towards their online learning mode in a low-tech environment before and amidst COVID-19 pandemic in Indonesian tertiary education.

Method

The respondents were 104 undergraduate students enrolled in four-year English literature major program offered by a public university in East Borneo, Indonesia. There were 50 (48.1%) male students and 54 (51.9%) female students. They were registered in dissimilar semesters e.g. second semester (23 respondents/22.1%), fourth semester (44 respondents/42.3%), and sixth semester (37 respondents/35.6%). The respondents were about 18 to 22 years old. Related to respondents' origin, they came from North Borneo (NB), South Sulawesi (SS), South East Sulawesi (SES), North Maluku (NM), North Sulawesi (NS), East Borneo (EB), and Malaysia (MY). For confidentiality issue, all respondents are reported in the forms of their pseudonym. The summary of demographic information is displayed in Table 1.

					Sex						
VAR	ł	Age		Male			Female				
		м	SD	Freq		%	Fre	q	%	,	
	19	.875	.98	50	2	48.1	54		51	.9	
VAR			Origin				Semester				
	NB	SS	SES	NM	NS	EB	MY	2 nd	4 th	6 th	
Freq	5	3	1	1	1	92	1	23	44	37	
%	4.81	2.89	0.96	0.96	0.96	88.46	0.96	22.1	42.3	35.6	

 Table 1. Descriptive Statistics for Respondents (N=104)

This study utilized quantitative approach and the main data collection tool was questionnaire in which there were three main sections: (1) demographic information; (2) students' perception on their learning environment before Covid-19 pandemic; (3) students' perception on their learning environment amidst COVID-19 pandemic.

The first section was constructed in order to get the information about the respondents' background including their gender, age, origin, and academic standing (Dörnyei, 2007). In the second section, the researchers provided 14 items which contained Likert scale items, closed and open-ended items. The aim of these items was to investigate respondents' perception mainly on their virtual learning environment and support system before COVID-19 pandemic. Generally, there are several aspects to focus on such as: (1) familiarity on accessing information using search engines; (2) virtual learning activities via LMS, learning accounts on social media, learning channels on YouTube and Websites; (3) motivation to do and submit their tasks; (4) tasks types given by the lecturers; (5) access to course material; and (6) information flow from lecturers to students. The third section consisted of 20 items which contained similar item types used in the previous section. The aspects being emphasized on were still alike to the second one. Yet, there were a number of items that asked the participants to state their reasons for conducting particular things related to their online learning process.

The questionnaire was written in Indonesian in order to minimize language interference and confusion in giving response for each item. Afterwards, the researchers converted the questionnaire into the web-based format (Google Form) so it enables respondents to easily submit their response online. To optimize
gaining the information from the respondents, the researchers provided due date of response submission and set the questions to required mode. After all data were collected, the researchers employed coding using Creswell's approach (Creswell, 2014) for qualitative data taken from open-ended items and use descriptive statistics for quantitative data in order to organize and summarize them.

Findings and Discussion

Findings

At this stage, the findings which were gathered from 104 respondents of this research are presented. The respondents were of 48.1% male students and 51.9% female students enrolling in diverse semesters in academic year 2019/2020. The distribution was as follows: second semester (22.1%), forth semester (42.3%), and sixth semester (35.6%). As they were given 34 questions in the form of open and close-ended questions, followings are their responses.

Learning before COVID-19 Pandemic

In order to simplify the display of the data, the findings of close-ended questions are summarized in the Table 2.

		Frequen	cy of Res	ponses		D -4	N	64.3
Questions	5	4	3	2	1	Pct.	Mean	Sta.
Familiarity of	63.5%	32.7%	3.8%	0%	0%	100%	4.596	0.566
using search engine								
Frequency of social	15.4%	41.3%	34.6%	6.7%	1.9%	100%	3.615	0.895
media use to learn								
Accessing website	14.4%	38.5%	42.3%	4.8%	0%	100%	3.625	0.790
or another sources								
Accomplishing	38.5%	44.2%	15.4%	1%	1%	100%	4.182	0.797
assignments								
punctually								
Students' habits to	26.9%	39.4%	26.9%	4.8%	1.9%	100%	3.846	0.942
employ social								
media, LMS, and								
others	5 00/	2.40/	55 00/	11 50/	2.00/	1000/	2 1 9 2	0.021
Frequency of	5.8%	24%	55.8%	11.5%	2.9%	100%	3.182	0.821
giving assignments								
through platform								
before COVID 10								
Blended learning	22.1%	31 7%	37 5%	5 8%	2 9%	100%	3 644	0.98/
Improving	16 304	<u> </u>	37.570	5.070 6.7%	2.970	100%	3 605	0.004
language skill by	10.570	40.470	55.770	0.770	2.970	10070	5.005	0.959
using learning								
application								
Lecturers share	26%	54 8%	17 3%	1 9%	0%	100%	4 048	0715
information about	2070	51.070	17.570	1.970	070	10070	1.010	0.715
syllabus and								
learning module								
Lecturers teach	9.6%	47.1%	39.4%	1.9%	1.9%	100%	3.605	0.768
language skills			-		-			·
	Questions Familiarity of using search engine Frequency of social media use to learn Accessing website or another sources Accomplishing assignments punctually Students' habits to employ social media, LMS, and others Frequency of giving assignments and ask to submit it through platform before COVID-19 Blended learning Improving language skill by using learning application Lecturers share information about syllabus and learning module Lecturers teach language skills	Questions5Familiarity of using search engine63.5%Frequency of social media use to learn15.4%Accessing website or another sources14.4%Accomplishing assignments38.5%assignments punctually26.9%Students' habits to others26.9%Frequency of giving assignments and ask to submit it through platform before COVID-195.8%Blended learning language skill by using learning application22.1%Information about syllabus and learning module Lecturers teach9.6%	Questions54Familiarity of using search engine63.5%32.7%Frequency of social media use to learn Accessing website15.4%41.3%Accessing website or another sources14.4%38.5%Accomplishing assignments punctually38.5%44.2%Students' habits to employ social media, LMS, and others26.9%39.4%Frequency of giving assignments and ask to submit it through platform before COVID-195.8%24%Blended learning application Lecturers share information about syllabus and learning module Lecturers teach9.6%47.1%	Questions543Familiarity of using search engine63.5%32.7%3.8%Frequency of social media use to learn15.4%41.3%34.6%Accessing website or another sources14.4%38.5%42.3%Accomplishing assignments punctually38.5%44.2%15.4%Students' habits to giving assignments and ask to submit it through platform before COVID-1926.9%39.4%26.9%Blended learning application22.1%31.7%37.5%Improving information about syllabus and learning module Lecturers teach9.6%47.1%39.4%	Prequency of ResponsesQuestions5432Familiarity of using search engine 63.5% 32.7% 3.8% 0% Frequency of social media use to learn Accessing website 15.4% 41.3% 34.6% 6.7% Accessing website or another sources Accomplishing assignments punctually 14.4% 38.5% 42.3% 4.8% Students' habits to employ social media, LMS, and others 26.9% 39.4% 26.9% 4.8% Frequency of giving assignments and ask to submit it through platform before COVID-19 5.8% 24% 55.8% 11.5% Blended learning application Lecturers share information about syllabus and learning module Lecturers teach $26.\%$ 47.1% 39.4% 1.9%	Prequency of ResponsesQuestions54321Familiarity of using search engine 63.5% 32.7% 3.8% 0% 0% Frequency of social media use to learn 15.4% 41.3% 34.6% 6.7% 1.9% Accessing website or another sources 14.4% 38.5% 42.3% 4.8% 0% Accomplishing assignments punctually 38.5% 44.2% 15.4% 1% 1% Students' habits to employ social media, LMS, and others 26.9% 39.4% 26.9% 4.8% 1.9% Frequency of spinoments and ask to submit it through platform before COVID-19 5.8% 24% 55.8% 11.5% 2.9% Blended learning application Lecturers share information about syllabus and learning module Lecturers teach language skills 9.6% 47.1% 39.4% 1.9% 1.9% Lecturers teach language skills 9.6% 47.1% 39.4% 1.9% 1.9%	Prequency of ResponsesPct.Familiarity of samilarity of 5 4 3 2 1 Pct.Familiarity of using search engine 63.5% 32.7% 3.8% 0% 0% 100% Frequency of social media use to learn Accessing website 15.4% 41.3% 34.6% 6.7% 1.9% 100% Accessing website or another sources Accomplishing assignments punctually 14.4% 38.5% 42.3% 4.8% 0% 100% Students' habits to employ social media, LMS, and others 26.9% 39.4% 26.9% 4.8% 1.9% 100% Frequency of giving assignments and ask to submit it through platform before COVID-19 5.8% 24% 55.8% 11.5% 2.9% 100% Blended learning application Lecturers share information about syllabus and learning module Lecturers teach 9.6% 47.1% 39.4% 1.9% 100% Inguage skills 26.9% 54.8% 17.3% 1.9% 100%	QuestionsFrequency of ResponsesPct.MeanFamiliarity of using search engine 63.5% 32.7% 3.8% 0% 0% 100% 4.596 Brequency of social accessing website 15.4% 41.3% 34.6% 6.7% 1.9% 100% 3.615 media use to learn Accessing website 14.4% 38.5% 42.3% 4.8% 0% 100% 3.625 or another sources Accomplishing 38.5% 44.2% 15.4% 1% 1% 100% 4.182 assignments punctually 38.5% 44.2% 15.4% 1% 1% 100% 3.646 Students' habits to before COVID-19 26.9% 39.4% 26.9% 4.8% 1.9% 100% 3.182 giving assignments and ask to submit it through platform before COVID-19 31.7% 37.5% 5.8% 2.9% 100% 3.605 language skill by using learning application Lecturers share information about syllabus and learning module 26% 54.8% 17.3% 1.9% 0% 100% 4.048 information about syllabus and learning module 26% 54.8% 17.3% 1.9% 100% 4.048

Table 2. Summary of responses for learning before COVID-19 pandemic

aumounted by		
supported by		
learning website		
0		

Meanwhile, the summary of response for open-ended questions, after coding, is depicted in Table 3.

Table 3. Summary of responses for learning before COVID-19 pandemic

		Questions		
	Q3	Q7	Q8	Q9
Responses	Friends (45.2%)	Personal mobile phone	Campus Wi-Fi	Paper
_	Lecturers (50%)	(92.3%)	(3.8%)	(51.9%)
	Self-browsing	Personal laptop (70.2%)	House Wi-Fi	File (Video,
	(69.2%)	Friend's mobile phone	(56.7%)	Word,
	Social media	(1%)	Boarding House	Audio)
	(46.2%)	Friend's laptop (8.7%)	Wi-Fi (10.6%)	(91.3%)
		Rental PC (1.9%)	Personal internet	PPT,
		Parents' mobile phone	network/tethering	journal,
		(0.96%)	hotspot (70.2%)	article
		Sibling's laptop (0.96%)	Friends' tethering	(16.7%)
			hotspot (0.96%)	
			Rental (0.96%)	
			Wi-Fi voucher	
			(1.92%)	
			Neighbours' Wi-Fi	
			(0.96%)	

Learning amidst COVID-19 Pandemic

In order to simplify the display of the data, the findings of close-ended questions are summarized in the Table 4.

Table 4. Su	mmary of response	es for learning during Co	OVID-19 pandemic

N	Omertiana		Frequen		De4	Maan	64.3		
INO.	Questions	5	4	3	2	1	PCl.	wiean	Sta.
Q15	Directions or Instructions of Online Application Use	8.7%	43.3%	36.5%	7.7%	3.8%	100%	3.451	0.901
Q16	Frequency of using social media, LMS, and others to interact, deliver materials, and give assignments	40.4%	42.3%	15.4%	0%	1.9%	100%	4.192	0.836
Q17	Frequency of lecturers share link websites or learning sources	21.2%	47.1%	26.9%	3.8%	1%	100%	3.836	0.837
Q18	Frequency of students learn the latest information about topics learned through website	11.5%	51.0%	31.7%	3.8%	1%	100%	3.692	0.764
Q20	Frequency of following free webinars	9.8%	26.2%	37.7%	8.2%	18%	100%	3.016	1.217
Q22	Students' comfort on	6.7%	21.2%	45.2%	17.3%	9.6%	100%	2.980	1.023

023	using applications Students' Digital	18 3%	27.9%	35.6%	10.6%	7 7%	100%	3 384	1 134
Q25	Literacy	10.370	21.970	55.070	10.070	7.770	10070	5.504	1.134
Q31	Frequency of finishing	39.4%	45.2%	15.4%	0%	0%	100%	4.240	0.703
	homework								
Q32	Students' difficulties to employ social media, LMS and other	19.2%	38.5%	28.8%	9.6%	3.8%	100%	3.596	1.028
	supporting applications to learning process needs								
033	Lecturers' feedbacks	8.7%	34.6%	50%	6.7%	0%	100%	3.451	0.748
Q34	Social media and online learning platform use in teaching and learning	6.7%	38.5%	38.5%	8.7%	7.7%	100%	3.278	0.989
	Social media and online learning platform easiness	9.6%	27.9%	48.1%	8.7%	5.8%	100%	3.269	0.957
	The effectiveness of social media and	5.8%	28.8%	44.2%	14.4%	6.7%	100%	3.125	0.962
	The fun of social media and learning platform use	6.7%	26.9%	54.8%	6.7%	4.8%	100%	3.240	0.864

Meanwhile, the summary of response for open-ended questions, after identification and categorization, is depicted in Table 5.

Table 5	. Summary	of responses	for learning	during COV	/ID-19 pandemic
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		

No.	Questions	Responses
Q19	Students' acknowledgement	Yes (49%), No (51%)
	about webinar	
Q21	The information givers	Friend (28.3%), Lecturer (43.3%), Social Media (21.7%),
	related to education webinar	Self-browsing (6.7%)
Q24	The frequent online learning	Zoom (92.3%), Google Classroom (93%), E-mail (7.14%),
	platform used by students	WhatsApp (26.19%), Jitsi Meet (19.05%), Live Instagram
	during COVID-19 pandemic	(2.38%), LMS (40.48%), Google Form (2.38%)
Q25	Obstacles experienced by	Technical problem (70.67%), learning management
•	students during online	(11.33%), personal problem (18.00%)
	learning	
Q26	Significant difference	Strength of online learning (14.17%), weaknesses of online
	between online and F2F	learning (85.83%)
	learning	
Q27	New things you've learnt	Literacy issue (61.11%), personal issue (31.94%), learning
	from online learning during	management issue (4.17%), mobile data issue (2.78%)
	COVID-19 pandemic	
Q28	What tools do you use to	Personal mobile phone (94.2%), personal laptop (71.2%),
	browse your course learning	friend's mobile phone (1%), friend's laptop (6.7%),
	content?	parents' mobile phone (16.7%)
Q29	What internet access do you	House Wi-Fi (57.7%), boarding house Wi-Fi (7.7%),
	utilize?	personal internet network/tethering hotspot (72.1%),
		friends' tethering hotspot (12.5%), rental (0.96%), Wi-Fi
		voucher (25%), neighbours' Wi-Fi (12.5%)
Q30	The given assignment is in	Multiple choice (45.2%), essay (92.3%), monologue

the form of	(37.5%), scientific article (43.3%), project work (60.6%),
	audio, video, PPT (14.3%)

Discussion

The research findings revealed that university students are well-acquainted with the use of search engine, social media, LMS, and educational websites to support their learning activities. The familiarity of students with digital technology and how they perceive their learning activities through social media, LMS, and educational websites which can be beneficial for academic purposes mainly learning motivation, a change of attitude towards social media use, interaction between peers and lecturers, course materials or information acquisition and skills improvement have been reported (Bal & Bicen, 2018; Beemt et al., 2020; Chawinga, 2017; Pilli, 2015). The interesting point is amidst COVID-19 pandemic period, the use of social media, LMS, and others increases slightly can reasonably be related to the government instruction to all students and stakeholders in education to bolster the application of home learning program which has a purpose of suppressing the COVID-19 spread rate and ensures students' healthy, safety or security, and support are well-monitored and maintained (Kementerian Pendidikan dan Kebudayaan, 2020a).

However, the finding also highlighted several drawbacks of online learning such as cheating, copy and paste, low network, the high demand of internet bundles, and other simultaneous obstacles during the implementation of online course. It is in line with Arkorful and Abaidoo's report (2014) and Chawinga (2017). Further, the emphasis of online learning which has more drawbacks than F2F learning leads to the ineffectiveness of teaching-learning process. The findings echo the previous research results by Bali and Liu (2018) and Wakil *et al.* (2019) about the effectiveness of F2F learning mode than online learning. In brief, F2F learning mode has strength point mainly in term of social presence, interaction, and direct feedback which may delay in asynchronous communication. Related to lecturers' awareness of web usage, the finding showed that they have already utilized it in teaching-learning process as teaching resources. This finding supported previous findings claiming that internet usage enable its users to access information (Thieman, 2008; Whitworth S., and Berson, 2003).

However, students' acknowledgement about webinar is still low. Hence, this factor contributes to students' low participation on joining webinar conducted frequently during COVID-19 pandemic. To note, the lecturers play an important role to share more information about webinar and utilize it in order to familiarize students with digital learning environment. Moreover, webinar can be an alternative teaching tool to optimize the pedagogy (Cornelius & Gordon, 2013; Gegenfurtner & Ebner, 2019; Gegenfurtner et al., 2018; Kear et al., 2012; Wang & Hsu, 2008; White, 2019) mainly amidst and post-COVID-19 pandemic.

Next, amidst COVID-19 pandemic, the students improve their self-discipline in submitting their assignment as they learn from home. It can be related to several reasons such as the deadline and pre-requisite of passing the course. This finding supported Shi's (2016) that students were enthusiastic to submit their assignment through online platform since the students should accomplish their current assignment before continuing to the next topic. Besides, they are given deadline that encourages them unconsciously to resolve their assignment. However, the deadline of assignment which changes unpredictably makes them stressful. Therefore, the assignment submission timeline has to be well-informed. Later, the lecturers also should give a feedback immediately since it is significant to develop "the instructor-learner relationship, improve academic performance, and enhance learning" (Leibold & Schwarz, 2015) and allow students to acknowledge the points they need to improve before they keep on learning new topic (Lewis & Abdul-Hamid, 2006).

Conclusion

The current research findings showed that the university students have positive and negative perception towards the implementation of online learning in a low-tech environment amidst COVID-19 pandemic. There are positive and negative perceptions towards the transformation of learning mode (from the combination of F2F and online learning into full online learning mode). The positive perception is (1) the university students are already familiar with the use of search engine, social media platform, e-learning resources and educational websites in order to support achieving the learning goals; (2) the university students get empowered by the development of their digital literacy in using learning application or other online-based platforms; and (3) the university students can expand their knowledge about particular learning applications that enable them to autonomously learn the course materials and improve their language skills.

In contrast, the negative perception which is echoed by the university students e.g. (1) the difficulty to be optimally participating in online learning mode because of the high demand of internet bundles, low network coverage, frequent local power outage; (2) the need of lecturers' feedback is required to improve students-lecturers interaction for the recognition of achieving the indicators and improving language skills; (3) inconsistency of schedule in conducting online class and assignment submission timeline can influence students' learning motivation in learning process.

Considering the aforementioned positive and negative perceptions, there is an expectation of accelerating the learning mode mainly online learning mode because the on-going spread rate of COVID-19 pandemic is still happening. The lecturers should be adaptive and creative in providing course materials and assessing the students' progress during teaching-learning process by taking into account several aspects coming from the technical, learning management, and students' personal issues while the students should be ready to participate actively and optimally in order to achieve the learning goals for the sake of their own competence and skills.

Given the importance of online learning environment in post-pandemic period for EFL students in tertiary education, future research in this area is needed to investigate students' needs mainly latest topics and issues in English language and literature so the lecturers can create an appropriate, meaningful, and contextual full-online course design to facilitate students' learning. Further studies can also be emphasized on exploring lecturers' voice of their difficulties in conducting online learning mode and examining educators and teacher educators' challenges in assessing language skills using online learning mode and the strategies they apply to overcome teaching obstacles in the field.

The followings are several suggestions that can be conducted in promoting online learning mode amidst COVID-19 and post-COVID-19 pandemic. First, there is an expectation of accelerating the learning mode mainly online learning mode because the ongoing spread rate of COVID-19 pandemic is still happening. Thus, eclective method is recommended to engage students in the teaching and learning activities. The learning plan and kinds of activities which utilize online learning mode should get careful attention and suitable with the topics, availability of learning resource, students' accessibility towards learning resource, assignment submission timeline based on types of assignments, students' learning facilities, and the students' condition viewed from their domicile and financial conditions related to network coverage and internet bundles demand. It is significant to take into account since not all of students have the sufficient facilities or accessibility to join or enjoy their transformation of learning mode during this current environment. To note, the role of lecturers as the facilitator or navigator should be enhanced so they do not only provide course materials but also prepare themselves to get ready for and get students familiar with the learning mode transformation (Setyaningsih, 2020). In short, lecturers should be professional and adaptive to current ways of teaching. Second, lecturers need to develop their digital literacy particularly in using learning apps, social media, and e-learning resources as part of their professionalism in the midst of COVID-19 pandemic. Besides, they should introduce and explain about webinar and how it benefits the students to have more various experiences, perspectives, and knowledge viewed from the different contexts shared by the experts or peers from different regions and/or countries around the globe. Third, since direct response is difficult to give in asynchronous mode, lecturers need to inform the students about the time on which they will get the feedback of the assignments which have been submitted previously. It is to ensure the students that they do the assignments purposefully and have significant values not only for themselves as part of course prerequisite fulfilment but also get clear suggestion or feedback for further learning focus and skills improvement. In short, lecturers have to invest their time, energy, and patience (Suherdi, 2017) to provide extra time for giving feedback. Besides, lecturers are also expected to develop their professionalism by joining more online training in order to keep themselves up-to-date in utilizing online applications or e-learning platforms and considering the essential indicators of competence and skills for designing appropriate course syllabus during this pandemic and post-pandemic period. Fourth, amidst COVID-19 and post-COVID-19 pandemic, the university students need to develop their language skills by utilizing more applications, social media platforms, websites and e-learning resources. Particularly, it does not only familiarize them with the use of digital learning resources but also indirectly help them to promote 21st century skills.

References

- Ally, M. (2004). Foundations of educational theory for online learning. In Terry (Ed.), *The theory and practice of online learning* (2nd ed, pp. 3–31). Athabasca, AB: Athabasca University.
- Ananthanarayanan, V. (2014). Social presence in culturally mediated online learning environments. In R. D. Wright (Ed.), *Student-Teacher Interaction in Online Learning Environments* (pp. 1–21). https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-4666-6461-6.ch001
- Anderson, T. (2011). Towards a theory of online learning. In T. Anderson & E. Fathi (Eds.), *Theory and Practice of Online Learning* (pp. 45–74). Edmonton, Canada: AU Press, Athabasca University.
- Arkorful, V., & Abaidoo, N. (2014). The role of e-learning, the advantages and disadvantages of its adoption in Higher Education . *International Journal of Education and Research*, 2(12), 397–410. Retrieved from https://www.ijern.com/journal/2014/December-2014/34.pdf
- Atmojo, A. E. P., & Nugroho, A. (2020). EFL classes must go online ! Teaching activities and challenges during COVID-19 pandemic in Indonesia. *Register Journal*, 13(1), 49–76. https://doi.org/10.18326/rgt.v13i1.49-76
- Azzahra, N. F. (2020). Addressing distance learning barriers in Indonesia amid the Covid-19 pandemic. *Policy Brief*, (2), 1–8.
- Bal, E., & Bicen, H. (2018). The purpose of students' social media use and determining their perspectives on education. *Procedia Computer Science*, *120*, 177–181. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procs.2017.11.226
- Bali, S., & Liu, M. C. (2018). Students' perceptions toward online learning and face-to-face learning courses. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/1108/1/012094
- Basri, M., & Paramma, M. A. (2019). EFL students' perspective on the usefulness of ICT based learning in Indonesian higher education. *ELT Worldwide: Journal of English Language Teaching*, 6(2), 104–120. https://doi.org/10.26858/eltww.v6i2.10515
- Beemt, A. V. D., Thurlings, M., & Willems, M. (2020). Towards an understanding of social media use in the classroom: a literature review. *Technology, Pedagogy and Education*, 29(1), 35–55. https://doi.org/10.1080/1475939X.2019.1695657
- Benson, A. D. (2002). Using online learning to meet workforce demand: A case study of stakeholder influence. *Quarterly Review of Distance Education*, 3(4), 443–452.
- Cakrawati, L. M. (2017). Students ' perceptions on the use of online learning platforms in EFL classroom. *English Language Teaching and Technology Journal*, *1*(1), 22–30. https://doi.org/10.17509/elt%20tech.v1i1.9428
- Chaterine, R. N. (2020). Pandemi corona, Nadiem imbau perguruan tinggi lakukan kuliah online. Retrieved June 21, 2020, from https://m.detik.com/news/berita/d-4940608/pandemi-corona-nadiem-imbau-perguruan-tinggi-lakukan-kuliah-online
- Chawinga, W. D. (2017). Taking social media to a university classroom: Teaching and learning using Twitter and blogs. *International Journal of*

Educational Technology in Higher Education, 14(3), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1186/s41239-017-0041-6

- Cornelius, S., & Gordon, C. (2013). Facilitating learning with web conferencing recommendations based on learners' experiences. *Education and Information Technologies*, 18(2), 275–285. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10639-012-9241-9
- Creswell, J. (2014). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA, US: SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Dörnyei, Z. (2007). *Research methods in applied linguistics*. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- El-Seoud, M. S. A., Taj-Eddin, I. A. T. F., Seddiek, N., El-Khouly, M. M., & Nosseir, A. (2014). E-Learning and students' motivation: A research study on the effect of e-learning on higher education. *International Journal of Emerging Technologies in Learning*, 9(4), 20–26. https://doi.org/10.3991/ijet.v9i4.3465
- El Mansour, B., & Mupinga, D. M. (2007). Students' positive and negative experiences in hybrid and online classes. *College Student Journal*, 41(1), 242–248.
- Gegenfurtner, A., & Ebner, C. (2019). Webinars in higher education and professional training: A meta- analysis and systematic review of randomized controlled trials. *Educational Research Review*, 28(September), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2019.100293
- Gegenfurtner, A., Schwab, N., & Ebner, C. (2018). "There's no need to drive from A to B": Exploring the lived experience of students and lecturers with digital learning in higher education. Author Manuscript Accepted for Publication in the Bavarian Journal of Applied SciencesBavarian Journal of Applied Sciences, 4(December), 310–322. https://doi.org/10.25929/bjas.v4i1.50
- Kear, K., Chetwynd, F., Williams, J., & Donelan, H. (2012). Web conferencing for synchronous online tutorials : Perspectives of tutors using a new medium. *Computers* & *Education*, 58(3), 953–963. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2011.10.015
- Kementerian Pendidikan dan Kebudayaan. (2020a). Panduan penyelenggaraan pembelajaran pada tahun ajaran 2020/2021 dan tahun akademik 2020/2021 di masa pandemi coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). Jakarta: Kementerian Pendidikan dan Kebudayaan.
- Kementerian Pendidikan dan Kebudayaan. (2020b). Pedoman pelaksanaan belajar dari rumah selama darurat bencana.
- Leibold, N., & Schwarz, L. M. (2015). The art of giving online feedback. *The Journal of Effective Teaching*, 15(1), 34–46.
- Lewis, C. C., & Abdul-Hamid, H. (2006). Implementing effective online teaching prac- tices: Voices of exemplary faculty. *Innovative Higher Education*, *31*(2), 83–98. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10755-006-9010-z
- Mudra, H. (2018). Blended English language learning as a course in an Indonesian Context: An exploration toward EFL learners' perceptions. *Journal of Foreign Language Education and Technology*, 3(2), 28–51.

- Pilli, O. (2015). The changes in social media usage : Students' perspective. *Anthropologist*, 22(2), 345–354. https://doi.org/10.1080/09720073.2015.11891886
- Rachman, D., Sunarti, & Arbain. (2019). The effect of e-learning based schoology on the learning outcomes in nursing program. *Indonesian Journal of Language Teaching and Linguistics*, 4(3), 163–172. https://doi.org/10.30957/ijotl-tl.v4i3.607.
- Setyaningsih, E. (2020). Face-to-face or online learning: Students' perspectives on blended learning in Indonesia. *Journal of English Language Studies*, 5(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.30870/jels.v5i1.6256
- Shi, X. (2016). A comparative study of e-learning platform in reading and translating course for engineering students. *International Journal of Emerging Technologies in Learning*, 11(4), 120–125. https://doi.org/10.3991/ijet.v11i04.5551
- Suherdi, D. (2017). English teacher education for the 21st century Indonesia: Synergizing character and academic achievement (1st ed.). Bandung: UPI Press.
- Sun, A., & Chen, X. (2016). Online education and its effective practice : A research review. Journal of Information Technology Education: Research, 15(September 2015), 157–190.
- Thieman, G. Y. (2008). Using technology as a tool for learning and developing 21st century citizenship skills : An examination of the NETS and technology use by preservice teachers with their K-12 students. *Contemporary Issues in Technology and Teacher Education*, 8(4), 342–366. Retrieved from https://citejournal.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/v8i4socialstudies1.pdf
- Tigowati, Efendi, A., & Budiyanto, C. (2017). Indonesian journal of informatics education the influence of the use of e-learning to student cognitive performance and motivation in digital simulation course. *Indonesian Journal* of Informatics Education, 1(2), 41–48. https://doi.org/10.20961/ijie.v1i2.12812
- Wajdi, M. B. N., Kuswandi, I., Faruq, U. Al, Zulhijra, Khairudin, & Khoiriyah. (2020). Education policy overcome coronavirus: A study of Indonesians. *Edutec: Journal of Education and Technology*, 3(2), 96–106. https://doi.org/10.29062/edu.v3i2.42
- Wakil, K., Abdulfaraj, A., Sadula, A., Tofiq, D., & Nawzad, L. (2019). Performance of distance learning compared with face to face learning. *Journal of Educational Science and Technology*, 5(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.26858/est.v5i1.7952
- Wang, S., & Hsu, H.-Y. (2008). Use of the webinar tool (Elluminate) to support training: The effects of webinar-learning implementation from student-trainers' perspective. *Journal of Interactive Online Learning*, 7(3), 175–194. Retrieved from https://citejournal.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/v8i4socialstudies1.pdf
- White, A. R. (2019). *Reflections on the use of webinar technology for teaching* (No. hal-01976364). Retrieved from https://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/hal-01976364/document

- Whitworth S., & Berson, M. (2003). Computer technology in the social studies: An examination of the effectiveness literature (1996-2001). Contemporary Issues in Technology and Teacher Education, 2(4). Retrieved from https://www.citejournal.org/volume-2/issue-4-02/social-studies/computertechnology-in-the-social-studies-an-examination-of-the-effectiveness literature-1996-2001
- Worthen, B. R., & Sanders, J. R. (1987). *Educational evaluation: Alternative approaches and practical guidelines*. White Plains, NY: Longman.

IJIET, e-ISSN 2548-8430, p-ISSN 2548-8422, Vol. 5, No. 1, January 2021

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching JIET

International Journal of Indonesian Education and Teaching http://e-journal.usd.ac.id/index.php/IJIET Sanata Dharma University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

TEACHERS AND STUDENTS' PERCEPTIONS ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF K-12 SPIRAL PROGRESSION APPROACH

Raymund Medrano Igcasama

Visayas State University raymund.igcasama@vsu.edu.ph *correspondence: raymund.igcasama@vsu.edu.ph **DOI:** 10.24071/ijiet.v5i1.2983 received 18 November 2020; accepted 11 January 2021

Abstract

This study was conducted to determine the perceptions of the Teachers and Students on the implementation of the K-12 Spiral Progression approach in teaching Secondary Mathematics at Dr. Geronimo B. Zaldivar Memorial School of Fisheries (DGBZMSF). The study utilized the mixed-method design (quantitative-qualitative research design). Interviews, questionnaires, and observation were used to gather data. The data were collected, analyzed, and interpreted using the following statistical tools: frequency, percentage, and medians. The study showed that most teachers and students were in favor of the implementation of the said curriculum. One of the teacher respondents noted that "The K - 12 program will greatly help us develop and upgrade our educational system in the Philippines, so we may be able to compete globally with our students who are fully equipped with the 21st-century skills", another teacher respondent said, "it provides additional training for the students in preparing for college." According to a student respondent, "K-12 Program can enhance and learn more or know more about mathematics and others", another said that "this new curriculum will prepare the students in college and improve the student's skills." However, they admitted that their performances were much better using the old curriculum. In the qualitative part of the study, the responses were categorized. The study found out that the Spiral curriculum had greatly influenced the curriculum, particularly the content and transitions of subjects, the secondary schools, the learners, and especially the teachers. Based on the findings, teachers were still adapting to the new curriculum. They needed more time and training to master all the fields and learn new teaching strategies because it is challenging to teach something that does not have the necessary mastery. They can teach other branches of their significant subjects without an in-depth discussion because it is not their specialization.

Keywords: spiral progression approach, K-12 curriculum, Math education

Introduction Nature and Importance of the Study

In the curriculum, the Spiral Progression approach is adapted from the Spiral curriculum model of Bruner (Lucas, 2011). Bruner emphasized that teaching could often lead to cognitive growth is increased. If teachers plan to teach it using only the comprehension level of the instructor, the student may not understand the definition. To build continuously on what they have already studied, the curriculum should be built in a spiral manner. In line with the findings of Clark (2010), Bruner saw the function of the teacher as that of translating knowledge into a format appropriate to the current state of understanding of each child. Davis (2007) added that Hilda Taba also affected the design of the spiral curriculum as designed around concepts, abilities, or values in horizontal learning integration. Following the findings of Clark (2010), Bruner saw the position of the teacher as translating knowledge into a format suitable to the current state of understanding of each child. Davis (2007) added that in the horizontal integration of learning, Hilda Taba also affected the design of the spiral of learning, Hilda Taba also affected the design of the spiral of learning, hilda Taba also affected the design of the spiral of understanding of each child. Davis (2007) added that in the horizontal integration of learning, Hilda Taba also affected the design of the spiral curriculum as designed around concepts, abilities, or values.

The principle in the approach to spiral progression is to introduce learners to a wide range of topics and disciplines before they master it by constantly learning it, but with the distinct deepening of difficulty. Elementary Algebra was taught in the old curriculum in the first year. The second-year was Intermediate Algebra, Geometry in the third year, and Trigonometry, Statistics, and Probability in the fourth year. However, the idea of those essential areas is being trained all at the same time in a new secondary mathematics program introduced in 2012. Students are subjected to a spiral progression approach each year in which four areas are taught per grading period. Mathematics includes many topics of life.

Enhancing the quality of primary education in the Philippines is urgent and important. Due to that, one of the discussions of DepEd is to improve the basic education program of the country in a manner that is least upsetting to the existing curriculum, most affordable to government and families, and consistent with international practice through the K-12 policy. The poor standard of primary education is expressed in Filipino students' low achievement ratings. Many students who finish primary education do not have adequate mastery of the skills available. One theory is that students do not get much instructional time or time on assignment. The insufficient readiness of high school graduates for the world of work or entrepreneurship, or higher education, reflects this standard of education. Graduates of high school often do not possess the requisite skills or emotional maturity necessary for the world of work.

This study is significant to the Department of Education, the schools, administrators, teachers, parents, students, and government and non-government organizations.

Education Department

This research shows the level of implementation of K to 12 in the DGBZMSF (Dr. Geronimo B. Zaldivar Memorial School of Fisheries), where this study was carried out. This data, relative to such a new curriculum, can be used as feedback on the compliance of the schools in this study.

Schools

The data they will obtain from this study can be used as a guide to K to 12, along with the problems and concerns of the heads of school and the teachers experienced in such implementation.

Schools Managers

The same difficulties and problems they face and the implementation of K to 12 from which they can gather ideas about how to synchronize the parents' predicaments and their role as the implementers of the new curriculum can also be reflected in this study.

Undergraduates

In this report, their predicaments will be exposed so that concerned authorities may become conscious.

Objectives of the Study

The following are the main objectives of the Assessment of K-12 Spiral Progression Approach in Mathematics:

- 1. To determine the readiness of the teachers, students, and schools on the implementation of the new curriculum
- 2. To compare and explain the academic performance of students of the two curricula (old and new)
- 3. To determine students and teachers' perceptions on K-12 Spiral Progression Approach

Scope and Limitation

The subjects of this study include the degree to which Dr. Geronimo B. Zaldivar Memorial School of Fisheries (DGBZMSF) applies the K-12 Spiral Progression Approach in terms of its impact on teachers, their perceptions of it the academic performance of the student, and the preparation of the teacher.

The variables comprising the readiness of the student are their competence and academic success, while instructor willingness involves teaching skills, teaching strategies, and educational materials.

Ten teachers and 50 Grade-10 students from Dr. Geronimo B. Zaldivar Memorial School of Fisheries (DGBZMSF) Albuera, Leyte were respondents to the report. The timeframe, on the other hand, includes the 2017-2018 academic year.

The data treatment was delimited to interpret the views of the respondents along with the items given in a questionnaire on the subjects provided by the researchers.

Method

The mixed-method (quantitative-qualitative design) design was used for this. At Dr. Geronimo B. Zaldivar Memorial School of Fisheries, this was carried out. The following statistical methods were used to capture, analyze, and interpret the data: frequency, percentage, medians, and more on the descriptive form of statistics. Ten secondary teachers and 50 Grade 10 students from the said school were recruited within randomly selected sections of DGBZMSF using the critical sampling method. A validated, researcher-made, Likert questionnaire type scale was used. In the qualitative part of the analysis, the respondents chose to respond by writing five open-ended questions from the researchers.

Findings and Discussion

(Sample: 10 Teachers and 50 students; Population: 32 students)

Population: 32 Teachers and 150

curriculum									
Indicators	Scal	е				Median	Description		
	5	4	3	2	1				
The school was prepared for the K-12	0	2	5	2	0	3	Prepared		
Curriculum Implementation.									
The teachers were prepared for the K-12 Curriculum	1	4	3	1	0	4	Much Prepared		
Implementation. The students were prepared for the K-12 Curriculum	0	2	7	1	0	3	Prepared		
Implementation. Uses student- centered teaching style in Mathematics	1	2	3	2	0	3	Prepared		
Better understanding of the topics in	1	2	2	2	0	3	Prepared		
Mathematics Expert in solving and analyzing Math Problems	0	0	1	4	1	2	Slightly Prepared		

Table 1. The readiness of the teachers on the implementation of the new

Table 1 shows that some of the educators agreed that the students, teachers, and school were prepared for the introduction and use of student-centered teaching and a deeper understanding of the subject, although they were only marginally prepared for the expertise in solving math problems.

cumculum									
Indicators	Scale					Median	Description		
	5	4	3	2	1				
The school was	22	11	12	2	4	4	Much		
prepared for the K-12							Prepared		
Curriculum									
Implementation.									
The teachers were	12	17	15	7	0	4	Much		
prepared for the K-12							Prepared		
Curriculum									
Implementation.									
The students were	5	18	19	5	4	3	Prepared		
prepared for the K-12									
Curriculum									
Implementation.									
Uses student-centered	6	18	11	15	0	3	Prepared		
teaching style in									
Mathematics									
Better understanding	8	16	13	10	3	3	Prepared		
of the topics in									
Mathematics									
Expert in solving and	3	12	16	13	6	3	Prepared		
analyzing Math									
Problems									

Table 2. The readiness of the students on the implementation of the new curriculum

Table 2 (according to the students), the students, colleges, and teachers were prepared for the execution; they were already prepared through the use of studentcentered teaching styles, a better comprehension of the subject, and experience in solving math problems.

Both students and teachers are generally prepared for the implementation of the K-12 curriculum, especially in mathematics teaching. It is possible to feel the real influence of this new program in 10 years.



Figure 2. Academic performance of teachers using the old and new curriculum

Figure 2 indicates that most teachers (90 percent) were in favor of adopting the new program. But with the old curriculum (60 percent), they said that their performances were much higher. The lower performance of teachers in the new curriculum could be because they are not yet trained and ready to adopt the new curriculum, and are still adapting to it.



Figure 3. Academic performance of students using the old and new curriculum

Figure 3 suggests that most of the students (84 percent) were not in favor of adopting the new program. They said that with the old curriculum (58 percent), their performances were much higher. Like the teachers, the students were not prepared for the abrupt changes in the curriculum, and their performance was certainly affected.



Figure 4. Students and Teachers' perception of K-12 Spiral Progression Approach

Figure 4 indicates that most teachers and students (60 percent and 96 percent) have positive expectations of introducing the new curriculum. While unprepared, teachers and students alike believe that the K-12 Program will help

alleviate the declining standard of education in the Philippines. They hope that the software will soon be able to bring good results.

Conclusion

The following findings were drawn after researching the views of teachers and students on the K-12 Spiral Curriculum at the Dr. Geronimo B. Zaldivar Memorial School of Fisheries (DGBZMSF). First, The teachers, pupils, and schools were not ready to adopt the new curriculum that way. Almost everybody was in the most difficult transition process of the aforementioned curriculum change.mSecond, the change in the curriculum caused students and teachers to have a high adjustment approach to this spiral progression, especially on the contents of each subject. Third, they were all in support of the latest program being introduced because it brings many advances and fresh challenges. Even, they performed better with the old curriculum than with the new one as the students and teachers compare their academic results between the two curriculums.

4) Many students and teachers have optimistic opinions on the introduction of the new curriculum. They may have struggled a lot from the transition, but they still look forward to the best that this new program can bring.

References

- Abulencia, A. S. (2019). Lived experience of principals in the implementation of K to 12 program in the Philippines. *EDUCARE*, *12*(1), 1-24.
- Campillo, J. M., Sánchez, R., & Miralles, P. (2019). Primary teachers' perceptions of CLIL implementation in Spain. *English Language Teaching*, 12(4), 149-156.
- Casinillo, L. F., Palen, M. A. E., Casinillo, E. L., & Batidor, P. G. (2020). Assessing senior high student's learning experiences in mathematics. *Indonesian Journal of Educational Studies*, 23(1), 44-60.
- Clark, S. (2010). Jerome Bruner: Teaching, learning and spiral curriculum. Community and Thought in Education.
- Cook, C. R., Miller, F. G., Fiat, A., Renshaw, T., Frye, M., Joseph, G., & Decano, P. (2017). Promoting secondary teachers'well-being and intentions to implement evidence-based practices: randomized evaluation of the achiever resilience curriculum. *Psychology in the Schools*, 54(1), 13-28.
- Corpuz, B. B. (2014). The spiral progression approach in the K to 12 curriculum. Retrieved on January, 21, 2017.
- de Ramos-Samala, H. (2018). Spiral progression approach in teaching Science: A case study. *KnE Social Sciences*, 555-567.
- DECANO, R. S., PARİNG, I. R. B., & CERENO, A. C. C. Determining Factors to Students' Science Achievement in the Implementation of K to 12 Spiral Progression Approach: A Mixed Method. *International Journal of Educational Research Review*, 6(1), 46-54.

- Dio, R. V. (2021). Exploring vertical coherence of content topics in Philippine spiral Kto10 mathematics curriculum. *International Journal of Learning, Teaching and Educational Research, 19*(11).
- Dixon, M. E. (1971). An observational approach to the problem of spiral structure. *The Astrophysical Journal*, 164, 411.
- Dunton, J. B. (2019, November). Spiral progression approach in teaching science and the performance of learners in District I, Capiz. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 1254(1), 12-45.
- Ely, L. L. (2019). Mastery Learning of Chemistry Competencies through the Spiral Progression Approach in Curriculum. *International Journal of Educational Science and Research (IJESR)* 9.5 (2019): 9, 28.
- Gal, M. B. Performance of Senior High school students in spiral progression approach of the K to 12 science curriculums.
- Gamoran, A. D. A. M. (2001). Beyond curriculum wars: Content and understanding in mathematics. The great curriculum debate: How should we teach reading and math, 134-142.
- GONZALES, N. J. (2019). Narrative Experience of Seasoned Teachers in Teaching Science Using Spiral Progression Curriculum. *IOER International Multidisciplinary Research Journal*, 1(2).
- Hall, C. J. (2015). Prisonland: Environment, society, and mass incarceration on New York's northern frontier, 1845-1999 (Doctoral dissertation, The Graduate School, Stony Brook University: Stony Brook, NY.)
- Hazel Mae, L., & Alegre, E. M. The level of impact on spiral progression approach in mathematics to the academic performance of the grade 10 students.
- Igcasama, R. M. (2020). Evaluation of photomath in teaching elementary algebra. *Journal of Education Research and Evaluation*, 4(4).
- Igcasama, R. M., Borinaga, I. A., Mutia, E. C., Suarez, C. L., & Balogo, J. C. (2019). Explaining the Academic Performance of Grade 7 Students as Influenced by Social Media. In Journal of Physics: Conference Series (Vol. 1254, No. 1, p. 012039). IOP Publishing.
- Jenkins, D. H., & Lippitt, R. (1951). Interpersonal perceptions of teachers, students, and parents: An action-research project for the in-service training of teachers.
- Kondoh, M., Takahashi, A., & Yagi, K. (2012). Spiral progression in the development of absorption enhancers based on the biology of tight junctions. *Advanced drug delivery reviews*, 64(6), 515-522.
- Lo, S. S. H., Hung, S. C. F., & Loo, J. H. C. (2019). Influencing Civil Society Through Mass Media, Education and Migration. In China's New United Front Work in Hong Kong (pp. 289-335). Palgrave Macmillan, Singapore.
- Lohani, V. K., Mallikarjunan, K., Wolfe, M. L., Wildman, T., Connor, J., Muffo, J., ... & Mostaghimi, S. (2005, October). Work in progress-spiral curriculum approach to reformulate engineering curriculum. In Proceedings Frontiers in Education 35th Annual Conference (pp. F1D-1). IEEE.
- Maing, E. M., Mangadang, A. T., Salic-Hairulla, M. A., Canalita, E. E., Sequente, F. R., & Yuenyong, C. (2019). Assessment of Science Teacher Competence

in Teaching Secondary Science with Spiral Progression Approach. In Journal of Physics: Conference Series (Vol. 1340, No. 1, p. 012059). IOP Publishing.

- Mangali, G. R., Tongco, C., Aguinaldo, K. P., & Calvadores, C. J. (2019). Stories of Students toward Spiral Progression Approach in Science: A Phenomenological Study. International Journal of Multidisciplinary Research and Publications, 2(2), 27-48.
- Migallos, K. M., Cabahug, R. G., & Hipol, A. I. (2020). Preparedness of [K-12] teachers for the implementation of the senior high curriculum in a selected Philippine private school. In Journal of Physics: Conference Series (Vol. 1470, No. 1, p. 012017). IOP Publishing.
- Orale, R. L., & Uy, M. E. A. (2018). When the spiral is broken: Problem analysis in the implementation of spiral progression approach in teaching mathematics. *Journal of Academic Research*, *3*(3), 14-24.
- Orbe, J. R., Espinosa, A. A., & Datukan, J. T. (2018). Teaching chemistry in a spiral progression approach: Lessons from science teachers in the Philippines. *Australian Journal of Teacher Education (Online)*, 43(4), 17.
- Resurreccion, J. A., & Adanza, J. (2015, March). Spiral progression approach in teaching science in selected private and public schools in Cavite. In Proceedings of the DLSU Research Congress (Vol. 3, pp. 1-12).
- Smith, M. K. (2002). Jerome S. Bruner and the process of education. *The encyclopedia of informal education*, 7(6).
- Spillane, J. P. (1999). External reform initiatives and teachers' efforts to reconstruct their practice: The mediating role of teachers' zones of enactment. *Journal of curriculum Studies*, *31*(2), 143-175.
- Vermote, B., Aelterman, N., Beyers, W., Aper, L., Buysschaert, F., & Vansteenkiste, M. (2020). The role of teachers' motivation and mindsets in predicting a (de) motivating teaching style in higher education: A circumplex approach. *Motivation and Emotion*, 44(2), 270-294.







Sanata Dharma University